## **DNA Persistence and Preservation Following Environmental Insult**

By

Muhammad Shahid Nazir M.Sc. (Hons)

A thesis Submitted to the University of Central Lancashire in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

July 2012

### DECLARATION

I declare that the work contained in this thesis has not been previously submitted for any other award from an academic institution. To the best of my knowledge and belief, the thesis contains no materials previously published or written by another person except where due reference is made.

Signed \_\_\_\_\_ Date \_\_\_\_\_

Muhammad Shahid Nazir

### ABSTRACT

This research was conducted to provide empirical evidence to supplement advice available to the forensic community for the collection of muscle tissue for forensic analysis. This type of collection is normally carried out to determine the identity of individuals following mass disasters, such as plane crashes or natural disasters.

DNA degradation was assessed in two model organisms, pig and rabbit (with human DNA as a control), over various time points. Rabbit recombination activating gene (RAG 1) was aligned to identify conserved regions in pig, rabbit and human. Primers were designed and optimised to create a 4-plex PCR multiplex that can amplify 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp in three species. The 4-plex multiplex was found to work efficiently in all three species down to 0.3 ng of DNA template. The multiplex was used to assess whether DNA degradation can be predicted by accumulated degree-days (ADD), which provides a measure of both time and temperature. A series of field studies were performed to assess DNA persistence in pig and rabbit soft muscle tissues using a combination of whole animals, suspended muscle tissues (insect activity free) and muscle fragments. Field studies were carried out in: August-September 2009; February-May 2010; May-June 2010; June-July 2010 and September-November 2010. Soft muscle tissue samples were collected at different ADD.

4-plex multiplex results showed that DNA was more persistent in pig tissues compared to rabbit tissues. In the September 2010 experiments, full multiplex amplification was obtained from rabbit until 137 ADD (whole carcases) and 210 ADD (body fragments and suspended tissues), while in the August 2009 experiments, full multiplex amplification was obtained until 112 ADD (whole carcases and body fragments) and until 141 ADD (suspended tissues). In the June 2010 experiments, full multiplex amplification was possible until 64 ADD.

Pig whole carcases which were placed in the field in February 2010, showed multiplex amplification until day 90 (603 ADD), followed by September 2010 (until day 44 (490 ADD)) and May 2010 (until day 27 (338 ADD)). During the September 2010 project, body fragments produced full amplification until muscles were collected (342 ADD), while in case of whole carcases and suspended tissues; the amplification was possible until 490 ADD. There was complete failure of amplification of 305 bp and 384 bp in pig whole carcases after 342 ADD, while in suspended tissues, the amplification of 305 bp and 384 bp in pig and 384 bp was possible until 420 ADD.

The statistical analysis showed that amplification success of larger amplicons (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) reduces with increase in ADD in pig and rabbit whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues while 70 bp was more persistence. The results showed that there was no significant difference in DNA persistence between whole carcases verses suspended tissues (Z=0.57, p>0.05) and whole carcases verses body fragments (Z=1.71, p>0.05), There was however a significant difference (Z=2.31, p<0.05) in DNA persistence in suspended tissues and body fragments with increase in ADD. The results from field experiments suggested that muscle tissues, if available, should be collected for DNA profiling, since even if degraded, a profile can be obtained. The results also suggested that the isolation of tissues from insect activity as quickly as possible (even if immediate storage is not possible) may be beneficial for DNA persistence. Seasonal variation in DNA persistence was observed due to maggot mass growth which increases carcase decomposition and ultimately effect on DNA persistence.

Controlled incubation experiments were also performed at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C until 21 days to assess DNA persistence, as these temperatures were not available under field conditions. The results showed that the amplification of 70 bp was more persistent compared to larger amplicons (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp). The drop-out in amplification of larger amplicons occurred more rapidly in samples incubated under laboratory conditions compared to the field samples. The statistical analysis showed species, ADD and temperature have strong effect (p<0.05) on DNA persistence under controlled conditions.

The appearance of 70 bp amplicons in all samples collected from field and in most samples from controlled incubation experiments suggested that soft muscle tissues exposed to different environments can be used to perform SNP analysis.

The full 4-plex multiplex amplification obtained from rabbit and pig preserved and dehydrated samples suggested that 96% ethanol, cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) and dehydration can be used to preserve fresh and partially decomposed soft muscle tissues at room temperature for one year. The drop-out in amplification of larger amplicons in tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin suggested that formalin was not suitable for long term storage. This system should therefore be considered as an additional method during Disaster victim identification (DVI) work to preserve fresh and partially decomposed samples. This study also suggested that the developed multiplex (4-plex) can be used to assess DNA persistence in human decomposing bodies and in experimental studies.

I dedicate this thesis with love to my beloved late father and family

## CONTENTS

DECLARATIONi
ABSTRACTii
CONTENTSv
List of Figuresxii
List of Tablesxviii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTSxxi
List of Abbreviationsxxii
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION
1.1 DNA Profiling2
1.2 DNA Degradation in Post-mortem Tissues2
1.2.1 Accumulated Degree-Days (ADD)4
1.3 Methods of DNA Preservation
1.4 Validation of Laboratory Procedures7
CHAPTER 2 MATERIALS and METHODS11
2.1 Experimental Design12
2.2 Field Studies
2.2.1 August-September 200917
2.1.1.1 Whole Carcasses17
2.1.1.2 Body Fragments17
2.1.1.3 Suspended Muscle Tissues17
2.1.1.4 Positive Control17
2.1.1.5 Sample Collection17
2.2.2 February-May 2010
2.2.2 February-May 2010     18       2.2.2.1 Whole carcasses     18
2.2.2 February-May 2010     18       2.2.2.1 Whole carcasses     18       2.2.2.2 Sample collection     18

2.2.3.1 Whole Carcases	19
2.2.3.2 Sample Collection	19
2.2.4 June 2010 (Summer Season)	20
2.2.4.1 Whole Carcases	20
2.2.4.2 Sample Collection	20
2.2.5 September-November 2010	21
2.2.5.1 Whole Carcasses	21
2.2.5.2 Body Fragments	21
2.2.5.3 Muscle Tissues	21
2.2.5.4 Sample Collection	21
2.3 DNA Extraction	24
2.3.1 Agarose Gel Electrophoresis (AGE)	24
2.4 DNA Quantification	25
2.4.1 Real-Time PCR base DNA Quantification	25
2.4.1.1 DNA Quantification of Rabbit and Pig Day Zero Samples using GoTaq <sup>®</sup> .2	25
2.4.1.2 DNA Quantification of DNase Digested Human DNA using Quantifiler <sup>®</sup> .2	26
2.4.1.3 DNA Quantification of Field Study Samples Using PicoGreen <sup>®</sup>	26
2.5 DNA Degradation under a Controlled Environment	28
2.5.1 Experimental Design	28
2.5.2 Sample Collection	29
2.6 DNA Preservation in Soft Muscle Tissue	31
2.6.1 Preservation Methods	31
2.6.2 Preservation of Samples	31
2.6.3 Experimental Design	31
2.6.4 Sample Collection	31
2.7 Development of a PCR Multiplex to Assess DNA Degradation	32
2.7.1 Design of PCR Primers	32
2.7.2 Primer Synthesis	32

2.7.3 PCR Optimisation	
2.7.3.1 PCR Primer Optimization for Singleplex Reactions	32
2.7.3.2 Optimised Singleplex PCR	35
2.7.3.3 Multiplex PCR optimization	35
2.7.3.4 4-plex Multiplex PCR for Rabbit, Pig and Human Degraded I	ONA Samples
	35
2.7.3.5 Gel Electrophoresis of PCR Products	35
2.8 Capillary Electrophoresis	
2.8.1 ABI 310 Prism <sup>®</sup> Genetic Analyser	
2.8.2 ABI 3500 Prism <sup>®</sup> Genetic Analyser	36
2.8.3 Analysis of DNA Profiles	37
2.9 Validation of Multiplex (4-plex) PCR for analysis of DNA Degradat	ion38
2.9.1 DNA samples	
2.9.2 Sensitivity Study	
2.9.3 Stochastic Effects	
2.9.4 Reproducibility and precision	
2.9.5 Degraded DNA Study	
2.9.6 Field DNA Samples	
2.9.7 Species Specificity	
2.9 8 Data Analysis	40
CHAPTER 3 DESIGN and VALIDATION of 4-PLEX MULTIPLEX	PCR-BASED
ASSAY	41
3.0 Introduction	42
3.1 Aims of the Study	42
3.2. Multiplex Design	43
3.2.1 Selection of Loci	43
3.2.2 PCR Primer Design	43
3.2.3 ABI 310 Genetic Analysis	46

3.2.4 Reproducibility and precision	46
3.2.5 Sensitivity Study	46
3.2.6 Degraded DNA study	48
3.2.7 Field DNA samples	49
3.2.8 Species Specificity	50
3.3 Conclusion	52
CHAPTER 4 DNA PERSISTENCE in MUSCLE TISSUES	53
4.0 Introduction	54
4.1 Aims and Objectives	54
4.2 Results	55
4.2.1 Samples	55
4.3 August-September 2009	56
4.3.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases and Body Fragments	56
4.3.2 Rabbit Suspended Muscle Tissues	
4.3.3 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	60
4.3.3.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases and Body Fragments	60
4.3.3.2 Rabbit Suspended Muscle Tissues	62
4.4 February-May 2010	63
4.4.1 Pig Whole Carcases	63
4.4.2 Multiplex Amplification	66
4.5 May-June 2010	68
4.5.1 Pig Whole Carcases	68
4.5.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	69
4.6 June 2010	71
4.6.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases	71
4.6.2 Multiplex Amplification	72
4.7 September-October 2010	74
4.7.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases	74

4.7.2 Rabbit Body Fragments	74
4.7.3 Rabbit Suspended Tissues	74
4.7.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Rabbit Whole Carcases	78
4.7.5 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Rabbit Body Fragments	81
4.7.6 Rabbit Suspended Tissues	83
4.8 Pig Whole Carcases	85
4.8.1 Body Fragments	85
4.8.2 Suspended Tissues	85
4.8.3 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Whole Carcases	90
4.8.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Body Fragments	
4.8.5 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Suspended Tissues	94
4.9 Species Variation between Rabbits and Pigs	96
4.10 Seasonal Variation	96
4.10.1 Rabbit Field Experiments	96
4.10.2 Pig Field Experiments	96
4.11 Statistical Analysis	97
4.12 Discussion	
4.13 Conclusion	
CHAPTER 5 DNA PRESERVATION	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Aims and Objectives	
5.3 Results	
5.3.1 Samples	
5.3.2 Ethanol Preservation	
5.3.2.1 DNA Quantification of Rabbit Tissues using Agarose Gel	Electrophoresis
and PicoGreen <sup>®</sup>	
5.3.2.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	
5.3.2.3 Pig Tissues	

	5.3.2.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	113
	5.3.3 Cell Lysis Solution	114
	5.3.3.1 Rabbit Tissues	114
	5.3.4 Cell Lysis Solution with 1% Sodium Azide	117
	5.3.4.1 Rabbit Tissues	117
	5.3.4.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	119
	5.3.4.3 Pig Tissues	122
	5.3.4.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	131
	5.3.5 Formalin	134
	5.3.5.1 Rabbit Tissues	134
	5.3.5.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	137
	5.3.5.3 Pig Tissues	139
	5.3.5.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	141
	5.3.6 Summary of Multiplex Amplification Results	142
	5.3.7 Dehydration (Oven Drying) of Muscle Tissues	143
	5.3.7.1 Rabbit Tissues	143
	5.3.7.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	145
	5.3.7.3 Pig Tissues	147
	5.3.7.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Dehydrated Samples	148
5.	.4 Discussion	150
5.	.5 Conclusion	155
СН	APTER 6 DNA DEGRADATION UNDER a CONTROLLED ENVIRON	JMENT
		156
6.	.1 Introduction	157
6.	.2 Aims and Objectives	158
6.	.3 Results	159
	6.3.1 Samples	159
	6.3.2 Rabbit Tissues	159

6.3.2.1 Incubation at 27 °C	159
6.3.2.2 Incubation at 37 °C	159
6.3.2.3 Incubation at 47 °C	160
6.3.3 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	162
6.3.3.1 Incubation at 27 °C	162
6.3.3.2 Incubation at 37 °C	164
6.3.3.3 Incubation at 47 °C	166
6.3.4 Pig Tissues	168
6.3.4.1 Incubation at 27 °C	168
6.3.4.2 Incubation at 37 °C	168
6.3.4.3 Incubation at 47 °C	168
6.3.5 4-plex Multiplex Amplification	171
6.3.5.1 Incubation at 27 °C	171
6.3.5.2 Incubation at 37 °C	173
6.3.5.3 Incubation at 47 °C	175
6.3.6 Comparative Analysis between Pig and Rabbit Tissues	177
6.4 Statistical Analysis	177
6.5 Discussion	178
6.6 Conclusion	
CHAPTER 7 GENERAL DISCUSSION and FUTURE WORK	
7.1 General Discussion and Future Work	
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX I Sequence Data for RAG-1 Gene	202
APPENDIX II Publications and Conference Proceedings	

# **List of Figures**

Figure 2.1 An example of the rabbit whole carcases and body fragments at TRACES.13
Figure 2.2 An example of rabbit suspended muscle tissues (insect activity free) at TRACES
<b>Figure 2.3</b> An example of the pig whole carcases at TRACES
Figure 2.4 An example of the pig body fragments at TRACES
<b>Figure 2.5</b> Examples of ambient temperature and humidity records using data-logger during pig and rabbit field experiments
Figure 2.6 An example of the pig soft muscle tissue samples used for incubation at 27°C, 37 °C and 47 °C.28
<b>Figure 2.7</b> An example of data recorded during rabbit controlled incubation experiment using USB data logger, a) 27 °C, b) 37 °C and c) 47 °C
<b>Figure 2.8</b> An example of data recorded during pig controlled incubation experiment using USB data logger, a) 27 °C, b) 37 °C and c) 47 °C
Figure 3.1 Optimisation of PCR primers
Figure 3.2 Electropherogram of 4-plex optimisation of rabbit positive control DNA (day zero).
Figure 3.3 Electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR with human positive control DNA samples
Figure 3.4 Electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR with pig positive control DNA samples
Figure 3.5 Electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR for rabbit positive control DNA samples.       48
Figure 3.6 Electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR from the artificially degraded       DNA (DNase I digestion)
Figure 3.7 Electropherograms of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples collected from body       fragments and whole carcasses.     50
Figure 3.8 Amplification of human, pig, rabbit and insect species
Figure 4.1 Example of standard curve for PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification55

<b>Figure 4.2</b> Agarose gels containing rabbit DNA obtained from whole carcases and body fragments during August-September 2009 field experiments
<b>Figure 4.3</b> DNA quantification using PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> for samples from rabbit whole carcases and body fragments
Figure 4.4 Example of DNA from rabbit suspended tissues at different ADDs (14-520)
Figure 4.5 DNA quantification using PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> for rabbit suspended muscle tissues in August 2009
<b>Figure 4.6</b> Examples of electropherograms of rabbit whole carcasses and body fragments at day 7 (112 ADD)61
Figure 4.7 Examples of electropherograms of rabbit suspended tissues from August    2009
Figure 4.8 An example of agarose gel electrophoresis of pig soft muscle tissue samples       collected during February 2010     64
Figure 4.9 DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig whole carcases from February       2010
Figure 4.10 Examples of electropherograms of pig soft muscle tissues collected during    February 2010 project
Figure 4.11 Examples of agarose gels with DNA from pig muscle tissue samples collected during May 2010
Figure 4.12 DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig whole carcases for May-June       2010
Figure 4.13 Examples of electropherograms of pig soft muscle tissues collected during    May 2010
Figure 4.14 S DNA quantification using PicoGreen for rabbit whole carcases for June       2010 field project.     71
Figure 4.15 Examples of electropherograms of rabbit soft muscle tissues collected    during June 2010
<b>Figure 4.16</b> Decomposition of rabbit whole carcases and body fragments at different

Figure 4.17 Examples of agarose gels of rabbit DNA samples collected at different       ADD during September 2010
Figure 4.18 DNA quantification using PicoGreen for rabbit whole carcases in         September 2010
Figure 4.19 DNA quantification using PicoGreen for Rabbit body fragments in       September 2010
Figure 4.20 DNA quantification using PicoGreen rabbit suspended muscle tissues in       September 2010
Figure 4.21 Examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA obtained from whole       carcases during September 2010 project
Figure 4.22 Examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA obtained from body       fragments during September 2010 project
Figure 4.23 Examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA obtained from suspended       tissues during September 2010
Figure 4 24 Decomposition of pig whole carcases at different ADD during September       2010 field experiments.     86
Figure 4.25 Decomposition of pig body fragments at different ADD during September       2010 field experiments.     86
Figure 4.26 Examples of agarose gels of pig DNA samples collected at different ADD       during September 2010 project     87
Figure 4.27 DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig whole carcases in September       2010
Figure 4.28 DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig body fragments in September       2010
Figure 4.29 DNA quantification using PicoGreen pig suspended muscle tissues in       September 2010
Figure 4.30 Examples of electropherograms of pig DNA obtained from whole carcases during September 2010
Figure 4.31 Examples of electropherograms of pig DNA obtained from body fragments       during September 2010

Figure 4.32 Examples of electropherograms of pig DNA obtained from suspended
tissues during September 2010
Figure 5.1 Agarose gels showing rabbit DNA obtained from ethanol preserved tissues.
Figure 5.2 An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit muscle tissue
samples preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature up to one year
Figure 5.3 An example of electropherograms of rabbit DNA samples obtained from soft       muscle tissues preserved in 96% ethanol.       110
Figure 5.4 Agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol
<b>Figure 5.5</b> An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature up to one year
Figure 5.6 An example of electropherograms of pig DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in 96% ethanol
Figure 5.7 Agarose gels of rabbit DNA obtained from aliquots of cell lysis solution.115
<b>Figure 5.8</b> An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution at room temperature up to one year
<b>Figure 5.9</b> An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of rabbit cell lysis solution up to one year
Figure 5.10 PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room temperature up to one year
<b>Figure 5.11</b> PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of rabbit cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide up to one year
<b>Figure 5.12</b> Examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide)121
Figure 5.13 Agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution
<b>Figure 5.14</b> An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in in cell lysis solution at room temperature up to one year

Figure 5.15 Agarose gel electrophoresis of pig DNA obtained from aliquots of cell lysis
solution
Figure 5.16 An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of pig cell lysis
solution up to one year
Figure 5.17 Agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved
in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azid127
Figure 5.18 PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples
preserved in in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room temperature up to one
year
Figure 5.19 Agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from aliquots of cell lysis solution with
1% sodium azide
Figure 5.20 PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of pig cell lysis solution with
1% sodium azide up to one year
Figure 5.21 Examples of electropherograms of pig DNA samples obtained from soft
muscle tissues preserved in cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide)133
Figure 5.22 Agarose gels of rabbit DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples
preserved in 10% buffered formalin
Figure 5.23 Agarose gels of rabbit DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples
preserved in 10% buffered formalin
Figure 5.24 An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissue
samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin at room temperature up to one year 136
Figure 5.25 Electropherograms of rabbit DNA samples obtained from soft muscle
tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin for 6 months and one year138
Figure 5.26 Agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved
in 10% buffered formalin139
Figure 5.27 An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue
samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin at room temperature up to one year 140
Figure 5.28 An example of electropherograms of pig DNA samples obtained from soft
muscle tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin142
Figure 5.29 Agarose gel of rabbit DNA obtained from dehydrated muscle tissues stored
at 4 °C144

<b>Figure 5.30</b> An example of PicoGreen <sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit and pig dehydrated tissues after one month, six months and one year of storage at 4 °C 144		
<b>Figure 5.31</b> Examples of electropherogramms (b, c and d) of rabbit dehydrated samples (triplicate) after one year of storage at 4 °C		
Figure 5.32 Agarose gel of pig DNA obtained from dehydrated muscle tissues stored at 4 °C		
<b>Figure 5.33</b> Examples of electropherogramms (b, c and d) of pig dehydrated samples (triplicate) after one year of storage at 4 °C		
Figure 6.1 Agarose gels of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C , 37 °C and 47 °C		
<b>Figure 6.2</b> DNA quantification using PicoGreen for rabbit soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.3</b> Examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 27 °C for up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.4</b> Electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 37 °C for up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.5</b> Examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 47 °C up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.6</b> Agarose gel electrophoresis of pig soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C , 37 °C and 47 °C		
<b>Figure 6.7</b> DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.8</b> Examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from pig soft muscle tissues incubated at 27 °C up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.9</b> Examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from pig soft muscle tissues incubated at 37 °C up to 21 days		
<b>Figure 6.10</b> Examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from pig soft muscle tissues incubated at 47 °C up to 21 days		

### **List of Tables**

Table 2.1 The summary of the field projects performed at different time points using			
pig and rabbits to assess DNA persistence in muscle tissues16			
Table 2.2 The accumulated degree-days and humidity records obtained during August-			
September 2009 rabbit field experiments			
Table 2.3 The accumulated degree-days obtained during February 2010 pig field			
experiments			
Table 2.4 The accumulated degree-days obtained during May 2010 pig field			
experiments			
Table 2.5 The accumulated degree-days (ADD) obtained during June 2010 rabbit field			
experiments			
Table 2.6 The accumulated degree-days and humidity records obtained during			
September 2010 pig field experiments			
Table 2.7 The accumulated degree-days and humidity records obtained during			
September 2010 rabbit field experiments			
<b>Table 2.8</b> The DNA standard dilutions to generate standard curve using Quant-iT <sup><math>TM</math></sup>			
PicoGreen dsDNA kit for DNA quantification27			
Table 2.9 Cycling conditions/ PCR Programmes for PCR primer optimisation			
Table 2.10 Primers concentrations (Set 1-5) used for the optimisation of singleplex and			
multiplex PCR reactions			
<b>Table 2.10</b> The parameters for the analysis of PCR fragments			
<b>Table 3.1</b> 4 PCR primer sets for conserved regions of pig, rabbit and human			
Table 4.1 The summary of the 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig and rabbit DNA			
samples obtained from field experiments at different time points			
Table 4.2 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of rabbit whole carcasses, body			
fragments and suspended muscle tissues collected during August 2009 project60			
Table 4.3 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig soft muscle tissues			
collected during February 2010 project			
Table 4.4 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig soft muscle tissues			
collected from whole carcases during May 2010 project			

xviii

Table 4.5 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissues
collected during June 2010 project
Table 4.6 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissues
collected from whole carcases during September 2010 project
Table 4.7 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit body fragment
tissues collected during September 2010 project
<b>Table 4.8</b> The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit suspended tissuescollected during September 2010 project
Table 4.9 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig whole carcases tissues
collected during September 2010
Table 4.10 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig body fragments tissues
collected during September 2010
Table 4.11 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig suspended tissues
collected during September 2010
<b>Table 4.12</b> The amplification success 4-plex multiplex amplicons in pig and rabbit muscles with increase in ADD
<b>Table 5.1</b> The results of triplicate 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of rabbit muscle
tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature for one year
Table 5.2 The results of 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of pig muscle tissue
samples preserved in 96 % ethanol at room temperature for one year
<b>Table 5.3</b> The results of the 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of rabbit soft muscletissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution at room temperature for one year 119
Table 5.4 The results of 4-plex multiplex (4-plex) PCR amplification of rabbit soft
muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room
temperature for one year
Table 5.5 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig muscle tissue samples
preserved in cell lysis solution at room temperature for one year
Table 5.6 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig muscle tissue samples
preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide
Table 5.7 The results of 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissue
samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin for 6 months and 12 months 137

xix

Table 5.8 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig soft muscle tissue
samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin at room temperature for one year141
Table 5.9 The results of multiplex (4-plex) PCR amplification of rabbit dehydrated soft
muscle tissue samples preserved at 4 °C for one year
Table 5.10 The results of multiplex (4-plex) PCR amplification of pig dehydrated soft
muscle tissue samples preserved at 4 °C for one year
Table 6.1 The results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit tissues incubated at
27 °C up to 21 days162
<b>Table 6.2</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of rabbit tissues incubated at 37
°C for 21 days
Table 6.3 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification for rabbit soft muscle tissues
incubated at 47 °C for 21 days
<b>Table 6.4</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 27 °C
Table 6.4 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 27 °C       up to 21 days.     171
Table 6.4 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 27 °C       up to 21 days.     171       Table 6.5 The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 37 °C
<b>Table 6.4</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 27 °C       up to 21 days.     171 <b>Table 6.5</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 37 °C       up to 21 days.     173
<b>Table 6.4</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 27 °C       up to 21 days.     171 <b>Table 6.5</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 37 °C       up to 21 days.     173 <b>Table 6.6</b> The results of 4-plex multiplex amplification for pig muscle tissues       in b to b to 47.00     171

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

All thanks are due to almighty Allah, the creator, who has power over all things.

I would like to acknowledge with deep reverence, sincerity and feel utmost pleasure in expressing my heartiest gratitude to the many people who helped me to make this thesis possible.

First, of all, I am greatly thankful to my supervisor Dr. William Goodwin who has provided me an excellent advice and support during my entire PhD project and Dr. Judith Smith for her guideness. I would like to say thanks to Dr. Sibti Hadi and Dr Arati Iyengar for their help and guidance during my PhD project. Many thanks go to professor Jaipaul Singh for provide timely help and moral support.

Many thanks are due to the staff member of Forensic Anthropology, especially, Dr. Tall Simmons, Peter Cross, Rachel Cunliffe and Dr. Collin Moffat for providing me help, support and guidance to conduct my research project at TRACES.

I would like to say thanks to all of my sincere fellow friends from UCLAn for providing me an excellent support and encouragement during my project especially Glenda Melling, Helen Godfrey, Robin Moll, Shareezah, Muhammad Alrashidi, Shanti, Adnan, Sophie Pool, Dr. Christopher Platt, Dr. Fred Harris, Dilip, Sasitarin and Muhammd Asif from ITAV unit.

Finally, I wish to express my deep and sincere thanks to my family especially my beloved mother and sister for their love, affection and prayers. Big thanks, infact, I salute to my elder brothers especially Ghulam Distigir and Dr. Shabir and their families who always helped me to get success in my education carrier. Words are lacking behind to say thanks to my beloved late father Nazir Ahmed, loving late brother Saeed and lovely late niece Mamona Shabir who could not see me getting success until this stage. I am really thankful to bothers Shafiq, Zahid and their families and brother Tahir for providing inspiration and also to my nephews and nieces who always waited for me to return back home after successful completion of my PhD. At last, but not least a big thanks goes to my loving and caring wife Dr. Sheikha Hassan Sanqoor, who always supported me during my PhD and I always feel proud to have such a nice , caring and loving wife.

### **List of Abbreviations**

ADD	Accumulated degree-days
HMW DNA	High molecular weight DNA
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
DVI	Disaster Victim Identification
INTERPOL	International Criminal Police Organization
RAG-1	Recombination activation gene 1
TRACES	Taphonomic Research in Anthropology: Centre
	for Experimental Studies
STRs	Short tandem repeats
VNTRs	variable number tandem repeats (VNTRs)
PMI	Post-mortem interval
SWGDAM	Scientific Working Group on DNA analysis Methods
SNPs	Single nucleotide polymorphisms

# CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

#### **1.1 DNA Profiling**

DNA profiling is a well-established scientific technique, used all over the world for criminal intelligence, paternity testing and mass disaster victim identification. It was first described in 1985 using variable number tandem repeats (VNTRs) (Jeffreys et al., 1985) but is now most commonly achieved using short tandem repeats (STRs) (Butler, 2005). DNA analysis can be performed on any biological sample, providing complete DNA degradation has not occurred (Graham et al., 2008).

#### **1.2 DNA Degradation in Post-mortem Tissues**

DNA degradation in living organisms starts rapidly after death (Pääbo et al., 2004). The endogenous nucleases produced by host cells or exogenous nucleases released by microorganisms cause DNA to degrade into smaller fragments. During later stages of cell death, the rupture of cell membranes help to produce a nutrient-rich fluid which accelerates the growth of environmental microorganisms such as bacteria and fungi on cadaverous tissues, which reduces the probability of obtaining high molecular weight (HMW) DNA (Hofreiter et al., 2001; Ogata et al., 1990). As the post-mortem interval (PMI) increases, DNA continues to degrade until no DNA remains (Cina et al., 1994). Environmental conditions such as temperature and humidity have been shown to exert more influence on the rate of DNA degradation than elapsed time since death. There is an inverse relationship between DNA yield and PMI, with degradation accelerated by increases in temperature (Robins and Furey, 2001) and low temperature is considered essential for the longevity of DNA molecules (Lindahl, 1993; Willerslev et al., 2004). Nucleotide base decomposition decreased about 10 - 25 fold with a 20 °C reduction in temperature (Hoss et al., 1996), although this figure is based on DNA in bone.

A dry environment also helps to reduce DNA degradation whilst high humidity or the presence of water as moisture encourages bacterial growth and also provides a substrate for hydrolytic enzymes to degrade DNA. Anaerobic bacterial fermentation in the intestines or in the soil and presence of humic acid make further contributions to pH reduction and therefore reduce DNA stability (Haglund, 1996).

Post-mortem DNA stability varies among tissues. Brain tissue appears to be one of the best sources for DNA analysis in post-mortem studies followed by muscle, blood, spleen and kidney, whereas liver is consistently a poor source of DNA (Haglund, 1996).

In a limited study (3 week) carried out in 1988, HMW DNA has been obtained for 3 weeks from biopsy samples of human brain, lymph nodes and skeletal muscles stored at  $4 \degree C$  or -20  $\degree C$  and until 1 week from spleen, kidney and thyroid (Bär et al., 1988).

DNA could be detected in more than 90% of the muscle samples after a post-mortem period of 3 days with subsequent storage at -20 °C, and from 40 % of muscle specimens after a period of 8 days at room temperature under conditions of high humidity (Ogata et al., 1990). Successful amplification of microsatellites or short tandem repeats (STRs) was found in human autopsy samples with and without obvious signs of decomposition (Hoff-Olsen et al., 2001). Phengon et al., (2008) studied DNA persistence in muscle tissue of pig. Two-inch cubic chunks of pork meat were left in sea and tap water for 1 week, and air dried for two weeks. A 211 bp and a 289 bp *B*-actin fragments were amplified from tissue samples immersed in tap and sea water up to 1 week, while there was an incomplete or no amplification after day 4 in air dried samples. Amplification of a mitochondrial DNA (323 bp *cytochrome* b) fragment was possible until day 14.

DNA stability in human autopsy samples (kidney, liver, spleen, and pancreas tissue specimens) was assessed using the AmpF*l* STR<sup>®</sup> SGM plus<sup>®</sup> PCR amplification kit loci (D3S1358, VWA, D16S539, D2S1338, D81179, D21S11, D18S51, D19S433, TH01, FGA and gender marker amelogenin) in Poland (Niemcunowicz et al., 2007). The tissue samples were incubated at 4 °C and 21 °C in closed 40 ml containers and at 21 °C in closed 40 ml containers filled with sand, garden peat, pond water or salt water and at 21 °C in open 40 ml containers. The liver specimens immersed in pond water and sea water gave full profiles until day 49, while partial profiles were produced after day 7 in liver specimens stored in closed containers at 21 °C. The spleen and pancreas specimens were partially typeable within 119 days and 126 days respectively. Faster decrease in typeability of AmpF*l* STR<sup>®</sup> SGM plus<sup>®</sup> kit loci was observed in all tissue specimens incubated in peat and sand which might be due to humic acid content, microbial action or acidic pH (Ranjard and Richaume, 2001).

In another experiment, DNA persistence in human muscle tissue specimens and blood stains was determined using STRs and single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) (Onori et al., 2006). The muscle tissue and wet and dry blood stains were exposed to different environments such as open air, buried in soil, immersed in river and sea water. STR typing was possible until 1 week from buried muscle samples and those immersed in sea and river water. Allelic and locus drop-out phenomena were observed in all other

samples (dry and wet bloodstains and muscle tissue stored at open air) from the first week. However, SNPs typing gave positive results in muscle tissue samples stored in open air and in dry blood stains until 9 months (Onori et al., 2006).

The rate of DNA degradation is also influenced by the availability of certain chemical substances in teeth and bone tissues (Dobberstein et al., 2008). DNA stability in bone is enhanced by the presence of hydroxylapatite (Lindahl, 1993; Eglinton et al., 1991) which is also a major component of tooth matrix. Therefore, dental DNA is also better protected from degradation (Urbani and Kramer, 1999; Vonwurmb-Schwark et al., 2003).

Overall, studies suggest loss of amplification occurs due to the DNA being broken down into smaller fragments leading to the drop-out of larger target loci (Foran, 2006).

#### 1.2.1 Accumulated Degree-Days (ADD)

Accumulated degree-days (ADD) is a measure of the cumulative total of the average daily temperatures. ADD can be calculated in different ways. The most basic way to calculate ADD is to simply take the average of every day. The ADD for a single day can be calculated by the rectangular method. This uses simple averaging and can be calculated using the following formula:

#### **ADD** = [ (Maximum + Minimum Temperature)/2] - Minimum Threshold

Minimum threshold (base temperature) represents the temperature at which biological process such as bacterial or larval growth essentially stops (Larkin et al., 2010; Megyesi and Haskell, 2005). As freezing severely inhibits biological processes, zero °C has been used as the base temperature in decomposition studies of human remains (Megyesi and Haskell, 2005). Accumulated degree days (ADD) accounts for approximately 80% of the variation in decomposition of human remains and is very important when estimating the post-mortem interval (PMI) based on decomposition using a quantitative approach (Megyesi and Haskell, 2005). The effects of ADD on the quantity of DNA extracted from porcine skeletal muscles using three different methods of extractions have been previously determined by Larkin et al., 2010. Agarose gel based DNA quantification analysis showed an overall decrease in DNA yield from 0 ADD to 101 ADD in summer and up to 138 ADD in winter. The inconsistency in ADD and DNA yield in summer and winter specimens was thought to be due to several factors such as soil, humidity,

wind, sampling procedures, storage, bacterial and fungal growth. DNA quantification was made based on agarose gel electrophoresis, as agarose measured total DNA regardless of species, quantitative PCR (qPCR) using porcine specific primers was recommended (Larkin et al., 2010)

#### **1.3 Methods of DNA Preservation**

Following mass fatality incidents, DNA profiling, essential for identification and reassociation of fragmented, burnt or decomposed corpses, is very difficult or impossible using traditional means such as fingerprinting and odontology. However, successful DNA recovery depends on appropriate collection and preservation of biological material from deceased individuals and the availability of reference samples (Graham et al., 2008). Inefficient preservation methods cause destruction of intact DNA to such an extent that data is not always available for victim identification (Bing and Bieber, 2001).

Biological samples may be successfully preserved using a number of physical and chemical treatments by adjusting temperature, ambient pH and salt concentrations (Dawson and Jacobs, 1998). Cryopreservation is the preferred method of DNA preservation which is accomplished by freezing samples over dry ice (-78 °C) or in liquid nitrogen (-196 °C) (Dessauer et al., 1995; Seutin et al., 1991). Sample storage at -20 °C also enhances DNA preservation. Although freezing is ideal to minimize decomposition, dried stains and skeletal remains can be stored at room temperature in a low humidity environment. (Budowle and Eisenberg., 2005).

Tissue fixation is another method of DNA preservation when freezing is not available. Previous studies (Johnson and Traweek, 1993; Pavelic et al., 1996; Bounin et al., 2005; Shi et al., 2004) showed that tissue fixation and embedding processes cause DNA fragmentation. The duration and type of fixative are the two most important factors affecting DNA integrity. Buffered formalin preserves DNA to a greater extent compared to unbuffered formalin, as unbuffered formalin oxidises to formic acid and creates an acidic environment that leads to the degradation of nucleic acids (Zsikla et al., 2004). Longer fixation time (more than 7 days) causes a higher degree of cross-links between biomolecules and a higher rate of DNA degradation resulting in small DNA fragments. DNA fragmentation causes a reduction of products that can be amplified using PCR (polymerase chain reaction) (Legrand et al., 2002). Archival fixed and paraffin-embedded tissue (PET) enabled valuable genetic information to be obtained from preserved specimens up to 25 years but high quality genomic DNA was hard to obtain, as fixation often results in DNA fragmentation and sequence alterations. DNA obtained from fixed samples, has rarely produced DNA amplicons exceeding 300 bp (Gillio-Tos et al., 2007; Srinivasan et al., 2002).

The desiccation of tissues also impedes nuclease and microbial activity simply through water removal. Silica desiccant has been used to rapidly dry and store tissues. Silica is inexpensive, safe, inert and can easily be transported to the field, however, it makes the tissues brittle and more difficult to process for DNA extraction (Foran et al., 1997; Murphy et al., 2002; Roeder et al., 2004; Grassberger et al., 2005).

Heat drying of tissues also destroys bacteria and cellular enzymes that degrade DNA, and for sterilisation purposes of food, drying at 70 °C is considered sufficient (USDA, 2011). Dehydrated human soft muscle tissue samples have been used previously for successful PCR amplification using Identifiler<sup>®</sup> (Applied Biosystems) (Michaud, 2006; Allen-Hall and McNevin, 2012)

Ethanol has also been used in previous studies to preserve specimens at room temperature (Kilpatrick et al., 2001; Gillespie et al., 2002; Michaud and Foran, 2011). Alcohol storage preserves samples without DNA cross-linking which is important for successful DNA extraction. Ethanol is considered to be an effective long term tissue storage method that allows for successful DNA extraction from preserved specimens. An advantage of this method is that it also kills bacteria and fungi (Penna et al., 2001). Ethanol preservation is cost effective and readily obtained, making it an attractive candidate for field applications.

Storage buffer and tissue type are among the principal factors affecting DNA preservation (Dawson and Jacobs, 1998). Bone and teeth have resilient structures to prevent DNA degradation especially compared to soft tissue samples. However, the process of DNA extraction from hard tissues is laborious and time consuming (Budowle and Eisenberg, 2005).

Recently, two buffer solutions,  $Oragene^{TM}$  and LST (lysis storage and transportation) were found to be effective for room temperature preservation of human soft muscle tissue samples for a period of 12 months and have been recommended for soft tissue preservation under field conditions, following mass fatality incidents (Graham et al.,

2008). Genofix, a new alcohol-based tissue fixative can be used for biopsy tissue preservation at room temperature up to one year and seven months and at  $-20^{\circ}$ C for longer storage (up to 3 ½ years). This new and odourless tissue fixative has also been suggested to be useful in criminal investigations or mass disaster identifications for soft tissue samples preservations (Frégeau et al., 2001).

Different chemical solutions such as acetone, isopropanol, Carnoy's, ethanol (both at 70% and 100% concentrations), DMSO and formalin (10%) have been used effectively for specimen preservation from diverse species including insect species, baboons, fish and marine invertebrates (Bisanti et al., 2009; Chakraborty et al., 2006; Frantzen et al., 1998; Mandrioli et al., 2006 and Dawson and Jacobs, 1998).

Dehydration is the removal of water from an object and in physiological terms, it relates to a deficiency of fluid within an organism (Lavizzo-Mourey, 1987). In forensic context, dehydration refers to oven dried tissues (Michaud and Foran, 2011; Allen-Hall and McNevin, 2012).

#### **1.4 Validation of Laboratory Procedures**

Validation is the process of demonstrating that a certain laboratory procedure is reliable, robust and reproducible in the hands of the laboratory staff performing the procedure in that laboratory. A robust method is one where most of the samples give successful results and few, if any, need to be repeated. The method will be considered reliable when results obtained are accurate and correct. While reproducibility refers to getting the same results every time a sample is repeated.

In forensic laboratories, validation studies are routinely performed prior to the application of any new technique for use with evidentiary samples or when a substantial modification to existing techniques has been made (Greenspoon et al., 2006). In response to the increased demand for DNA analysis, Forensic laboratories are continuously developing enhanced technologies to process database and casework samples more efficiently and effectively (Wang et al., 2011). These advancements include real-time PCR for human DNA quantification (Greenspoon et al., 2006; Horsman et al., 2006; Nicklas et al., 2006; Swango et al., 2007; Barbisin et al., 2009). Multiplex STR kits for profiling of autosomal and Y-STR loci (Holt et al., 2002; Collin et al., 2004; Coticone et al., 2004; Krenke et al., 2005; Mulero et al., 2006; Chang et al., 2008), capillary electrophoresis instruments (Sgueglia et al., 2003; Butler 2004),

florescence imaging systems (Mikka 1999) and DNA data analysis programmes (Kadash 2004; Butler 2005; Greenspoon et al., 2006; Asamura et al., 2007; Robby 2007; Mulero et al., 2008). Most of these advanced techniques are based on PCR multiplex assays as the use of multiple loci enables a high power of discrimination without consuming a high DNA template in a single reaction (e.g., 1ng or even less of the starting material) (Butler 2007), and have been validated according to the guidelines of Scientific Working Group on DNA analysis Methods (SWGDAM) (Micka 1999; Holt 2002; Collins 2004; Coticone et al., 2004; SWGDAM 2004; Krenke et al., 2005; Swango et al., 2006; Mulero et al., 2008).

In addition, in Forensic DNA analysis, highly degraded samples have poor amplification of the larger sized alleles (300-500bp) in standard multiplex typing kits (Wallin 1998; Cotton et al., 2000; Benjamin et al., 2002). In severely decomposed samples, the DNA template can become highly fragmented and yield of complete target amplicons is greatly reduced. Thus a decay curve can be seen in multiplex kits with a wide range of amplicon sizes, where the peak height is inversely proportional to the amplicon length (Lygo et al., 1994; Wallin 1998; Cotton et al., 2000). In this case, the larger amplicons fall below the detection limits and often have low sensitivity., therefore a partial genetic profile can be seen) (Greenspoon et al., 2006). To solve this problem reduced sized primer sets called miniplexes have been developed to function with florescence based sequencers for the detection of degraded DNA samples (Butler 2003).

Generally there are two types of validation: developmental validation and internal validation. Developmental validation generally involves the testing of new STR kits or STR loci, primer sets and new technologies for STR allele detection. While internal validation is normally used to verify that already established procedures will work effectively in one's own laboratory (Butler 2001).

A lot of research has been done to observe the effect of temperature on DNA degradation (Neubauer et al., 1996; Sheu, 2006; Forterre, 1994). However, limited studies have been undertaken to describe the effect of temperature on DNA degradation in terms of accumulated degree-days (ADD). Therefore, this study was performed to assess DNA persistence in muscle tissue in relation to ADD in a temperate climate, which might be extended to other types of climate.

Similarly, no work is described in the literature that assesses the effect of fragmentation of a body on the rates of DNA degradation or looks at the effectiveness of different preservation techniques when working with partially decomposed muscle tissue.

The specific aims of this research are

**1-** Temperature (measured in ADD) can be used to predict time frame within which DNA will be recovered from muscle tissues.

DNA degradation in muscle tissues was assessed in relation to ADD. The use of ADD to assess DNA degradation and persistence in muscle tissues will, if the hypothesis that ADD is the critical environmental factor in predicting time frame within which DNA will be recovered, give a better understanding of the likelihood of successfully retrieving DNA from post-mortem muscle tissue.

**2-** DNA degradation in muscle tissue is slower in fragmented remains than in whole bodies.

If there is a significant difference between whole and fragmented bodies then this may provide valuable information for disaster victim identification (DVI) work, allowing samples with the highest probability of containing sufficient DNA to be collected. In fragmented remains the process of putrefaction will be limited since the fragments have been separated from the gut contents.

**3-** Optimal DNA preservation methods can help to preserve partially degraded DNA in muscle.

The preservation techniques that are currently described in the literature use fresh muscle tissues. In real DVI cases the muscles tissue will not be fresh, but partially decomposed. Assessing the suitability of current methods of preservation with decomposing samples will also provide useful information for Disaster Victim Identification (DVI) scientists.

In a second phase of research, partially decomposed rabbit (45 and 79 ADD) and pig (79 ADD and 210 ADD) soft muscle tissue samples were preserved in 96% ethanol, 10% buffered formalin and Qiagen cell lysis solutions (with and without 1% sodium azide) for a period of one year. The efficiency of these preservative solutions to preserve DNA in partially decomposed tissues was determined.

4- Storage of heat dried soft tissues can preserve DNA for longer time.

The presence of water in the form of moisture cause DNA degradation due to the presence of bacteria and hydrolytic enzymes, therefore, heat dried soft tissues were stored at 4 °C for one year and DNA persistence was assessed.

5- Development Multiplex PCR based Assay for pig, rabbit and human.

6- Assess DNA degradation in pig and rabbit soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C for 21 days.

The DNA degradation results obtained from soft muscle tissues of decomposing pig and rabbit were compared to the tissues incubated under controlled conditions to assess comparative rate of DNA degradation.

To realise these aims, rabbit carcasses were exposed to environmental insults during different times of the year. Soft muscle tissue samples were collected from the carcasses at different ADD. DNA extraction was performed on all samples. The rate of DNA degradation was assessed in relation to ADD.

# CHAPTER 2 MATERIALS and METHODS

#### **2.1 Experimental Design**

Throughout this study, rabbit (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*) and pig (*Sus scrofa*) were used as model animals: the use of pigs was approved by the University's Animal Research Ethics Committee.

Rabbit carcasses were obtained as a product of standard pest control procedures in the UK. They were collected from Walkers Game, Gainthorpe, Lincolnshire, UK from a licensed dealer. Domesticated pig was chosen as an animal model due to its similarity with the human in terms of body weight and basal metabolic rate. These animals were purchased from farms after being killed using a bolt gun by a licensed individual.

To assess DNA persistence in muscle tissue in relation to ADD, pig and rabbit carcasses were exposed to the environment at different seasons at the University's experimental field site called TRACES (Taphonomic Research in Anthropology: Centre for Experimental Studies). Carcasses were placed in direct contact with the ground (Figure 2.1, 2.2, 2.3 and 2.4) and covered by a wire cage to inhibit scavenger access. TRACES is located on the outskirts of Burnley and is surrounded by farmland.

#### 2.2 Field Studies

A series of field studies were performed using a combination of whole animals, animal portions and muscle pieces. Field studies were carried out in: August-September 2009; February-May 2010; May-June 2010; June-July 2010; and September-November 2010. The environmental temperature and humidity was recorded using a data-logger (EasyLog<sup>®</sup> Lascar, UK). Muscle tissue samples collected during field experiments were placed in labelled sterile plastic bags and immediately placed on ice for transport to the laboratory. Samples were stored at -20 °C until DNA extraction. The carcases were photographed on each visit.



**Figure 2.1** Shown above is an example of the rabbit whole carcases and body fragments at TRACES.



**Figure 2.2** Shown above is an example of rabbit suspended muscle tissues (insect activity free) at TRACES (1 cm<sup>3</sup> muscle tissues were placed inside 250 ml polypropylene tubes and covered by wire mesh and kept near the carcasses).


Figure 2.3 Shown above is an example of the pig whole carcases at TRACES.



Figure 2.4 Shown above is an example of the pig body fragments at TRACES.



**Figure 2.5** Shown above are examples of ambient temperature and humidity records using data-logger during pig and rabbit field experiments.

**Table 2.1** Shown below is the summary of the field projects performed at different time points

 using pig and rabbits to assess DNA persistence in muscle tissues experiments.

Field	Field Species			Project
Projects	Rabbit	Pig		Length (days)
August 09	Whole carcasses		14-520	44
	Body fragments	_		
	Suspended tissues			
Feb 10	_	Whole carcasses	34-603	90
May 10	_	Whole carcasses	77-338	27
June 10	whole carcasses	_	13-64	7
Sept 10	whole carcasses	Whole carcasses	49-490	44
	Body fragments	Body fragments		
	Suspended tissues	Suspended tissues		

#### 2.2.1 August-September 2009

This project was started on 16<sup>th</sup> August 2009 and completed on 29<sup>th</sup> September 2009. The experiment was designed to determine the relative rate of decomposition and DNA persistence in whole carcases, body fragments and insect activity free tissues (suspended soft muscle tissues) of rabbit. The whole carcases and body fragments were completely decomposed after one week (112 ADD) with no soft muscle tissue samples to collect at day nine. Suspended tissues were collected until day 44 (520 ADD).

#### 2.1.1.1 Whole Carcasses

A total of 12 triplicate sets of rabbit carcasses (36 carcasses) were placed in direct contact with the ground.

#### 2.1.1.2 Body Fragments

A total of 12 triplicate sets of rabbit rear legs (36 rear legs) from 18 rabbits were separated from the rest of the body and were placed alongside the whole carcasses in direct contact with the ground.

#### 2.1.1.3 Suspended Muscle Tissues

A total of 33 soft muscle tissue samples; each approximately  $1 \text{ cm}^3$  were placed inside 50 ml polypropylene tubes that were open to air but protected from insects by a wire mesh. These tubes were inserted into the ground near the whole carcasses.

#### 2.1.1.4 Positive Control

A total of 6 samples from 3 rabbits were collected to act as positive control at day zero. These samples were stored at -20 °C until DNA extraction.

#### 2.1.1.5 Sample Collection

Soft muscle tissue samples (1 cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected in triplicate from whole carcasses, body fragments and suspended tissues (that were isolated from insect activity). Samples were collected at 14, 48, 81 and 112 ADD from whole carcases and body fragments. There were no soft tissues to collect after day 7 (112 ADD). Suspended tissues were collected at 14, 48, 81, 112, 141, 172, 228, 257, 350 and 520 ADD.

**Table 2.2** Shown below are the accumulated degree-days and humidity records obtained during

 August-September 2009 rabbit field experiments.

Date of sample -	Sample collection				Accumulated degree-days	Relative Humidity
collection	Number of days	Whole carcasses	Body fragments	Suspended muscle	(ADD)	(rh%)
17/08/2009	1	+	+	+	14	79
19/08/2009	3	+	+	+	48	69
21/08/2009	5	+	+	+	81	76
23/08/2009	7	+	+	+	112	69
25/08/2009	9	-	-	+	141	86
27/08/2009	11	-	-	+	172	73
04/09/2009	17	-	-	+	228	85
08/09/2009	21	-	-	+	257	91
14/09/2009	29	-	-	+	350	92
29/09/2009	44	-	-	+	520	94

"+" denotes sample collection and "-" represents that samples were not available.

#### 2.2.2 February-May 2010

In this project, whole pig carcases were used to determine the DNA persistence and decomposition rate in pig whole carcases during winter. The total duration of this project was 90 days (11<sup>th</sup> February-12<sup>th</sup> May 2010). Accumulated degree-days (ADD) were calculated based on ambient temperature records.

#### 2.2.2.1 Whole carcasses

Five pig carcases were placed at TRACES in winter.

#### 2.2.2.2 Sample collection

Soft muscle tissue samples (approximately 1cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected in triplicate from pig whole carcases at 34, 57, 88, 185, 302, 367, 418, 494, 554 and 603 ADD.

**Table 2.3** Shown below are the accumulated degree-days obtained during February 2010 pig field experiments.

Date of sample collection	Number of days	Sample collection from whole carcasses	Accumulated degree-days (ADD)
25/02/2010	14	+	34
04/03/2010	21	+	57
12/03/2010	29	+	88
24/03/2010	41	+	185
09/04/2010	57	+	302
16/04/2010	64	+	367
23/04/2010	71	+	418
29/04/2010	77	+	494
06/05/2010	84	+	554
12/05/2010	90	+	603

"+" denotes sample collection and "-" represents that samples were not available.

#### 2.2.3 May-June 2010

To determine the rate of DNA degradation in muscle tissues during summer, pig carcases were exposed to the outside environment at TRACES for a period of 27 days between May 22 to June 18, 2010. There was complete skeletisation in 33 days, at which point no soft muscle tissues were present.

#### 2.2.3.1 Whole Carcases

A total of 24 whole pig carcases were exposed to the outside environment at TRACES. Half of the carcases (12) were slashed on the neck to determine the rate of DNA degradation and decomposition in slashed verses unslashed animals (controls).

#### 2.2.3.2 Sample Collection

Soft muscle tissue samples (approximately 1cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected from pig carcases at 77, 159, 203, 249, 295 and 338 ADD (day 27). Five different parts (neck, right foreleg, left foreleg, right leg and left leg) of the pig carcases were selected for sample collection.

Date of sample collection	Number of days	Sample collection Whole carcases	Accumulated degree-days (ADD)
28/05/2010	6	+	77
04/06/2010	13	+	159
07/06/2010	16	+	203
11/06/2010	20	+	249
15/06/2010	24	+	295
18/06/2010	27	+	338

**Table 2.4** Shown below are the accumulated degree-days obtained during May 2010 pig field experiments.

"+" denotes sample collection.

#### 2.2.4 June 2010 (Summer Season)

In this project, rabbit carcases were exposed to the outside environment to assess DNA persistence in soft muscle tissues of rabbit during summer for a period of 21 days (14<sup>th</sup> June -5<sup>th</sup> July 2010).

#### 2.2.4.1 Whole Carcases

36 rabbit carcases (12 triplicate sets) were placed at TRACES.

#### 2.2.4.2 Sample Collection

Soft muscle tissue samples (1 cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected at 0, 13 and 64 ADD (day 4) from five different parts (neck, right foreleg, left foreleg, right leg and left leg) of rabbit carcases to assess relative DNA degradation. Soft muscle tissues were decomposed within a week and there were no samples to collect at day 8.

Date of sample collection	Number of days -	Sample Positive controls	collection Whole carcases	Accumulated – degree-days (ADD)
14/06/2010	0	+	+	0
15/06/2010	1	-	+	13
18/06/2010	4	-	+	64
22/06/2010	8		-	106

 Table 2.5 Shown below are the accumulated degree-days (ADD) obtained during June 2010

 rabbit field experiments.

"+" denotes sample collection and "-" represents that samples were not available.

#### 2.2.5 September-November 2010

#### 2.2.5.1 Whole Carcasses

Three pigs and 60 rabbit whole carcases were placed at TRACS during autumn.

#### 2.2.5.2 Body Fragments

Rabbit rear legs and pig body fragments (rear legs, front arms and neck) were placed near the whole carcases under separate wire cages.

#### 2.2.5.3 Muscle Tissues

Rabbit and pig  $1 \text{ cm}^3$  soft muscle tissue samples were put inside each of 50 ml polypropylene tubes that were open to air but protected from insects by a wire mesh. These tubes were left near whole carcasses.

#### 2.2.5.4 Sample Collection

Muscle tissue samples were collected from five different parts (neck, right foreleg, left foreleg, right leg and left leg) of the pig and rabbit whole carcases. Samples were also collected in triplicate from both body fragments and insect activity free muscle tissue of rabbit and pig carcases. Day zero samples were collected to work as positive controls and for controlled incubation (27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C) experiments (Section 2.5). Day zero positive controls and partially decomposed tissues of rabbit (45 ADD and 79 ADD)

and pig (79 ADD and 210 ADD) were also collected for DNA preservation experiments (Section 2.6). The temperature (ambient) and humidity were recorded by data loggers.

Date of	Sample collection				Accumulated	Relative Humidity
collection	Positive Controls	Whole carcases	Body fragments	Suspended muscle tissues	(ADD)	(rh%)
06/10/2010	+	+	+	+	106 ADD	99
08/10/2010	-	+	+	+	137 ADD	90
12/10/2010	-	+	+	+	210 ADD	79
15/10/2010	-	+	+	+	254 ADD	97
19/10/2010	-	+	+	+	288 ADD	92
27/10/2010	-	+	+	+	342 ADD	96
04/11/2010	-	+	-	+	420 ADD	99
11/11/2010	-	+	-	+	490 ADD	98

**Table 2.6** Shown below are the accumulated degree-days and humidity records obtained during

 September 2010 pig field experiments.

"+" denotes sample collection and "-" represents that samples were not available.

**Table 2.7** Shown below are the accumulated degree-days and humidity records obtained during

 September 2010 rabbit field experiments.

Date of	Sample collection				Accumulated	Relative Humidity
collection	Positive Controls	Whole carcases	Body fragments	Suspended muscle tissues	(ADD)	(rh%)
27/09/2010	+	-	-	-	0	57
01/10/2010	-	+	+	+	49	65
04/10/2010	-	+	+	+	79	92
06/10/2010	-	+	+	+	106	99
08/10/2010	-	+	+	+	137	90
12/10/2010	-	+	+	+	210	79
15/10/2010	-	+	+	+	254	97
19/10/2010	-	-	+	+	288	92
27/10/2010	-	-	-	+	342	96
04/11/2010	-	-	-	+	420	99
11/11/2010	-	-	-	+	490	98

"+" denotes sample collection and "-" represents that samples were not available.

#### 2.3 DNA Extraction

DNA extraction was carried out using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. Initial experiments were carried out using 200 mg tissue but results suggested that 25-30 mg tissue provided consistent results. Henceforth, muscle tissue samples (approximately 25 mg - 30 mg) were cut into small pieces using a sterile scalpel (Swann-morton<sup>®</sup>, UK) and placed into 1.5 ml Eppendorf tubes (ELKay, UK). Buffer ATL (180  $\mu$ l) and proteinase k (20  $\mu$ l) from the DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit were added to the sample. The samples were mixed thoroughly by vortexing and incubated at 56 °C until the tissues were completely digested (overnight). During incubation, samples were also vortexed occasionally. After incubation, buffer AL (200  $\mu$ l) was added to the samples and mixed by vortexing. Then (200  $\mu$ l) ethanol (96%) were added and mixed again thoroughly by vortexing.

The samples were briefly centrifuged for 15 s to remove drops from inside the lid of the microcentrifuge tube. The mixture was transferred in to a DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Mini spin column placed in a 2 ml collection tube, centrifuged at 13200 g for 1 min. The flow-through and collection tube were discarded. The DNeasy<sup>®</sup> mini spin columns were placed into a new 2 ml collection tube and 500  $\mu$ l of buffer AW1 were added. The samples were again centrifuged at 13200 g for 1 min; flow-through and collection tubes were discarded into spin column after placing them into a new collection tube. The samples were centrifuged at 13200 g for 3 min and flow-through and collection tube was discarded.

The mini spin column was placed in a clean 1.5 ml centrifuge tube and 200  $\mu$ l AE buffer was added. The samples were incubated for 1 min at room temperature and then centrifuged at 13200 *g* for 1 min. The samples were labelled and stored at -20 °C until further use.

#### 2.3.1 Agarose Gel Electrophoresis (AGE)

The quality of the extracted DNA samples was assessed using agarose gel electrophoresis (AGE). AGE was conducted using a 2% (w/v) SeaKem<sup>®</sup> LE agarose gel in a tray tank (12 cm  $\times$  6 cm ) which was submerged under 1X TAE buffer (per 1000 ml: 4.84 g Tris Base, 1.14 ml glacial acetic acid and 2 ml 0.5 EDTA, pH 8.0). DNA samples were prepared as follows: 7 µl of extracted DNA samples were separately placed into tubes, 3 µl 6 X gel loading buffer (ABgene) was added into each

DNA sample. These samples were briefly centrifuged and loaded in to the wells. Similarly, 5  $\mu$ l (0.05  $\mu$ g/ $\mu$ l) of 100 bp DNA ladder (ABgene) with Reddy Run dye was also loaded into the gel. The gel was run at 50 V for 40 min, stained in 0.5  $\mu$ g/ml ethidium bromide and visualized using a UV transilluminator (Bio Doc-It<sup>TM</sup> imaging system, USA).

## 2.4 DNA Quantification

#### 2.4.1 Real-Time PCR base DNA Quantification

## 2.4.1.1 DNA Quantification of Rabbit and Pig Day Zero Samples using GoTaq<sup>®</sup>

DNA samples that were extracted from day zero (positive controls) muscle tissues of rabbit and pig were quantified using ABI 7500 real-time PCR machine (Applied Biosystems) to establish amounts of DNA for subsequent experiments.

The total reaction volume was 12.5  $\mu$ l, which comprised of 6.25  $\mu$ l of 2x GoTaq<sup>®</sup> qPCR Master Mix (Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK), 4.75  $\mu$ l H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.25  $\mu$ l (0.2  $\mu$ M) of each forward and reverse primer for 70 bp product (Section 2.7.1) and 1  $\mu$ l of DNA from pig and rabbit positive controls. DNA dilutions (68.25 ng, 22.75 ng, 7.58 ng, 2.52 ng, 0.84 ng, 0.28 ng, 0.09 ng and 0.031 ng) were made using commercially available human DNA standard (273 ng/ $\mu$ l, Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK).

The reaction was prepared as a master mix. A MicroAmp<sup>TM</sup> optical 96-well reaction plate (Applied Biosystems) was placed on its base (MicroAmp<sup>TM</sup> splash free 96 well base) and 11.5  $\mu$ l of master mix were loaded separately into each well. Then 1  $\mu$ l of each dilution (human DNA standard) was loaded into corresponding well: each standard and unknown sample was set up in triplicate. 1  $\mu$ l of day zero DNA sample was loaded in corresponding wells separately from pig and rabbit. After loading DNA samples, the plate was sealed with an optical adhesive cover (Applied Biosystems). The plate was centrifuged with 96 well plate centrifuge machine (Applied Biosystems) to remove air bubbles and drops from the sides of the tubes.

The plate was placed into the ABI 7500, which was already prepared for running DNA quantification. The thermal Cycler protocol was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions (Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK): stage 1, 95 °C for 2 min for 1 cycle; stage

2 at 95 °C for 15 s followed by 60 °C for 1 min for 40 cycles DNA concentration for each sample was estimated in  $ng/\mu l$ .

#### 2.4.1.2 DNA Quantification of DNase Digested Human DNA using Quantifiler®

DNase I digested DNA (Section 2.9.5) was quantified using Quantifiler<sup>®</sup> Human DNA Quantification Kit (Applied Biosystems) according to the manufacturer's instructions on the ABI 7500 real-time PCR machine (Applied Biosystems). DNA standards (50 ng-0.02 ng/µl) were prepared using human DNA provided in the kit and run in duplicate. 12.5 µl reaction mixture was prepared for each unknown sample by mixing 5.25 µl human primer mix, 6.25 µl PCR mix (provided in the kit) and 1 µl of DNA from each time point (0, 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120 and 180) min. The cycling parameters were; 95 °C for 10 min (1 cycle), 95 °C for 15 s and 60 °C for 1 min (40 cycles). DNA concentration for each sample was estimated in ng/µl.

## 2.4.1.3 DNA Quantification of Field Study Samples Using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup>

A PicoGreen dsDNA quantification kit, containing Quant  $-iT^{TM}$  PicoGreen dsDNA reagents and Lambda DNA standard (100 µg/ml in TE) was purchased from Invitrogen<sup>TM</sup>, UK. 96 well flat bottom black plates were obtained from Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK. Tris-EDTA buffer solution (TE buffer, 1.0 M Tris-HCL pH 8.0, containing 0.1M EDTA) and nuclease free water was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich<sup>®</sup>, UK.

Before being added to DNA standards and unknown samples, PicoGreen solution was diluted 200 fold using 1 x TE; 50  $\mu$ l PicoGreen stock solution was added to 9.95 ml of 1 x TE buffer. DNA standard supplied with the kit (100  $\mu$ g/ml) was diluted 50 fold using 1 x TE to make a working solution of 2  $\mu$ g/ml; 15.6  $\mu$ l DNA standard solution was added to 764  $\mu$ l of 1 x TE buffer.

The working solution  $(2\mu g/ml)$  was used to make a series of dilutions ranging from 0.05 to 1000 ng/ml of lambda DNA using TE (Table 2.8). Equal volumes (150 µl) of DNA dilutions and working PicoGreen dsDNA quantification reagents (Table 2.8) were mixed and incubated at room temperature for 1 min. Following incubation, 300 µl aliquots were pipetted into microplate wells in duplicate. Unknown samples were prepared by mixing 3 µl DNA with 147 µl 1x TE and 150 µl PicoGreen working solution and pipetted (300 µl) into microplate wells in triplicate.

Fluorescence was determined using TECAN GEnios Pro plate reader at absorption and emission wavelengths of 485 and 535 nm respectively. Data was obtained in the form of RFU (Relative Fluorescent Unit) on a spread sheet. The reading from a blank well was subtracted from each well before analysing the data.

Volume of diluted	Volume of	Volume of TE	Final DNA
PicoGreen	2 µg/ml	(µl)	Concentration
(µl)	DNA (µl)		(ng/ml)
150	150	0	1000
150	120	30	800
150	60	90	400
150	30	120	200
150	15	135	100
150	6	144	40
150	3	147	20
150	1.5	148.5	10
150	0.15	149.85	1
150	0.075	149.925	0.5
150	0	150	0

**Table 2.8** Shown below are the DNA standard dilutions to generate standard curve using Quant-iT<sup>™</sup> PicoGreen dsDNA kit for DNA quantification.

## 2.5 DNA Degradation under a Controlled Environment

## 2.5.1 Experimental Design

Muscle tissue samples  $(1 \text{ cm}^3)$  were obtained from the pig and rabbit carcases (Section 2.2.5.4) at day zero (0 ADD). These samples were placed individually inside each of 50 ml polypropylene tubes and were incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C for a period of 21 days. Temperature and humidity were recorded using USB data loggers (Figure 2.7 and 2.8).



**Figure 2.6** Shown above is an example of the pig soft muscle tissue samples used for incubation at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C. Wire mesh was placed to prevent tissue samples from becoming submerged in water. An extra piece of wire mesh was placed above the tissue sample during field experiments to prevent insect access (Figure 2.2).

## 2.5.2 Sample Collection

25-30 mg soft muscle tissue samples of pig and rabbit were collected at day 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, 15, 17, 19 and 21. These samples were extracted immediately.



**Figure 2.7** Shown above is an example of data recorded during rabbit controlled incubation experiment using USB data logger, a) 27 °C, b) 37 °C and c) 47 °C.



**Figure 2.8** Shown above is an example of data recorded during pig controlled incubation experiment using USB data logger, a) 27 °C, b) 37 °C and c) 47 °C.

### 2.6 DNA Preservation in Soft Muscle Tissue

#### 2.6.1 Preservation Methods

Room temperature DNA preservation methods for soft muscle tissue samples were identified through a review of the available literature: 96% ethanol, 10% buffered formalin, cell lysis solution with and without 1% sodium azide (Muralidharan and Wemmer 1994; Schultz et al., 1999). Buffered formalin (10%), ethanol (96%) and sodium azide was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich<sup>®</sup>, UK, while cell lysis solution was obtained from Qiagen<sup>®</sup>, UK.

#### 2.6.2 Preservation of Samples

Pig and rabbit soft muscle tissue samples were used for DNA preservation study. The samples (1 cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected at different time points from pig (79 and 210 ADD) and rabbit (45 and 79 ADD) whole carcases which were placed in direct contact with the ground at TRACES (Section 2.2.5.4) and were covered by a wire mesh to prevent scavenger access. Samples were also collected at 0 ADD (day 0) to serve as positive controls for DNA preservation.

#### 2.6.3 Experimental Design

Samples weighing approximately 1 g and 0.5 g were placed into 50 ml polypropylene tubes containing 5 ml and 0.25 g samples were placed into 1 ml of preservative solutions (ethanol, formalin, cell lysis solution (with and without sodium azide)). Day zero soft muscle tissue samples were also preserved in the same way. These samples were placed at room temperature and average daily temperature was recorded using a USB data logger.

#### 2.6.4 Sample Collection

25-30 mg samples were collected from preserved soft muscle tissues of pig and rabbit at different time points (1, 6 and 12 months). Appropriate volumes (125  $\mu$ l for 1 g, 250  $\mu$ l for 0.5 g and 100  $\mu$ l for 0.25 g) of cell lysis solutions (with and without sodium azide) were also collected at 6 months and one year for DNA extraction.

## 2.7 Development of a PCR Multiplex to Assess DNA Degradation

The aim was to design a multiplex that would contain amplicons that span the amplicon size range of current STR kits, so that DNA degradation could be assessed. A critical element of the PCR was that it should work with pig, rabbit and also human DNA.

#### 2.7.1 Design of PCR Primers

Sequence data for a nuclear gene (RAG-1) from rabbit, pig and human was aligned to identify conserved regions for primer design: primers that would amplify 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons from pig, rabbit and human were identified. These using the publicly primers were designed available software Primer3 (primer3\_www.cgi) and the oligonucleotide calculator software property (http://www.basic.northwestern.edu/biotools/oligocalc.html).

The annealing temperatures for all primer pairs were 60 °C  $\pm$  3 °C and GC content were in the range of 40-60%. A 4-plexset of primer pairs were checked collectively for the presence of any complementarity and hairpin formations using Autodimer software (www.cstl.nist.gov/div831/strbase/AutoDimerHomepage/DownloadPage.htm).

The self-complementarity of individual primers was assessed using the National Centre for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) Primer-BLAST (basic local alignment search tool) program (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Entrez/).

#### 2.7.2 Primer Synthesis

Primer pairs both with and without fluorescein dye modifications at 5' end of forward primers were synthesized by Invitrogen<sup>TM</sup> and were delivered desalted and lyophilized. 100 micromolar ( $\mu$ M) stock solutions were prepared by adding the appropriate volume of 1X TE buffer (1.0 M Tris HCl, 0.1 M EDTA, pH 8.0; Sigma, UK) and stored at -20 °C, while an aliquot of a 10  $\mu$ M working solution was kept at 4 °C for regular use.

#### 2.7.3 PCR Optimisation

#### 2.7.3.1 PCR Primer Optimization for Singleplex Reactions

Singleplex reactions were tested using designed primer sets to assess locus-specific amplification. Each primer pair (70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) was optimized for at

different temperatures (Table 2.8) using varying levels of MgCl<sub>2</sub> and primer concentrations. PCR was carried out in a GeneAmp<sup>®</sup> 2700 (Applied Biosystems).

Human genomic DNA was obtained from Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK (273 ng/µl, 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 1mM EDTA), Dilutions of different DNA concentrations (2.80 ng, 0.93 ng, 0.31 ng, 0.10 ng and 0.03 ng/µl) were made using 5 µl of human genomic DNA with appropriate volumes of 1X TE buffer. These dilutions were stored at -20 °C for further use. 1 µl of each DNA template (2.80 ng, 0.93 ng, 0.31 ng, 0.10 ng and 0.03 ng) was used in separate PCRs for a total reaction volume of 15 µl containing: appropriate concentration (0.05 µM to 0.4 µM) of each primer (70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp, 384 bp), 7.5 µl of 2X Reddy MiX<sup>TM</sup> PCR master mix (ABgene<sup>®</sup> UK) containing Thermoprime plus DNA polymerase (1.25 units), Tris-HCl- pH 8.8 (75 mM), (NH4)<sub>2</sub> SO4 (20 mM), Tween<sup>®</sup> 20 (0.01% v/v) and each dNTP (0.2 mM) and 1.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>. 0.3 µl (0.5 mM) MgCl<sub>2</sub> was also added to get a final concentration of 2.0 mM. The remaining volume for each primer pair was tested using different temperatures (54 °C-64 °C), PCR conditions and cycling parameters (Table 2.9 and 2.10).

		Program	Program	Program	Program	Program	Program
	Steps	А	В	С	D	Е	F
Stage	Initial	94 °C					
1	denaturation	3 min					
Stage		94 °C					
2	Denaturation	1 min					
		54 °C	56 °C	58 °C	60 °C	62 °C	64 °C
	Annealing	1 min					
		72 °C					
	Extension	1 min					
Stage	Final	72 °C					
3	Extension	10 min					
Stage							
4	Hold <sup>a</sup>	12 °C					

 Table 2.9 Cycling conditions/ PCR Programmes for PCR primer optimisation

<sup>a</sup> Hold is the final step for PCR till samples are removed from the PCR cycler.

Singleplex PCR programmes were run for 33 cycles, while in case of 4-plex reactions, 30 cycles were used along with different initial denaturation temperature (95 °C for 5 min for Hot Start).

**Table 2.10** Shown below are primers concentrations (Set 1-5) used for the optimisation of singleplex and multiplex PCR reactions.

PCR Primers (bp)	Primers Concentration (µM)				
	Set 1	Set 2	Set 3	Set 4	Set 5
70	0.2	0.1	0.5	0.05	0.05
194	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.1	0.1
305	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.15	0.15
384	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.2	0.4

#### 2.7.3.2 Optimised Singleplex PCR

PCR for each primer pair was set up individually using following PCR conditions: 94 °C for 3 min, followed by 94 °C for 1 min, 58 °C for 1 min, 72 °C for 1 min for 33 cycles and final extension at 72 °C for 10 min, and hold at 12 °C until samples were removed from the thermocycler.

#### 2.7.3.3 Multiplex PCR optimization

Multiplex (4-plex) PCR optimisations were carried out through primer concentration adjustment and empirical performance testing in an effort to generate maximal sensitivity, balanced peak heights and specific signals for 4 primer pairs in a single reaction. Primers with different concentrations (Set 1-5, Table 2.10) were mixed in a single reaction and optimised using different temperatures (54 °C to 64 °C), PCR conditions and cycling parameters (Table 2.9). In a total reaction volume of 15  $\mu$ l PCR (7.5 $\mu$ l 2X AmpliTaq Gold<sup>®</sup> PCR master mix (Applied Biosystems);, 250 U (0.05 U/ $\mu$ l) DNA polymerase, 1X GeneAmp<sup>®</sup> PCR Gold Buffer, 30 mM Tris/HCl, pH 8.05, 100 mM KCl, dNTP, 400  $\mu$ M each, 5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.6  $\mu$ l of primer mix (forward primers 5 fluorescein labelled), 5.9  $\mu$ l of dH<sub>2</sub>O and 1  $\mu$ l of human genomic DNA dilutions were used. Dilutions (2.80 ng, 0.93 ng, 0.31 ng, 0.10 ng and 0.03 ng) were made for pig and rabbit day zero positive controls DNA samples which had been quantified using ABI 7500 real-time PCR (Section 2.4.1.1).

#### 2.7.3.4 4-plex Multiplex PCR for Rabbit, Pig and Human Degraded DNA Samples

4-plex Multiplex PCR amplification was performed for pig, rabbit and human DNA samples using following PCR conditions: stage 1; 95 °C for 5 min, stage 2; 94 °C for 1 min, 60 °C for 1 min, 72 °C for 1 min for 30 cycles and final extension at 72 °C for 10 min, and hold at 12 °C until samples were removed from the thermocycler.

#### 2.7.3.5 Gel Electrophoresis of PCR Products

The PCR products of singleplex and multiplex (4-plex) amplification were analysed using a 2% (w/v) SeaKem<sup>®</sup> LE agarose gel in a tray tank (12 cm  $\times$  6 cm) which was submerged under 1X TAE buffer (Section 2.3.1). A 100 bp DNA ladder (ABgene) was used as size standard. 6 µl of amplified PCR products and 5 µl (0.05 µg/µl) of size marker were loaded on the gel. The gel was run at 50 V for 40 min, stained in 0.5 µg/ml

ethidium bromide and visualized using a UV transilluminator (Bio Doc-It<sup>TM</sup> imaging system, US).

## **2.8 Capillary Electrophoresis**

## 2.8.1 ABI 310 Prism<sup>®</sup> Genetic Analyser

The optimisation of singleplex and multiplex PCR products was assessed using an ABI 310 Prism<sup>®</sup> Genetic Analyser (Applied Biosystems). DNA fragment analysis was carried out using a 47 cm long capillary using POP<sup>TM</sup>- 4 polymer (Applied Biosystems). Electrophoresis running buffer was used at 1X concentration. The GSPOP 4 (1ml) F.md4 run module with dye set DS-32 (filter set F): 5-FAM (blue), JOE (green), NED (yellow) and ROX (red) was used with the following parameters: run temperature 60 °C, syringe pump time 150 s, pre-run voltage 15 kV, pre-run time 120 s, injection time 5 s, injection voltage 15 kV, run voltage 15 kV and run time 30 min.

The PCR products obtained from optimized singleplex PCR reactions (Section 2.7.3.1) were run on ABI 310 Genetic Analyser in a total volume of 11.5  $\mu$ l: 10  $\mu$ l of Hi- Di<sup>TM</sup> formamide, 0.3  $\mu$ l GeneScan<sup>TM</sup> Rox-500 internal size standard (Applied Biosystems) and 1 $\mu$ l of PCR product was used. The samples were mixed, briefly centrifuged and then incubated at 95 °C for 5 min. The samples were allowed to cool at 4 °C prior to being run on ABI 310 genetic analyser.

## 2.8.2 ABI 3500 Prism<sup>®</sup> Genetic Analyser

Due to the ability to increase throughput of sample processing, DNA fragment analysis was also performed using a ABI 3500 Prism<sup>®</sup> Genetic Analyser (Applied Biosystems) POP-6<sup>™</sup> using a 50 cm capillary array and 3500 polymer. The FragmentAnalysis50\_POP6 run module was used in combination with the dye set DS-32 (filter set F): 5-FAM (blue), JOE (green), NED (yellow) and ROX (red) with the following parameters: run temperature 60 °C, pre-run voltage 15 KV, pre-run time 180 s, injection time 10 s, injection voltage 1.6 kV, run voltage 15 kV and run time 2400 s.

Each sample for fragment analysis was prepared by adding 1  $\mu$ l of PCR product to 10  $\mu$ l of Hi-Di<sup>TM</sup> formamide (Applied Biosystems) containing 0.3  $\mu$ l GS500 ROX size standard (Applied Biosystems). The samples were heated at 95 °C for 5 min, and snap-cooled at least 3 min prior to CE.

#### 2.8.3 Analysis of DNA Profiles

The data obtained from capillary electrophoresis (CE) was analysed using GeneMapper<sup>TM</sup> ID version 3.2 (ABI 310) and GeneMapper<sup>®</sup> Software v4.1 (ABI 3500), Applied Biosystems (UK). The parameters for the analysis of the multiplex amplicons were kept constant for each run and were described in Table 2.11.

Parameters	Values
Analysis Range	Full Range
Size Call Range	All Sizes
Size Calling Method	Local Southern
Peak Detection	50 RFU
Baseline Window	51 pts (points)
Minimum Peak Half Width	2 pts
Polynomial Degree	3 pts
Peak Window Size	15 pts
Slope Threshold for peak start/end	0-0

 Table 2.10 Shown below are the parameters for the analysis of PCR fragments.

# 2.9 Validation of Multiplex (4-plex) PCR for analysis of DNA Degradation

#### 2.9.1 DNA samples

Human genomic DNA G3041 (273 ng/µl) was obtained from Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK. Pig and rabbit positive control DNA samples were extracted from soft muscle tissue samples collected at day zero using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. These samples were then quantified in triplicate with the SYBR-Green DNA quantification kit (Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK) using the manufacturer's recommended protocol using an ABI 7500 real-time PCR machine (Applied Biosystems), (Section 2.4.1.1). After quantification DNA samples were stored at -20 °C.

#### 2.9.2 Sensitivity Study

The sensitivity study was carried out to determine the template DNA range as recommended by the Scientific Working Group on DNA analysis Methods (SWGDAM) for the developmental validation of commercial STR kits (Krenke 2002; Greenspoon et al., 2006; SWGDAM 2004; Asamura et al., 2007). Human genomic DNA (G3041) was amplified using template amounts of 2.80 ng, 0.93 ng, 0.31 ng, 0.1 ng and 0.03 ng. Pig and Rabbit positive control samples (day zero) were also amplified using the same amounts of DNA template (2.80 ng. 0.93 ng, 0.31 ng, 0.1 ng and 0.03 ng) (Section 2.7.3.4). CE was performed on all the samples using ABI 310 genetic analyser (Section 2.8.1).

#### **2.9.3 Stochastic Effects**

When PCR amplification is performed with very few DNA template molecules, peak height imbalance (in heterozygote loci) and allelic dropout can occur. To determine the dropouts of PCR amplicons, 18 samples were amplified using a template range of 0.03 ng to 0.1 ng and run on ABI 310 genetic analyser (Section 2.8.1).

#### 2.9.4 Reproducibility and precision

Data from different runs on the ABI 310 genetic analyser were evaluated to determine the consistency of the PCR amplicons during different time points. The consistency of sizing was assessed by looking at the average size and standard deviation of all PCR amplicons for each sample injected.

#### 2.9.5 Degraded DNA Study

The effect of DNA degradation on the amplification efficiency of the 4-plex multiplex was examined according to the protocol described by Swango et al., (2006). A degradation series was prepared by digesting high molecular weight (177 µg/ml) DNA with DNase I (Applied Biosystems) for progressive lengths of time. A reaction containing 15.7 µg DNA, 10X DNase buffer (100 mM Tris, 25 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 5 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, pH 7.6) and nuclease-free water to bring the reaction volume to 110 µl, was prepared. 10  $\mu$ l was removed and used as a control sample (0.143 $\mu$ g/ $\mu$ l). DNA in the remaining solution was digested by adding 1.25 µl of DNase I (2U/µl) and incubated at 37 °C. From this solution, 10 µl was removed at 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, and 180 min time points and DNase I activity stopped by mixing 2 µl of DNase inactivation reagent and incubated at 65 °C for 15 min. Samples were then centrifuged at 10,000 x g for 2 min and supernatant transferred to a fresh tube. The degree of DNA degradation was assessed by running 2 µl of digested products on 2% agarose gel using 100 bp DNA ladder (BioLabs<sup>®</sup>, UK). DNA quantification was performed using the Human Quantifiler<sup>®</sup> kit according to the manufacturer's instruction (Section 2.4.1.2). PCR multiplexing was performed using 0.6 ng DNA template (Section 2.7.3.4) and 1µl of PCR product was run on ABI 3500 genetic analyser (Section 2.8.2).

#### **2.9.6 Field DNA Samples**

Rabbit soft muscle tissue samples were collected at day 1 and day 7 from whole carcases and body fragments (Section 2.2.1), DNA extracted using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit (Section 2.3) and 1  $\mu$ l DNA used for multiplex amplification and amplification success determined by running 1  $\mu$ l of PCR product on the ABI 310 genetic analyser (Applied Biosystems).

#### 2.9.7 Species Specificity

The specificity of this technique for pig, rabbit and human was checked by including the DNA samples of various insect species (*Calliphora vicina*, *Calliphora vomitoria*, *Protophormia terraenovae*, *Lucilia sericata*, *Lucilia illustris* and *Lucilia caesa*) that are commonly observed on decomposing bodies. Multiplex amplification was performed using both control DNA samples of pig, rabbit and human along with insect species.

## 2.9 8 Data Analysis

ADD for all field experiments were calculated from the temperature records obtained from data-loggers and weather station near TRACES. Statistical analysis (regression and ANOVA) analysis was performed to access the rate of DNA degradation among different experimental groups in relation to ADD.

## CHAPTER 3 DESIGN and VALIDATION of 4-PLEX MULTIPLEX PCR-BASED ASSAY

## **3.0 Introduction**

To assess the degradation of DNA in the model organisms (pig and rabbit) used in this study, it was necessary to develop a new PCR-based assay. It was decided that the best approach was to use a multiplex PCR reaction that would generate PCR products of a similar size to the amplicons typically generated using commercial STR kits. This would allow the degree of DNA degradation within samples to be assessed over a size range that is relevant to DNA profiling.

## 3.1 Aims of the Study

The specific aims when developing the multiplex were:

- 1. To develop a 4-plex assay that will amplify PCR products between 70 bp and 384 bp and that the products could be detected using conventional capillary electrophoresis;
- 2. To select primers that would amplify human, rabbit and pig DNA with equal efficiency;
- 3. To validate the multiplex assessing reproducibility, sensitivity and performance with high molecular weight and degraded DNA in human, rabbit and pig samples.

## **3.2.** Multiplex Design

#### 3.2.1 Selection of Loci

Single copy recombination activating gene 1 (RAG-1) is involved in somatic V(D)J rearrangement of B and T cell lymphocytes, essential for the development of a normal immune system and its functions. The RAG-1 gene has nearly constant base composition across taxa, without any asymmetry in directional patterns (David et al., 1989; Carlson et al., 1991; Bernstein et al., 1996).

This gene was a suitable target for multiplex amplification due to high levels of similarity in conserved regions between rabbit and human (90%), rabbit and pig (86%) and pig and human (88%).

#### **3.2.2 PCR Primer Design**

RAG-1 sequence data for rabbit, pig and human were downloaded from GenBank, aligned using BioEdit version 7.0.5.3 (Hall, 2011) and regions of high similarity selected (Appendix 1).

The 4 primer pairs were designed to generate amplicons of 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp across pig, rabbit and human. The predicted annealing temperature of all these primers was  $60 \pm 3$  °C except for the reverse 384 bp primer, which was predicted to be 56 °C (Table 3.1). The G+C content of each primer were kept between 40-60%. Each forward primer was labelled with fluorescein dye at the 5' end.

Initially the primers were optimised in single PCR reactions and then combined in a multiplex. For the first round of optimisation the primers were amplified using different temperatures (54 °C – 64 °C), primer concentration (0.05 to 0.4  $\mu$ M) and DNA template amount (0.03 ng to 75.25 ng). The PCR products were assessed using agarose gels.

Nuclear gene	NCBI Reference	PCR primers Forward and Reverse (5'-3')	PCR Annealing Temperature (C)	Amplicon Length (bp)
Recombination activating gene RAG-1	M77666.1	CCT CAA AGT CAT GGG CAG C GAC TCT CCA GGT CAG TAG G	60 60	70
		GCT GTT TGC TTG GCC ATC CG GTG CTG GAA GAC ACA TTC TTC	63 60	194
		ATG AGG TCT GGC GTT CCA AC TGG TCA TGA GCT TCC TGG CA	60 60	305
		GAG CAA TCT CCA GCA GTC CT GCT AAA CTT CCT GTG CAT GA	60 56	384

**Table 3.1** Shown below are 4 PCR primer sets for conserved regions of pig, rabbit and human.

Human genomic DNA G3041 (273 ng/µl) was obtained from Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK. Pig and rabbit positive control DNA samples were extracted from muscle tissue samples collected at day zero. The MgCl<sub>2</sub> concentration was kept at 2.0 mM for singleplex and 2.5 mM for multiplex PCR reactions.

The 4 primer pairs were found to function optimally at concentrations of 0.05  $\mu$ M, 0.1  $\mu$ M, 0.15  $\mu$ M and 0.4  $\mu$ M for 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp respectively (Table 3.1 and Figures 3.1 and 3.2).



**Figure 3.1** Shown above is optimisation of PCR primers, singleplex (Lane 1-5), 4-plex multiplex (Lane 6) and 100 bp DNA ladder (L). The gel is a composite of different agarose gels.



**Figure 3.2** Shown above is of electropherogram of 4-plex optimisation of rabbit positive control DNA (day zero). Primer concentrations ( $\mu$ M) are also shown.

#### 3.2.3 ABI 310 Genetic Analysis

The optimised 4-plex PCR reaction was assessed for any non-specific amplification that would lead to extra peaks and interfere with target peaks. Positive control DNA of all three species was evaluated on the ABI 310 (Section 2.8). All four products produced a specific peak for the targeted loci without any additional peaks. There were no extra peaks observed in positive control samples of human, pig and rabbit (Figure 3.2).

#### **3.2.4 Reproducibility and precision**

Results from multiple analyses of the positive control samples, DNase I digested samples and samples collected from the field showed full 4-plex multiplex amplification when independently run on the ABI 310 (Figures 3.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 3.7 and 3.8). The standard deviation of the amplicon sizes for multiple runs of the same and different samples was below one base pair for all amplicons. The 70 bp fragment was detected at  $64.32 \text{ bp} \pm 0.69 \text{ bp}$ ; 195 bp at 194.54 bp  $\pm 0.04 \text{ bp}$ , 305 bp  $\pm 0.5 \text{ bp}$  and 384 bp at 383.9 bp  $\pm 0.05 \text{ bp}$ . Different values were also seen when using the ABI 3500 genetic analyser; 70 bp (65.17 bp  $\pm 0.02 \text{ bp}$ ), 194 bp (195.66 bp  $\pm 0.03 \text{ bp}$ ), 305 bp (307.38 bp  $\pm 0.60 \text{ bp}$ ) and 384 bp (384.69 bp  $\pm 0.15 \text{ bp}$ ). All samples were run in triplicate.

#### 3.2.5 Sensitivity Study

4-plex multiplex PCR reactions were set up using serial dilutions of positive control DNA samples of human (Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK), rabbit and pig (extracted from day zero soft muscle tissues) which had been quantified using ABI 7500 real-time PCR, using the 70 bp amplicon (Applied Biosystems) (Section 2.4) was carried out. The 4-plex multiplex was found to work efficiently in triplicate samples of all three species down to 0.3 ng of DNA template. There was full amplification of 4-plex in rabbit and pig triplicates down to 0.1 ng DNA template and partial 4-plex profiles with 0.03 ng albeit with small peak heights. In human, there was dropout of 384 bp with 0.1 ng DNA template and complete failure of 4-plex amplification with 0.03 ng DNA templates (Figures 3.3, 3.4 and 3.5).



**Figure 3.3** Shown above is the electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR with human positive control DNA samples (a) 2.80 ng (b) 0.93 ng (c) 0.31 ng (d) 0.1 ng and (e) 0.03.ng.



**Figure 3.4** Shown above is the electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR with pig positive control DNA samples (a) 2.80 ng (b) 0.93 ng (c) 0.31 ng (d) 0.1 ng and (e) 0.03 ng.



**Figure 3.5** Shown above is the electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR for rabbit positive control DNA samples (a) 2.80 ng (b) 0.93 ng (c) 0.31 ng (d) 0.1 ng and (e) 0.03 ng.

#### **3.2.6 Degraded DNA study**

To assess the ability of the multiplex (4-plex) assay to quantify DNA in degraded samples, a 10 point degradation series was prepared by treating aliquots of high molecular weight genomic DNA (Promega<sup>®</sup>, UK) with DNase I for increasing periods of time ranging from 5 to 180 min (Section 2.3.5). The result was a degradation series exhibiting incremental increase in the extent of DNA degradation. 0.6 ng DNA template (based on real-time quantification) (Applied Biosystems) was amplified for the 4-plex multiplex. Volumes were adjusted in order to use 0.6 ng within each amplification and when no DNA was present, maximum volume of sample was used. Complete 4-plex profiles were obtained reproducibly until 30 min of DNase I digestion. The peak heights were higher for those samples with 10 min DNase I activity compared to 30 min. There was complete failure of amplification in all DNA samples digested with DNase I for a period of 45 min or above (Figure 3.6).



**Figure 3.6** Shown above is the electropherograms represents 4-plex PCR from the artificially degraded DNA (DNase I digestion) at 0, 10, 15, 30 and 45 min time points.

### **3.2.7 Field DNA samples**

DNA was obtained from muscle tissue samples of rabbit whole carcases and body fragments, collected at 13 ADD and 112 ADD. This multiplex assay amplified all the 4 expected products for degraded DNA samples collected at day 7 (Figure 3.7). Additional field samples were analysed in Chapter 4.


**Figure 3.7** Shown above is the electropherograms of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples collected from a and b) body fragments at 13 ADD and 112 ADD, c and d) whole carcases at 13 ADD; d) 112 ADD.

# 3.2.8 Species Specificity

Various insect species (*Calliphora vicina*, *Calliphora vomitoria*, *Protophormia terraenovae*, *Lucilia sericata*, *Lucilia illustris* and *Lucilia caesar*) play an important role in carcass decomposition (Bachmann and Simmons 2010.) To determine the specificity of multiplex for pig, rabbit and human, and that DNA was not being amplified from insect species. PCR was carried out using approximately 6 ng DNA templates of various insect species, whilst 0.6 ng was used in human, rabbit and pig. No detectable DNA profiles were observed in any of the insect species (Figure 3.8).



**Figure 3.8** Shown above is the amplification of human (a), pig (b) rabbit (c) and insect species (*Calliphora vicina* (d), *Calliphora vomitoria* (e), *Protophormia terraenovae* (f), *Lucilia sericata* (g), *Lucilia illustris* (h) and *Lucilia caesar* (i) using 6 ng DNA template.

# **3.3 Conclusion**

The multiplex (4-plex) PCR technique to determine DNA persistence in pig, rabbit and human was validated. The multiplex requires a very low quantity of DNA template, efficiently amplifies the product from samples that have been exposed to the environment, and produced the expected sized fragment from highly degraded DNA samples. It was found that full 4-plex profiles for human, pig and rabbit can be obtained using a template amount of 0.3 ng. This multiplex can be used in forensic analysis to assess the DNA persistence in human decomposing bodies and in experimental studies.

# **CHAPTER 4**

# DNA PERSISTENCE in MUSCLE TISSUES

# 4.0 Introduction

DNA typing is an important method for the identification of human remains that are found at a crime scene or a mass disaster situations (Jobling and Gill 2004; Butler 2005). In degraded human remains, analysis of DNA recovered from degraded tissue is a great challenge and would result in partial or no DNA profiles (Rerkamnuaychoke 2000; Hoff-Oslon et al., 2001).

Sample collection for DNA analysis is determined by each crime scene or mass disaster scenario. Generally material should be collected to avoid exogenous contamination and body cross-contamination. When bodies are not highly decomposed, preferable samples include deep red muscle tissues (Prinz et al., 2007). Whilst DNA preservation is better in hard tissues, DNA recovery from muscular tissue is simpler and more convenient (Phengon et al., 2008).

The environment has a strong influence on DNA persistence in muscle tissues. The rate of DNA decay increases with increase in temperature; however, there are few systematic studies that have examined the correlation between environmental temperature and DNA persistence. In addition to temperature extremes, temperature fluctuations and seasonal variations also contribute to DNA degradation (Robins and Furry, 2001). In this study, DNA persistence in muscle tissues was assessed in relation to both time and temperature (ADD). Rabbit and pig were used as experimental models and their carcases were exposed to environmental conditions at different seasons of the year. Average daily temperature and humidity was recorded. DNA extraction followed by quantification and PCR using the developed 4-plex multiplex (Chapter 3) was used to assess recovered DNA.

# 4.1 Aims and Objectives

To test the following hypotheses:

- Temperature (measured in accumulated degree-days) is the dominant environmental factor that governs DNA degradation in a temperate environment.
- DNA degradation in muscle tissue is slower in fragmented remains than whole bodies.
- Insect activity increases carcass decomposition, which results in rapid DNA degradation.

## 4.2 Results

#### 4.2.1 Samples

Soft muscle tissue samples were collected from pig and rabbit carcasses that were exposed to the natural environment at TRACES at different time points of the year (Section 2.1). Tissue samples were placed out in the form of whole animals, fragmented animals and small (approximately 1 g) tissue fragments in a plastic tube protected from insects by wire mesh, but open to the atmosphere. DNA extraction was carried out using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit and agarose gel electrophoresis was performed to assess the recovered DNA (Section 2.2.1 and 2.2.2). Samples were extracted in triplicate

DNA quantification was performed using Quant-iT<sup>TM</sup> PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dsDNA reagents (Invitrogen<sup>TM</sup>, UK) on the TECAN GEnios Pro Micro plate Reader (Section 2.7). Florescence intensity was determined for known DNA standards ranging from 0 to 1000 ng/ml. Over this range the intensity increased in a linear fashion. A linear regression analysis was performed using Microsoft Excel and the value of  $r^2$  in all cases was at least 0.99. DNA standards were run in duplicate and a standard curve was generated for DNA concentrations and RFU values, an example is shown in Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.1 Shown above is an example of standard curve for PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification.

**Table 4.1** Shown below is the summary of the 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig and rabbit

 DNA samples obtained from field experiments at different time points.

Projects	R	abbit	Pig	
	Full 4-plex	Partial 4-plex	Full 4-plex	Partial 4-plex
	profile	profile	profile	profile
August 09	W=112 ADD	S=72 ADD	-	-
	BF=112 ADD			
	S=141 ADD			
Feb 10	-	-	W=494 ADD	W=554-603 ADD
May 10	-	-	W=295 ADD	W=338 ADD
June 10	W=13 ADD	W=64 ADD	-	-
Sept 10	W=137 ADD	W=210-254 ADD	W=342 ADD	W=420-490 ADD
	BF=137 ADD	BF=254-288 ADD	BF=342 ADD	S=490 ADD
	S=210 ADD	S=254-490 ADD	S=420 ADD	

W=whole carcasses, BF=body fragments, S=suspended muscles.

# 4.3 August-September 2009

This experiment acted as a pilot and was designed to see the relative rate of DNA persistence in rabbit whole carcases, body fragments (rear legs separated from rest of the body) and suspended muscle tissues (approximately 1 g of soft muscle tissues put inside 50 ml polypropylene tubes which were open to air and were protected from insects by covering the top with wire mesh (Chapter 2, Figure 2.2). ADD was calculated for every visit to the field for sample collection. The humidity during this project was 57-95% and average daily temperature was in a range of 13-19 °C.

#### 4.3.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases and Body Fragments

It was observed that the whole carcases and body fragments were completely decomposed after day 7. DNA was present in all samples collected from whole carcases and body fragments (Figures 4.2 and 4.3) up to day 7 (112 ADD). Maggots were present from day 3.



**Figure 4.2** Shown above are agarose gels containing rabbit DNA obtained from whole carcases and body fragments during August-September 2009 field experiments; gel 1 represents 100 bp DNA ladder (Lane 1), day zero (positive controls) (Lane 2 - 7), extraction negative control (Lane 8), rabbit samples at day 1 (14 ADD) whole carcases (Lane 9-11), body fragments (Lane 12-14) and suspended tissues (Lane 15-17).

Similarly, gel 2 shows 100 bp DNA ladder (Lane 1), day zero (positive controls) (Lane 2-4), extraction negative control (Lane 5), rabbit samples at day 7 (112 ADD) whole carcases (Lane 6-8), body fragments (Lane 9-11) and suspended tissues (Lane 12-14).



**Figure 4.3** Shown above is DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for samples from rabbit whole carcases and body fragments. The error bars indicate the standard error (SE) from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 4.3.2 Rabbit Suspended Muscle Tissues

The suspended muscle tissues persisted for a longer time period and the collection of samples was possible until day 44 (520 ADD). These samples were not directly affected by insect activity as they were covered with a wire mesh that let air and water pass, but prevented insect access. Therefore, there was no maggot mass seen but a layer of fungus was observed at the top of tissues after day 29 (320 ADD) and the muscle became soft, sticky and smelly with the passage of time especially after day 21(257 ADD). DNA was present in muscles until day 11 (172 ADD) (Figures 4.4 and 4.5).



**Figure 4.4** Shown above is a representative example of DNA from rabbit suspended tissues at different ADDs (14-520), 100 bp DNA ladder (L), positive control (P) and negative control (N) are also shown.



**Figure 4.5** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for rabbit suspended muscle tissues in August 2009. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 4.3.3 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

PicoGreen quantification generally quantifies double stranded DNA irrespective of the species of origin. In field experiments, growth of microorganisms and accumulation of maggot mass on whole carcases and body fragments was observed at the later stages of decomposition and could contribute DNA. Therefore, to determine the amount of endogenous DNA in the samples, the 4-plex multiplex amplification was performed to determine the amplification success of the four amplicons (70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) in pig and rabbit muscle tissue samples collected at different time points. Based on PicoGreen quantification 0.6 ng DNA template DNA was used.

# 4.3.3.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases and Body Fragments

Full 4-plex multiplex amplification was obtained from triplicate muscle tissue samples collected from whole carcasses and body fragments until day 7 (112 ADD) (Figure 4.6 and Table 4.2). There were no tissues available after day seven.

 Table 4.2 Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of rabbit whole carcasses, body fragments and suspended muscle tissues collected during August 2009 project.

Days	Accumulated	Rabbit muscle tissues				
	degree-days	70	194	305	384	
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp	
1	14	+++	+++	+++	+++	
3	48	+++	+++	+++	+++	
5	81	+++	+++	+++	+++	
7	112	+++	+++	+++	+++	
9	141	+++	+++	+++	+++	
11	172	+				
17	228					
21	257					
29	350					
44	520					

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification. The whole carcasses and body fragments were completely decomposed after day 7 (112 ADD) while suspended tissues were available to collect until 520 ADD.



**Figure 4.6** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of b) rabbit whole carcasses at day 7 (112 ADD) and c) rabbit body fragments at day 7 (112 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.3.3.2 Rabbit Suspended Muscle Tissues

Rabbit suspended muscle tissues produced full multiplex amplification until day nine (141 ADD). At day 11 (172 ADD) only the 70 bp product was amplified in one sample (Figure 4.7). There was complete failure of amplification of the 4-plex after day 11 (Table 4.2).



**Figure 4.7** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of rabbit suspended tissues from August 2009; b) rabbit suspended tissues at day 9 (141 ADD) c) rabbit suspended tissues at day 11 (172 ADD); and d) suspended tissues at day 17 (228 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.4 February-May 2010

This project was designed to evaluate the DNA persistence in pig whole carcases. Due to similarity to human body weight and basal metabolic rate, pig carcases have been used as an experimental model to determine the quality of post-mortem DNA profiling (Gunawardane et al., 2009) and estimation of post-mortem interval using ADD (Larkin et al., 2010).

# 4.4.1 Pig Whole Carcases

Five pig carcasses were left in the field for decomposition and to determine DNA persistence in muscle tissue. The weather was very cold and the average temperature on the day of delivery of the carcases to the field was 1.4 °C. On subsequent visits for muscle tissue collection, the bodies were found to be covered with ice. The skin of the carcasses was dry and there was no attraction of flies and no maggot mass growth. In April, with increase in daily temperature, there was insect activity. Muscles were present on the carcasses until last collection at 603 ADD (90 days) (Figure 4.8).

There was no skeletonisation or mummification observed in any of the winter carcasses. Collection of soft muscle tissue samples was stopped at 90 days since no DNA was visible on agarose gels. PicoGreen quantification showed DNA present in soft tissues until 401 ADD (Figure 4.9).



**Figure 4.8** Shown above is an example of agarose gel electrophoresis of pig soft muscle tissue samples collected during February 2010, gel 1) at day 14 (34 ADD) and gel 2) at day 71 (418 ADD). 100 bp DNA ladder (L) also shown. All samples were collected in triplicate but day 14 samples (gel 1) were run on gel in duplicate. This picture was inverted to make DNA visible.



**Figure 4.9** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for pig whole carcases for February 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

### 4.4.2 Multiplex Amplification

Pig whole carcases showed full 4-plex multiplex amplification in all triplicate samples until day 77 (494 ADD). Drop-out in 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp fragments was observed at day 84 (554), whilst amplification of 70 bp was possible until day 90 (603 ADD) (Figure 4.10 and Table 4.3).

**Table 4.3** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig soft muscle tissues collected during February 2010 project.

Days	Accumulated	Pig whole carcases			
	degree-days	70	194	305	384
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp
14	34	+++	+++	+++	+++
21	57	+++	+++	+++	+++
29	88	+++	+++	+++	+++
41	185	+++	+++	+++	+++
57	302	+++	+++	+++	+++
64	367	+++	+++	+++	+++
71	418	+++	+++	+++	+++
77	494	+++	+++	+++	+++
84	554	+++	++-	+	+
90	603	+++	++-	+	+

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 4.10** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of pig soft muscle tissues collected during February 2010 project at b) 494 ADD, c) 554 ADD, d and e) 603 ADD. Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.5 May-June 2010

During this project 24 pig whole carcases were placed at TRACES. Half of the carcases (12) were slashed on the neck as part of a different study. Samples were taken from different positions on the pig: right and left rear legs, forelegs and neck.

### 4.5.1 Pig Whole Carcases

Decomposition of pig whole carcases was faster in summer (May-June) and skeletonisation was complete in 27 days (338 ADD), after which there was no soft muscle tissue to collect. PicoGreen quantification showed DNA persistence until 159 ADD. High ambient temperature (up to 23 °C) and insect activity at the start of experiment led to rapid maggot mass growth in the decomposing bodies. After 159 ADD, there was no DNA except at 338 ADD (Figure 4.11, 4.12, 4.13, and 4.14) which could be bacterial.



**Figure 4.11** Shown above are examples of agarose gels with DNA from pig muscle tissue samples collected during May 2010, gel 1) at day 6 (77 ADD) and gel 2) at day 16 (203 ADD) from different body parts, right foreleg (RF), right leg (RL), left foreleg (LF), Left leg (LL) and neck (NK). 100 bp DNA ladder (L) and positive control (P) also shown. This figure was inverted to improve resolution.



Accumulated degree-days (ADD)

**Figure 4.12** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for pig whole carcases for May-June 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200 µl was extracted from each sample and 3 µl was used for quantification.

# 4.5.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

Pig soft muscle tissue samples collected from different parts of whole carcases showed dropout in amplification of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp at day 27 (338 ADD) (Figure 4.15 and Table 4.4).

**Table 4.4** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig soft muscle tissues collected from whole carcases during May 2010 project.

Days	Accumulated	Pig	May 20	010 pro	ject
	degree-days	70	194	305	384
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp
6	77	+++	+++	+++	+++
13	159	+++	+++	+++	+++
16	203	+++	+++	+++	+++
24	295	+++	+++	+++	+++
27	338	+++	+++	+	+

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 4.13** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of pig soft muscle tissues collected during May 2010 at b) 159 ADD, c) 203 ADD, d and e) 338 ADD. Human positive control (a) also shown.

## 4.6 June 2010

In this project, 36 rabbit whole carcases were placed at TRACES for 21 days to access DNA degradation in soft muscle tissues during season.

#### 4.6.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases

The skeletonisation of rabbit carcases was faster in summer. All rabbit bodies were found to be dried up at day 8 (122 ADD) and there was no muscle tissue present at 122 ADD. This happened due to no rainfall (dry weather) and high temperature (13.2 °C-16.8 °C). DNA was present as long as soft muscle tissues were available to collect (Figure 4.16)





### 4.6.2 Multiplex Amplification

In rabbit tissues amplification of 70 bp and 194 bp was obtained until day 4 (55 ADD), while larger amplicons showed dropout in some samples (Figure 4.17 and Table 4.5). There were no muscle present at day 8 (122 ADD).

**Table 4.5** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissues collected during June 2010 project.

Days	Accumulated	Rabbit whole carcases			
	degree-days	70	194	305	384
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp
1	13	+++	+++	+++	+++
4	64	+++	+++	+	+

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 4.15** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of rabbit soft muscle tissues collected during June 2010 at b) day 1 (11 ADD), c and d) day 4 (55 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.7 September-October 2010

This was the comparative study to determine the relative rate of DNA persistence in whole carcases, body fragments and suspended soft muscle tissue samples of pig and rabbit in the same season under similar field conditions. For the rabbit degradation experiment, 33 whole carcases, 36 body fragments (rear legs) and 39 suspended soft muscle tissue samples were placed at TRACES. In case of pigs, 3 whole carcases, 15 body fragments (3 neck, 6 forelegs, and 6 rear legs) and 39 suspended tissues were used.

It was observed that the rate of decomposition and hence the DNA degradation was faster in rabbit whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues compared to pig (Figure 4.18, 4.19, 4.20, 4.21 and 4.22). The insect activity was less at early stages of decomposition (Figure 4.26 (79 ADD and 210 ADD)) but with increase in PMI, high maggot mass growth was observed (Figure 4.26 (342 ADD and 420 ADD)).

#### 4.7.1 Rabbit Whole Carcases

DNA quantification of muscle tissue samples collected from whole carcases showed that DNA was present until 254 ADD (Figure 4.18, 4.19 (gel 1) and 4.20)

### 4.7.2 Rabbit Body Fragments

DNA was present in rabbit body fragments until 210 ADD. (Figure 4.19 (gel 2) and 4.21).

# 4.7.3 Rabbit Suspended Tissues

Rabbit suspended muscle were available to collect for longer time points but severe DNA degradation was observed after 210 ADD (Figure 4.19 (gel 3) and 4.22).











137 ADD



210 ADD



254 ADD



288 ADD

**Figure 4.16** Shown above is decomposition of rabbit whole carcases and body fragments at different ADD during September 2010 field experiments.



**Figure 4.17** Shown above are examples of agarose gels of rabbit DNA samples collected at different ADD during September 2010, gel 1) with whole carcases, gel 2) body fragments and gel 3) suspended soft muscle tissues 100 bp DNA ladder (L) and positive control (P) are also shown.



**Figure 4.18** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for rabbit whole carcases in September 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.



**Figure 4.19** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for Rabbit body fragments in September 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200 µl was extracted from each sample and 3 µl was used for quantification.





# 4.7.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Rabbit Whole Carcases

Based on DNA quantification data, rabbit soft muscle tissue samples having no DNA were selected for 4-plex multiplex amplification. The dropout in amplification of 194 bp was observed at day 18 (254 ADD). There was complete failure of amplification of larger amplicons in whole carcases at day 15 (210 ADD) and day 18 (254 ADD (Figure 4.23 and Table 4.6).

Days	Accumulated	Rabbit whole carcases				
	degree-days	70	194	305	384	
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp	
4	49	+++	+++	+++	+++	
7	79	+++	+++	+++	+++	
9	106	+++	+++	+++	+++	
11	137	+++	+++	+++	+++	
15	210	+++	+++			
18	254	+++	+			

**Table 4.6** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissues collected from whole carcases during September 2010 project.

"+++" denotes the presence and "---" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 4.21** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA obtained from whole carcases during September 2010 project at b) day 11 (137 ADD), c) day 15 (210 ADD), d and e) day 18 (254 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.7.5 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Rabbit Body Fragments

Rabbit body fragments showed full multiplex amplification of 70 bp until 288 ADD. For larger amplicons, partial profiles at 210 ADD and 288 ADD and complete failure of amplification at 254 ADD was observed (Figure 4.24 and Table 4.7).

**Table 4.7** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit body fragment tissues collected during September 2010 project.

Days	Accumulated	Rab	bit bod	y fragm	ents
	degree-days	70	194	305	384
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp
4	49	+++	+++	+++	+++
7	79	+++	+++	+++	+++
9	106	+++	+++	+++	+++
11	137	+++	+++	+++	+++
15	210	+++	+++	++-	++-
18	254	+++	+		
22	288	+++	++-	+	+

"+++" denotes the presence and "---" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 4.22** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA obtained from body fragments during September 2010 project at b) day 15 (210 ADD), c) day 18 (254 ADD), d and e) day 22 (288 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

### 4.7.6 Rabbit Suspended Tissues

Rabbit suspended tissues showed consistent multiplex amplification for 70 bp until 490 ADD There was complete failure of amplification of the 194 bp and larger amplicons after 210 ADD except one sample that amplified for 194 bp at 420 ADD (Figure 4.25 and Table 4.8).

**Table 4.8** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit suspended tissues collected during September 2010 project.

Days	Accumulated	Ilated Rabbit suspended			ssues
	degree-days	70	194	305	384
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp
4	49	+++	+++	+++	+++
7	79	+++	+++	+++	+++
9	106	+++	+++	+++	+++
11	137	+++	+++	+++	+++
15	210	+++	+++	+++	+++
18	254	+++			
22	288	+++			
30	342	+++			
38	420	+++	+		
44	490	+++			

"+++" denotes the presence and "---" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 4.23** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA obtained from suspended tissues during September 2010 at b) day 15 (210 ADD), c) day 38 (420 ADD), and d) day 44 (490 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### 4.8 Pig Whole Carcases

DNA quantification showed that DNA was present until 490 ADD in pig whole carcases, although there was sudden decrease in DNA quantity at 420 ADD (Figure 4.28 (gel 1) and Figure 4.29).

## 4.8.1 Body Fragments

Soft muscle tissue samples collected from pig body fragments (Neck, rear legs and forelegs) showed DNA present until 342 ADD (Figure 4.28 (gel 2) and Figure 4.30). Body fragments completely decomposed after 342 ADD and no soft muscle tissues were present.

# 4.8.2 Suspended Tissues

DNA quantification of pig suspended tissues showed that DNA was present until 490 ADD. The decrease in DNA quantity was observed at 342 ADD. (Figure 4.28 (gel 3) and 4.31).


0 ADD

79 ADD



342 ADD

420 ADD

490 ADD

210 ADD

Figure 4 24 Shown above is decomposition of pig whole carcases at different ADD during September 2010 field experiments.



0 ADD

79 ADD

210 ADD



342 ADD

420 ADD

490 ADD

**Figure 4.25** Shown above is decomposition of pig body fragments at different ADD during September 2010 field experiments.



**Figure 4.26** Shown above are examples of agarose gels of pig DNA samples collected at different ADD during September 2010 project, gel 1) whole carcases, gel 2) body fragments and gel 3) suspended soft muscle tissues. 100 bp DNA ladder (L) and positive control (P) are also shown. The small white spots appeared due to faulty gel tank.



**Figure 4.27** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig whole carcases in September 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.



**Figure 4.28** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig body fragments in September 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ I was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ I was used for quantification.



**Figure 4.29** Shown above is the DNA quantification using PicoGreen pig suspended muscle tissues in September 2010. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ I was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ I was used for quantification.

# 4.8.3 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Whole Carcases

Multiplex amplification of pig whole carcases showed dropout in amplification of 305 bp and 384 bp at 420 ADD and 490 ADD. There was failure of amplification of 194 bp at 420 ADD and one sample amplified at 490 ADD. 70 bp produced amplification until 490 ADD (Figure 4.32 and Table 4.9).

**Table 4.9** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig whole carcases tissues collected during September 2010.

Days	Accumulated	Pig whole carcases				
	degree-days 70		194	305	384	
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp	
9	106	+++	+++	+++	+++	
11	137	+++	+++	+++	+++	
15	210	+++	+++	+++	+++	
18	254	+++	+++	+++	+++	
22	288	+++	+++	+++	+++	
30	342	+++	+++	+++	+++	
38	420	+++				
44	490	+++	+			

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 4.30** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of pig DNA obtained from whole carcases during September 2010 b) day 18 (254 ADD), c) day 30 (342 ADD), d) day 38 (420 ADD) and e) day 44 (490 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.8.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Body Fragments

Pig body fragments showed full 4-plex multiplex amplification in all samples until 342 ADD except one sample which showed dropout of 384 bp (Figure 4.33 and Table 4.10).

**Table 4.10** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig body fragments tissues collected during September 2010.

Days	Accumulated	Pig body fragments					
	degree-days	70	194	305	384		
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp		
9	106	+++	+++	+++	+++		
11	137	+++	+++	+++	+++		
15	210	+++	+++	+++	+++		
18	254	+++	+++	+++	+++		
22	288	+++	+++	+++	+++		
30	342	+++	+++	+++	++-		

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 4.31** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of pig DNA obtained from body fragments during September 2010 at b) day 18 (254 ADD), c) day 22 (342 ADD), d and e ) day 30 (342 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.8.5 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Suspended Tissues

Dropout in amplification of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp was observed at 254 ADD, 342 ADD, 420 ADD and 490 ADD. There was complete failure of amplification of 305 bp at 490 ADD. 70 bp amplified until 490 ADD (Figure 4.34 and Table 4.11).

 Table 4.11
 Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of pig suspended tissues collected during September 2010.

Days	Accumulated	Pig	Pig suspended tis				
	degree-days	70	194	305	384		
	(ADD)	bp	bp	bp	bp		
9	106	+++	+++	+++	+++		
11	137	+++	+++	+++	+++		
15	210	+++	+++	+++	+++		
18	254	+	+	+	+		
22	288	+++	+++	+++	++-		
30	342	+++	++-	+	+		
38	420	+++	+	+	+		
44	490	+++	+++		++-		

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification



**Figure 4.32** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of pig DNA obtained from suspended tissues during September 2010 at day 18 (254 ADD), c) day 38 (420 ADD), d and e ) day 44 (490 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 4.9 Species Variation between Rabbits and Pigs

Multiplex amplification of pig and rabbit muscle tissue samples collected at different time points showed that DNA was more persistent in pig whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues compared to the rabbit whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues. Multiplex amplification was obtained in pig whole carcases and body fragments until 490 ADD and 342 ADD respectively while rabbit whole carcases and body fragments showed multiplex amplification until 254 ADD and 288 ADD respectively. Drop out in amplification of larger amplicons was observed in rabbit and pig whole carcases after 137 ADD and 342 ADD respectively.

In case of suspended tissues, collection of samples was possible in both pig and rabbit until 490 ADD, but dropout in amplification of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp occurred in rabbit after 210 ADD, while in case of pig, the amplification of larger amplicons was possible until 420 ADD.

### 4.10 Seasonal Variation

#### 4.10.1 Rabbit Field Experiments

DNA degradation experiments in terms of ADD showed that DNA was more persistent in rabbit tissue samples collected from whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues during September 2010 followed by August 2009 . Rabbit whole carcases in June 2010 showed higher rate of DNA degradation compared to September 2010 and August 2009. In the September 2010 experiments, full multiplex amplification was obtained until 137 ADD (whole carcases), and 210 ADD (body fragments and suspended tissues), while in August 2009 , full multiplex amplification was obtained until 112 ADD (whole carcases and body fragments) and until 141 ADD (suspended tissues). In June 2010 experiments, full multiplex amplification was possible until 64 ADD.

#### **4.10.2 Pig Field Experiments**

Multiplex amplification results obtained from pig muscle tissue samples collected from field experiments showed that DNA was more persistent in pig whole carcases which were exposed to the field in February 2010 (until day 90 (603 ADD)), followed by September 2010 (until day 44 (490 ADD)) and May 2010 (until day 27 (338 ADD)).

During September 2010 body fragments produced full amplification until muscles were collected (342 ADD), while in case of whole carcases and suspended tissues, the amplification was possible until 490 ADD but there was complete failure of amplification of 305 bp and 384 bp in pig whole carcases after 342 ADD, while in suspended tissues, the amplification of 305 bp and 384 bp and 384 bp was possible until 420 ADD.

# **4.11 Statistical Analysis**

Due to the inconsistency in DNA quantification results using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup>, statistical analysis was performed using only 4-plex multiplex amplification data. Statistical analysis was performed to determine the effect of ADD on the amplification success of 4-plex amplicons (70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) in pig and rabbit muscle tissues collected at different ADD from whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues. The generalised linear mixed model fit by the Laplace approximation was used to carry out Analysis of Deviance using R version 2.10.1. The analysis was carried out including all the factors such as species (pig and rabbit), days, ADD, amplicons and parts (whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues) as random variables but due to the complexity of the data, ADD and individual amplicons were focused on. The results showed that the relationship between ADD and amplification success was not different for 305 bp and 384 bp (305 bp-384 bp: Z=0.96, p=0.76) but was different for pairwise comparison of every other PCR amplicons (Table 4.12).

**Table 4.12** Shown below is the amplification success 4-plex multiplex amplicons in pig and rabbit muscles with increase in ADD. Data above diagonal are the probability of getting multiplex amplicons and below diagonal are the logits for the comparisons of different amplicons with increase in ADD.

Amplicons	Probability							
(bp)	70 bp	194 bp	305 bp	384 bp				
70 bp	_	***	***	***				
194 bp	4	_	0.003	0.006				
305 bp	6.15	1.54	_	0.79				
384 bp	5.92	1.48	0.96	_				

\*\*\* represents highly significant difference (p<0.0001).

A comparison within 4-plex amplicons was also performed to determine the amplification success of multiplex amplicons in pig and rabbit muscles with increase in ADD. The results showed that at 0 ADD there was no difference in amplification success of the 4 amplicons but with increase in ADD the probability of getting 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp was 4, 6.15 and 5.92 times lower than 70 bp (70 bp-194 bp: Z=4, p<0.001; 70 bp-305 bp: Z=6.15, p<0.001; 70 bp-384 bp: Z=5.92, p<0.001). Similarly, the probability of getting 305 bp and 384 bp was 1.54 and 1.58 times less than 194 bp (194 bp-305 bp: Z=1.58, p<0.001; 194 bp-384 bp: Z=1.48, p<0.001). The probability of getting 384 bp was 0.96 times less than 305 bp (305 bp-384 bp: Z=0.96, p=0.79) with increase in ADD.

DNA persistence was also assessed in whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues. The results showed that there was no significant difference in DNA persistence between whole carcasses versus suspended tissues (Z=0.57, p>0.05) and whole carcases versus body fragments (Z=1.71, p>0.05), but there was a significant difference (Z=2.31, p<0.05) in DNA persistence in suspended tissues and body fragments with increase in ADD. Overall, the statistical analysis showed that amplification success of the three larger amplicons (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) reduces with increase in ADD in pig and rabbit whole carcases, body fragments and suspended tissues. Similar patterns of 4-plex multiplex amplification in relation to ADD have been explained in tables 4.2-4.11. Data from the PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> based quantification studies was not used in these analyses due to the inconsistency in DNA quantities with ADD.

# 4.12 Discussion

This research was conducted to provide empirical evidence to supplement advice available to the forensic community for the collection of muscle tissue for forensic analysis. This type of collection is normally carried out to determine the identity of individuals following mass disasters, such as plane crashes or natural disasters (Budowle and Eisenberg, 2005). A number of samples can be collected from the body for the purpose of DNA identification. Mostly in forensic cases, whole and nondisrupted cadavers are examined at autopsy. In such circumstances, liquid blood samples, buccal swabs or blood spots on a filter paper can be collected. In situations where the blood or buccal swabs are not available, especially in the case of highly fragmented remains, alternative biological samples must be collected for analysis. Thus in fragmented bodies, the preferable tissue type will be muscle tissue rather than bone and teeth (although DNA preservation in hard tissues (bone and teeth) is superior to soft tissues especially when putrification has occurred) because the time and cost associated with the analysis of hard tissues is considerably greater (Graham et al., 2008).

Current advice from the leading agency in this field (INTERPOL) is that muscle tissue should not be collected from decomposing bodies after 24 hours post-mortem interval (Prinz et al., 2007). Our data suggests that this is very conservative and DNA is viable for several days, at least in temperatures that are likely to be encountered in the UK and other temperate zones. If this information is converted into practice then the time spent to identify individuals, and returning them to their family could be significantly reduced due to that fact that processing of hard tissues (bone and tooth material) is time consuming compared to soft muscle tissues (Budowle and Eisenberg, 2005).

It is well known that DNA degradation is influenced by temperature (Lindahl, 1993). Generally higher temperatures result in an increase in the rate of DNA decay. Many studies described the increase in the rate of DNA degradation with increase in post-mortem interval (Ogata et al., 1990; Hoff-Olsen et al., 2001; Phengon et al., 2008; Gunawardane, 2009), but only few studies (Prince et al., 2001; Megyesi and Haskell 2005; Larkin et al., 2010) with very limited number of observations have described the effect of ADD on carcase decomposition and DNA persistence in soft tissues.

Insect activity and the microbial fermentation in the gut are important factors for decomposition of the remains thus reducing the possibility of collecting soft muscle tissues (Nedwell, 1984; Simmons and Moffatt 2010) therefore, in the present study; body fragments were separated from the gut to determine DNA persistence in whole bodies verses body fragments. Similarly, to avoid direct insect assess, tissues were suspended inside the polypropylene tubes covered by wire mesh that inhibited insect access but allowed air and water to enter.

In this study to determine the DNA persistence in relation to ADD, it was found that the rabbit whole carcases and fragmented tissues decomposed at faster rate compared to the pig. This is likely due to the proportionately greater volume of the dipteran larval mass on relatively smaller carcases, causing faster consumption. The larval mass also produces proportionately more heat distributed throughout a relatively smaller body mass (Slone et al., 2007; Adlam and Simmons, 2007). Simmons and Moffatt (2010) observed that ADD and insect activity influence the rate of decomposition more than

any other variable. The authors also reported that the decomposition progressed at much slower rate when insects were excluded compared to the remains where insects could access the body. Results from this study also suggest this since suspended tissues of both pig and rabbit were more persistent to decomposition compared to body fragments.

Pig body fragments decomposed faster than pig whole carcases and suspended tissues due to higher access of insect activity from the start of the experiments. Low ADD and no insect activity delay the decomposition process in muscle tissue in whole carcases and body fragments hence DNA persists for a longer period of time. In August 2009 project, decomposition of rabbit carcases was faster due to high temperature, rainfall (humidity) and insect activity, and there were no soft muscle tissue samples available to collect after day 7 (112 ADD). Dry weather conditions (no rainfall), high temperature and maggot mass growth caused faster decomposition of muscles in rabbit carcasses in June 2010 and there were no soft tissues to collect after day 4. In contrast to these experiments, rabbit carcasses which were exposed to the environment at the end of September 2010, showed longer times for decomposition and hence it was possible to collect soft tissues for a longer time (254 ADD) for DNA analysis. Similarly, in case of pig, decomposition was faster in pig carcases which were placed in the field in May/June 2010 (338 ADD) compared to those in September 2010 (490 ADD) and February 2010 (603 ADD).

Low environmental temperatures and no insect activity helped slow down the decomposition process. For example, pig carcases in February 2010 were more persistent to decomposition and muscle tissues were available for collection until 90 days and DNA was persistent for a longer period. Similarly, in case of September 2010 pig carcases; decomposition was much slower compared to May/June as there was low temperature and less insect activity. During this study despite controlling for temperature within ADD calculations, results suggest that the seasonal variation seen was due to variation in maggot mass growth. As high temperature in summer favours maggot mass growth, therefore carcass decomposition increases in summer which ultimately effect on DNA persistence in muscles.

In summary, the experiments performed in this study showed that DNA degradation is highly influenced by increase in ADD along with many other factors such as type and size of species, rainfall (humidity), insect activity and the environmental temperature especially at the start of the experiment. DNA degradation was also seen to vary between body fragments and suspended tissues. The results obtained from this study correlate with previous findings (Gunawardane 2009; Larkin et al., 2010).

The research work performed in this study suggested that muscle tissues if available should be collected for DNA profiling, since even if degraded, a profile can be obtained. The results also suggested that the isolation of tissues from insect activity as quickly as possible (even if immediate storage is not possible) may be beneficial for DNA persistence.

Due to high sensitivity, throughput and lower cost, PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dsDNA quantification was used to quantify DNA. The inconsistency observed in the results with respect to DNA quantity with increasing ADD is likely due to the non-specificity of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dye as it binds to any dsDNA regardless of species. The increase in DNA quantity at later stages of decomposition was likely due to the bacterial and fungal growth on the decomposing tissues. This has also been described by Larkin et al., (2010). In some cases, amounts of DNA were also found to decrease with ADD, making any valid conclusions about DNA quantity and ADD difficult. In fact, there have been a number of studies that have found lack of consistency with PicoGreen<sup>®</sup>. Haque et al., (2003) reported that inconsistency in PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification results might be due to the variability in laboratory sample handling steps or due to residual (unmodeled) factors. The author also reported the amount of variance attributed to the entire laboratory handling procedures was 4.3% and intra-assay (between replicates) coefficient of variance (CV) was 13.6%. Rengarajan et al., (2002) also evaluated the sensitivity and linearity of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification and demonstrated that the intra-assay CV of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> was 8.3%. It was reported that the smaller volumes of DNA (2.0 µl -5.0 µl) used for PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification also introduced more sample variability due to the sampling effect or increased failure to transfer smaller volumes (Ahn et al., 1996; Singer et al., 1997; Rengarajan et al., 2002; Haque et al., 2003).

# 4.13 Conclusion

Carcass decomposition and hence DNA persistence in soft muscle tissues is highly influenced by an increase in average daily temperature and insect activity. The rate of DNA degradation in muscle tissues increases with an increase in ADD. The type of species also affects DNA persistence. It was observed that DNA was more persistent in pig muscle tissue compared to rabbit muscle tissue. DNA degradation was faster in rabbit carcasses in June 2010 compared to those in August 2009 and September 2010, similarly, in pig, DNA was more persistent in whole carcases in February 2010 followed by September 2010 and May 2010. The seasonal variation in DNA persistence observed was most likely due to variability in maggot mass growth (increased maggot mass increased carcass decomposition and ultimately decrease DNA persistence). It was observed that with increase in ADD, there was a significant difference (p<0.05) in DNA persistence (using the 4-plex multiplex) between body fragments and suspended tissues but there was no difference in DNA persistence in whole carcases versus suspended and whole carcasses versus fragmented tissues in both species.

# CHAPTER 5 DNA PRESERVATION

# **5.1 Introduction**

Muscle tissue is an abundant source of DNA and when recovered from human remains can be used for identification purposes. However, successful analysis depends in part on optimal collection and preservation of biological material obtained from deceased individuals. Inefficient preservation methods can lead to degradation of intact DNA to such an extent that data is not always available for victim identification (Alonso et al., 2001; Prinz et al., 2007; Michauld and Foran, 2011).

Freezing at -20 °C is the primary technique recommended to preserve biological material following a mass disaster (FBI, 2007; NIJ, 2005), although freezing at -80 °C or in liquid nitrogen (-196 °C) are also used. Refrigeration at 4 °C also slows the action of endogenous nucleases and microbial growth (Matsuo et al., 1999; Murphy et al., 2002). In mass fatality incidents, immediate freezing of the samples may not be available under field conditions. The DNA Commission of the International Society for Forensic Genetics (ISFG) mentioned the placement of soft muscle tissue samples in preservative solutions as an alternative to cold storage, if preservation at room temperature is required (Prinz et al., 2007). The methods selected in this study have all been described previously (Srinivasan et al., 2002; Rodriguez et al., 2002; Graham et al., 2008; Michauld and Foran, 2011) but in most cases, using fresh samples.

In the present study, partially decomposed soft muscle tissue samples from pig after field exposure for 79 ADD and 210 ADD and from rabbit after 45 ADD and 79 ADD, were preserved using 10% buffered formalin, 96% ethanol and cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) for one year at room temperature. Tissue samples weighing 1 g and 0.5 g were stored in 5 ml and 0.25 g samples were preserved in 1 ml of preservative solutions. Day zero samples were also preserved in same way to work as positive controls. After extraction DNA was assessed using agarose gel electrophoresis and 4-plex multiplex amplification followed by CE to determine the efficiency of these preservative solutions using partially decomposed muscle tissue samples.

# 5.2 Aims and Objectives

• To assess the efficiency of different solutions to preserve partially decomposed soft muscle tissue samples of pig and rabbit stored at room temperature for a period of one year using agarose electrophoresis, DNA quantification and 4-plex multiplex PCR.

# **5.3 Results**

# 5.3.1 Samples

Muscle samples were collected in field conditions and preserved in four different solutions (96% ethanol, 10% buffered formalin, cell lysis solution with and without 1% sodium azide). At three time points (1, 6 and 12 months) 25-30 mg samples were collected from each original sample (1g, 0.5g and 0.25g preserved in 5 ml, 5 ml and 1 ml respectively) of muscle tissues of pig and rabbit. Appropriate volumes of cell lysis aliquots (with and without sodium azide) (125  $\mu$ l for 1g, 250  $\mu$ l for 0.5g and 100  $\mu$ l for 0.25g samples) were also collected at 6 months and 1 year (Section 2.1).

DNA extraction was carried out using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit and agarose gel electrophoresis was performed to determine the presence of DNA (Section 2.2.1 and 2.2.2). Samples were extracted in triplicate. DNA quantification was performed using Quant-iT<sup>M</sup> PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dsDNA reagents (Invitrogen<sup>M</sup>, UK) on the TECAN GEnios Pro Microplate Reader (Section 2.7).

DNA quantification using PicoGreen generally quantifies double standard DNA regardless of the species type, therefore the DNA seen on the agarose gels and detected through quantification can come from bacterial sources as well as from the muscle tissue. 4-plex Multiplex amplification was subsequently performed to detect DNA from the muscle tissue. Based on PicoGreen DNA quantification data, 0.6 ng DNA template was used for the 4-plex multiplex amplification. In samples where PicoGreen quantification showed negative results 6.9  $\mu$ l of DNA extract were used (Section 2.7.2.4).

### **5.3.2 Ethanol Preservation**

# 5.3.2.1 DNA Quantification of Rabbit Tissues using Agarose Gel Electrophoresis and PicoGreen<sup>®</sup>

DNA quantification of soft muscle tissue samples of rabbit preserved in 96% ethanol showed that it is a suitable preservative to preserve control and partially decomposed samples for one year (Figure 5.1, 5.2 and 5.3). Ethanol preserved samples changed to white colour and did become friable, but this did not seem to affect DNA extraction. Ethanol preservation preserved good quality of DNA after one year of storage at room temperature.



**Figure 5.1** Agarose gels showing rabbit DNA obtained from ethanol preserved tissues. Soft muscle tissue samples were collected in triplicates from rabbit whole carcases at 0 ADD, 45 ADD and 79 ADD (gel 1 and 2) and preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L) also shown.



Weight of tissues (g) and time points (Months)

**Figure 5.2** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

# **5.3.2.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification**

Rabbit ethanol preserved samples produced full 4-plex amplification in control and partially decomposed samples preserved for one year at room temperature (Figure 5.3 and Table 5.1)

**Table 5.1** Shown below are the results of triplicate 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of rabbit muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature for one year.

Accumulated	Weight of	Rabbit tissues preserved in					
Degree-days	tissues	96% ethanol					
(ADD)		70	194	305	384		
		bp	bp	bp	bp		
0 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
45 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
79 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++		

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.3** Shown above is an example of electropherograms of rabbit DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in 96% ethanol (b) for one year at room temperature. Day zero positive control (a) also shown.

### 5.3.2.3 Pig Tissues

Pig soft muscle tissues preserved in 96% ethanol showed DNA in all samples after one year of storage at room temperature (Figure 5.4, 5.5 and 5.6). Decolouration, shrinkage and toughness of soft tissues were also observed in pig samples.



**Figure 5.4** Shown above are agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol (gel 1 and 2) at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD are also shown.



Weight of tissues (g) and time point (Months)

**Figure 5.5** Shown above is an example PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> of DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

# **5.3.2.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification**

Full 4-plex amplification was obtained in fresh and partially decomposed samples of pig preserved in 96% ethanol for one year at room temperature (Table 5.2 and Figure 5.6 b), there was no allelic drop-out observed.

**Table 5.2** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of pig muscle tissue samples preserved in 96 % ethanol at room temperature for one year.

Accumulated	Weight of	pig t	pig tissues preserved in					
Degree-days	tissues	96% ethanol						
(ADD)		70	194	305	384			
		bp	bp	bp	bp			
0 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
79 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
210 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++			

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.6** Shown above is an example of electropherograms of pig DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in 96% ethanol (b) for one year at room temperature. Day zero positive control (a) also shown.

#### 5.3.3 Cell Lysis Solution

#### 5.3.3.1 Rabbit Tissues

Commercially available cell lysis solution (Qiagen) was used to preserve fresh and partially decomposed soft muscle tissue samples of rabbit at room temperature for one year. DNA quantification of samples stored in cell lysis solution using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> showed that DNA can be preserved successfully at room temperature for one year. There was good yield and good quality of DNA in control and partially decomposed samples except few samples preserved at 79 ADD (Figure 5.8 and 5.12). It was observed that soft muscle tissues are digested by the cell lysis solution; therefore, aliquots of cell lysis solution were also processed for DNA extraction. PicoGreen Quantification showed that high amount of DNA can be obtained by extracting cell lysis aliquots. Cell lysis aliquots gave higher quantity of DNA compared to tissues preserved in cell lysis solution (Figure 5.7 and 5.9).



Figure 5.7 Shown above are agarose gels of rabbit DNA obtained from aliquots of cell lysis solution (gel 1 and 2) that was used to preserve soft muscle tissue samples at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD also shown.



Weight f tissues (g) and time point (Months)

**Figure 5.8** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200 µl was extracted from each sample and 3 µl was used for quantification.



Weight of tissues (g) and time points (Months)

**Figure 5.9** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of rabbit cell lysis solution up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 5.3.4 Cell Lysis Solution with 1% Sodium Azide

#### 5.3.4.1 Rabbit Tissues

In this preservation methods 1% sodium azide was added in to cell lysis solution to stop bacterial or fungal growth in the solution for long term storage. DNA quantification of tissues preserved with the addition of 1% sodium azide showed that DNA can be preserved for one year in both partially decomposed and control samples, Although DNA yield was less in samples preserved for 12 months compared to 1 month and 6 months. Similarly, aliquots of solution containing sodium azide showed DNA to be preserved in cell lysis solutions with 1% sodium azide having more yield compared to the tissue (Figure 5.10, 5.11 and 5.12).



Weight of tissues (g) and time points (Months)

**Figure 5.10** Shown above is PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200 µl was extracted from each sample and 3 µl was used for quantification.



Weight of tissues (g) and time points (months)

**Figure 5.11** Shown above is PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of rabbit cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 5.3.4.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

Rabbit tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with and without 1% sodium azide produced full 4-plex amplification in all day zero and degraded samples stored at room temperature for one year (Table 5.3 and 5.4, Figures 5.12b and 5.12d). Similarly, DNA extracted from aliquots of the preservative solutions also produced full profiles in all samples (Table 5.3, 5.4, Figures 5.12c and 5.12e). It was found that cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) is suitable preservative to preserve DNA in degraded tissue samples and full 4-plex amplification can be obtained successfully after one year of storage at room temperature.

Accumulated	Weight of		Rabbit cell lysis				bit cell l	ysis so	lution
Degree-days	tissues		solution				(aliq	uots)	
(ADD)			(Tissues)						
		70	194	305	384	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp
0 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
45 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
79 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++

**Table 5.3** Shown below are the results of the 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution at room temperature for one year.

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.

**Table 5.4** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex (4-plex) PCR amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room temperature for one year.

Accumulated	Weight of	Rabbit cell lysis			Rab	bit cell l	ysis so	lution	
Degree-days	tissues	;	solution with 1%				n 1% so	odium a	zide
(ADD)			sodium azide				(aliq	uots)	
			(Tiss	sues)					
		70	194	305	384	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp
0 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
45 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
79 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples in 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.12** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of rabbit DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide); b) cell lysis solution (tissues), c) cell lysis solution (aliquots), d) cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide (tissues), e) cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide (aliquots) preserved at room temperature for one year. Day zero positive control (a) also shown.
#### 5.3.4.3 Pig Tissues

DNA quantification results showed that cell lysis solutions can presrve DNA in fresh and partially decomposed soft mucsle tissue samples of pig for one year at room temperature, except partially decomposed 0.25 g preserved tissues. DNA quantification of the aliquots of cell lysis solutions were also performed to assess DNA preservation. DNA was present in all samples extracted from tissues after 6 and 12 months of storage at room temperature (Figure 5.13 and 5.14). and from aliquots (Figure 5. 15 and 5.16).



**Figure 5.13** Shown above are agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution (gel 1 and 2) at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD are also shown.



Weight of tissues (g) and time point (Months)

**Figure 5.14** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in in cell lysis solution at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.



**Figure 5.15** Shown above is agarose gel electrophoresis of pig DNA obtained from aliquots of cell lysis solution (gel 1 and 2) that was used to preserve soft muscle tissue samples at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD also shown.



Weight of tissues (g) and time points (Months)

**Figure 5.16** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of pig cell lysis solution up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200 µl was extracted from each sample and 3 µl was used for quantification.

Preservation of pig tissues in cell lysis solution using 1% sodium azide yielded good quality of DNA. The DNA was preserved in partially decomposed samples and in control samples after one year of preservation at room temperature. (Figure 5.17, 5.18 and 5.20). Pig soft tissue samples were also digested in the solution after 6 months of preservation, therefore, aliquote of cell lysis solutions were also extracted to determine the DNA yeilds. It was found that high quality DNA can be obtained from the aliquots after one year of storage at room temperature and yields of DNA were higher compared to tissues (Figure 5.19, 5.20 and 5.21).



**Figure 5.17** Shown above are agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide (gel 1 and 2) at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD are also shown.



**Figure 5.18** Shown above is PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.



**Figure 5.19** Shown above are agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from aliquots of cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide (gel 1 and 2) that was used to preserve soft muscle tissue samples at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L) weight of tissues (g) and ADD also shown.



Weight of tissues (g) and time points (Months)

**Figure 5.20** Shown above is PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of aliquots of pig cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 5.3.4.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

Pig samples preserved in cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) produced full 4-plex amplification in all samples (Table 5.5 and 5.6, Figures 5.21b and 5.21d). Similarly, the aliquots of cell lysis solution also produced full 4-plex amplification (Tables 5.5 and 5.6, Figures 5.21c and 5.21e). The peak heights were higher in pig aliquots samples compared to the tissues. The results suggested that cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) can be used to preserve soft tissues at room temperature for one year and full 4-plex amplification can be obtained successfully.

Accumulated	Weight of		pig ce	ll lysis		pig	cell lys	sis solu	ition
Degree-days	tissues		solution			(aliquots)			
(ADD)			(Tiss	sues)					
		70	194	305	384	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp
0 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
79 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
210 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++

**Table 5.5** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution at room temperature for one year.

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.

Accumulated	Weight of	Pig c	ell lysis	solutio	n with	Pig cell lysis solution			ition
Degree-days	tissues		1%			with 1%			
(ADD)			sodium azide			sodium azide			
			(Tissues)			(aliquots)			
		70	194	305	384	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp
0 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
79 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
210 ADD	1 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.5 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
	0.25 g	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++

 Table 5.6 Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig muscle tissue samples preserved in cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide at room temperature for one year.

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.21** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of pig DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide); b) cell lysis solution (tissues), c) cell lysis solution (aliquots), d) cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide (tissues), e) cell lysis solution with 1% sodium azide (aliquots) preserved at room temperature for one year. Day zero positive control (a) also shown.

#### 5.3.5 Formalin

## 5.3.5.1 Rabbit Tissues

Quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin, detected DNA in all control (0 ADD) and in some partially decomposed (79 ADD) samples after one month of storage at room temperature, whereas severe DNA degradation was found in all formalin preserved samples after 6 months and one year of storage (Figure 5.22, 5.23, 5.24 and 5.25). Rabbit formalin preserved tissues suggested that 10% buffered formalin is not suitable for long term storage of soft muscle tissue of rabbit at room temperature.



**Figure 5.22** Shown above are agarose gels of rabbit DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin (gel 1 and 2) at room temperature for 6 months. The hindIII DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD are also shown. The small white spots appeared due to faulty gel tank.



**Figure 5.23** Shown above are agarose gels of rabbit DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin (gel 1 and 2) at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD are also shown. This figure was inverted to improve resolution.



**Figure 5.24** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 5.3.5.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

Rabbit soft muscle tissues samples showed complete failure of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons after 6 months and 12 months of storage at room temperature (Table 5.7). The amplification of shorter amplicon (70 bp) was observed in all samples preserved for 6 months and in few samples stored for 12 months at room temperature (Figures 5.25b and 5.25c).

**Table 5.7** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex PCR amplification of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin for 6 months and 12 months.

Accumulated	Weight of	Rabbit	t 6 mor	nths forn	nalin	Rabbit 12 months			ths
Degree-days	tissues	preserved tissues			formalin preserved			ved	
(ADD)							tiss	sues	
		70	194	305	384	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp	bp
0 ADD	1 g	+++				+			
	0.5 g	+++				+			
	0.25 g	+++				-			
45 ADD	1 g	+++				+			
	0.5 g	+++							
	0.25 g	+++							
79 ADD	1 g	+++							
	0.5 g	+++				+			
	0.25 g	+++				+			

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.25** Shown above are example of electropherograms of rabbit DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin for 6 months and one year (b and c) at room temperature. Day zero positive control (a) also shown.

#### 5.3.5.3 Pig Tissues

Room temperature storage of pig soft muscle tissues in 10% buffered formalin showed DNA in all samples (0 ADD, 79 ADD and 210 ADD) after one month of preservation, while extensive DNA degradation was seen in all samples preserved for 6 months and one year, However, DNA was present in 0 ADD samples which were collected from 1g tissues preserved for 6 months and 0.25 g tissues preserved for one year (Figure 5.26, 5.27 and 5.28). Pig formalin preserved samples also took long time for digestion during DNA extraction process.



**Figure 5.26** Shown above are agarose gels of pig DNA obtained from muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin (gel 1 and 2) at room temperature for one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L), weight of tissues (g) and ADD are also shown.



Weight of tissues (g) time point (Months)

**Figure 5.27** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin at room temperature up to one year. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200 µl was extracted from each sample and 3 µl was used for quantification.

#### 5.3.5.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

In pig samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin, there was complete failure of amplification for 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons after one year of storage at room temperature, however, the amplification of 70 bp was possible in all samples extracted from fresh and decomposing tissues (Table 5.8 and Figure 5.28b). It was observed that formalin is not suitable for long term (1 year) storage of soft muscle tissues especially when amplification of larger amplicons is required.

**Table 5.8** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 10% buffered formalin at room temperature for one year.

Accumulated	Weight of	Pig tissues preserved in				
Degree-days	tissues	formalin				
(ADD)		70	194	305	384	
		bp	bp	bp	bp	
0 ADD	1 g	+++				
	0.5 g	+++				
	0.25 g	+++				
79 ADD	1 g	+++				
	0.5 g	+++				
	0.25 g	+++				
210 ADD	1 g	+++				
	0.5 g	+++				
	0.25 g	+++				

"+" denotes the presence and "-" represents the absence of PCR amplicons in samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.28** Shown above is an example of electropherograms of pig DNA samples obtained from soft muscle tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin (b) for one year at room temperature. Day zero positive control (a) also shown.

#### **5.3.6 Summary of Multiplex Amplification Results**

All rabbit and pig soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 96% ethanol and cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) produced full multiplex amplification after one year of storage at room temperature.

Drop-out of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp was observed in all samples of rabbit and pig preserved in formalin at room temperature for one year. In pig, the amplification of 70 bp was obtained in all formalin preserved samples after one year of storage while in rabbit the amplification of 70 bp was possible only in few samples after one year of storage and in all samples of 6 month preservation at room temperature.

#### 5.3.7 Dehydration (Oven Drying) of Muscle Tissues

Soft tissue samples (approximately 1 cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected in triplicate at day zero from pig and rabbit whole carcases (Section 2.2.5), cut into small sized pieces (approximatly1 g) and incubated at 50 °C for 3:15 hours and then stored at 4 °C for one year. DNA extraction was carried out after one month, nine months and one year using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit according to the manufacturer's instructions and agarose gel electrophoresis was performed to determine the presence of DNA (Section 2.2.1 and 2.2.2). Samples were extracted in triplicate DNA quantification was performed using Quant-iT<sup>TM</sup> PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dsDNA reagents (Invitrogen<sup>TM</sup>, UK) according to the manufacturer's instructions on the TECAN GEnios Pro Microplate Reader (Section 2.7).

#### 5.3.7.1 Rabbit Tissues

DNA was present until one year in all triplicate samples of rabbit tissues (Figure 5.29 and 5.30).

1 month 9 months 12 months	

**Figure 5.29** Shown above is agarose gel of rabbit DNA obtained from dehydrated muscle tissues stored at 4 °C and extracted after one month, nine months and one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L) also shown.



**Figure 5.30** Shown above is an example of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> DNA quantification of rabbit and pig dehydrated tissues after one month, six months and one year of storage at 4 °C. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ I was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ I was used for quantification.

# 5.3.7.2 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

Rabbit dehydrated samples showed full multiplex amplification after one year of storage at 4 °C (Table 5.9 and Figure 5.31).

**Table 5.9** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) PCR amplification of rabbit dehydrated soft muscle tissue samples preserved at 4 °C for one year.

Time point	Rabbit heat dried tissues						
(Months)							
	70 bp	194 bp	305 bp	384 bp			
1	+++	+++	+++	+++			
9	+++	+++	+++	+++			
12	+++	+++	+++	+++			

"+++" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during multiplex (4-plex) amplification.



**Figure 5.31** Shown above are examples of electropherogramms (b, c and d) of rabbit dehydrated samples (triplicate) after one year of storage at 4 °C. Human positive control (a) also shown.

# 5.3.7.3 Pig Tissues

In pig dehydrated samples DNA was also present until one year (Table 5.10 and Figure 5.32).



**Figure 5.32** Shown above is agarose gel of pig DNA obtained from dehydrated muscle tissues stored at 4 °C and extracted after one month, nine months and one year. The 100 bp DNA ladder (L) also shown.

# 5.3.7.4 4-plex Multiplex Amplification of Pig Dehydrated Samples

Pig dehydrated soft muscle tissue samples produced full multiplex amplification after one year of storage at 4 °C (Table 5.10 and Figure 5.30).

**Table 5.10** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) PCR amplification of pig dehydrated soft muscle tissue samples preserved at 4 °C for one year.

Time point	pig heat dried tissues						
(Months)							
	70 bp	194 bp	305 bp	384 bp			
1	+++	+++	+++	+++			
9	+++	+++	+++	+++			
12	+++	+++	+++	+++			

"+" denotes the presence of PCR amplicons in triplicate samples during 4-plex multiplex amplification.



**Figure 5.33** Shown above are examples of electropherogramms (b, c and d) of pig dehydrated samples (triplicate) after one year of storage at 4 °C. Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### **5.4 Discussion**

The goal of the experiments presented in this chapter was to determine the efficiency of different solutions to preserve partially decomposed soft muscle tissues that would increase the possibility of being able to generate a DNA profile at later time. Special considerations were given to the methods that are less expensive, need little preparation and do not require specialised equipment.

During autopsy of forensic cases, the majority of whole and non-disrupted cadavers will be examined. In such cases, depending on the laboratory practices, buccal swabs and liquid blood samples can be collected on filter paper for DNA analysis. In highly fragmented remains, buccal swabs or blood samples are not available, therefore; alternative biological samples must be collected (Prinz et al., 2007). In fragmented bodies, soft muscle tissues will be available in many cases. When bone or teeth are available these may be preferable for sampling as DNA preservation in bone and teeth is superior to soft tissues especially when putrification has occurred (Burger et al., 1999; Holland et al., 2003). However, the processing of hard tissues is time-consuming and labour-intensive, required: cleaning, de-fleshing, drying, cutting, grinding and decalcification before DNA extraction. Comparatively, soft muscle tissues will need simple cutting and maceration before DNA extraction (Alonso et al., 2001).

Formalin is the most widely used fixative for specimen preservation, however, for molecular analysis the duration of fixation is the major factor affecting DNA preservation in formalin fixed tissues (Wandeler, et al., 2007; Lehmann and Kreipe, 2001). Long term preservation of tissues in formalin at room temperature causes severe DNA degradation. This is mainly because of progressive acidification of formalin into formic acid. Buffered formalin stabilizes the solution for a longer period of time than non-buffered formalin but cause DNA fragmentation (Koppelstaetter et al., 2005; Kunkle et al., 2006; Miething et al., 2006).

In the present study, DNA samples obtained from the pig and rabbit tissues preserved in 10% buffered formalin for one year were degraded and the larger amplicons could not be amplified (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) after one year of storage at room temperature, however, amplification of the shorter fragment (70 bp) was possible in all pig samples. In case of rabbit, the 70 bp amplicon was amplified in few samples stored for one year and in all samples preserved for 6 months at room temperature. O'Leary et al., (1994)

150

and Francer and Kocher (1996) also found a very low success rate when amplifying larger PCR products (more than 300 bp) in formalin-fixed samples. In present study PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification of formalin preserved samples suggested that DNA can still be obtained from fresh and partially decomposed tissues even after preservation in formalin for one month at room temperature.

Gillio-Tos et al., (2007) extracted DNA from 25-years old paraffin-embedded tissues and concluded that short sequences of DNA purified from small-sized tissues can be efficiently analysed, however, the analysis of longer DNA sequences (i.e. more than 300 bp) was not possible. Chakraborty et al., (2006) reported that successful DNA extraction was still possible from fish specimens fixed in buffered formalin at room temperature for one week.

Koshiba et al. (1993) found that formalin fixation caused extensive DNA degradation when formic acid formation was coupled with low pH and salt concentration at normal room temperature. Previous reports on DNA extraction from formalin fixed specimens have been described by many researchers (Shiozawa et al., 1992; Cano and Poinar, 1993; Shedlock et al., 1997; Chase et al., 1998) but in most cases success was not 100%. Moreover, the DNA fragments that could be sequenced and amplified were very small (100-200 bp) in most of the reports. Nucleic acid fragmentation is thought to occur due to the generation of DNA-protein cross-linkages in formalin solution (Feldman, 1973; Lehmann and Kreipe, 2001).

Ethanol is the most commonly used medium for tissue preservation in animal genetics with significant variations in the details of its applications. The storage of mammalian tissues in ethanol at room temperature has been described in many previous studies (Sibley and Ahliquist, 1981; Nietfeldt, 1989; Nagy, 2010). Alcohol preserves tissue samples without cross-linking the DNA (Srinivasan et al., 2002) which is important for subsequent extraction and analysis of DNA. Previous studies for preservation of marine invertebrates and human tissues (prostrate, kidney and liver) reported ethanol as an effective long-term tissue storage method that allows DNA recovery (Dawson and Jacobs, 1998; Gillespie et al., 2002; Kilpatrick, 2002). Ethanol preserves specimens by the inhibition of cellular enzymes and hence the quality of DNA remains intact or undergoes negligible degradation over a period of time (Penna et al., 2001).

Soft muscle tissue samples of pig and rabbit preserved in 96% ethanol gave consistent and better results compared to 10% buffered formalin. Full multiplex amplification was obtained in control (day zero) and partially decomposed samples of pig and rabbit after one year of storage at room temperature.

Our results for ethanol preservation are in contrast with the findings of Michaud and Foran (2011) in which author reported that ethanol was not suitable for long term storage (6 months) of partially decomposed pig soft muscle tissues and recommended use of ethanol only for short-term storage. Several researchers (Houde and Braun, 1988; Seutin et al., 1991) also demonstrated that tissues preserved in ethanol yielded primarily highly degraded DNA fragments and much of the degradation occurs during improper DNA extraction procedures of ethanol preserved tissues.

Allen-Hall and McNevin (2012) observed full AmpF*l* STR<sup>®</sup> Identifiler<sup>®</sup> profiles from human soft muscle tissue samples preserved in 70% ethanol at room temperature for 28 days. Kilpatrick (2002) recovered HMW DNA from ethanol preserved tissues for 2 years at room temperature (20 °C to 25 °C) in University of Vermont, Burlington, USA. Shiozawa et al., (1992) also reported that the DNA yields obtained from the ethanol preserved fish specimens were equal to those from frozen tissues and superior to formalin preservations. Similarly, Shedlock et al., 1997 found that the specimens preserved in ethanol give better yields of DNA compared to the formalin-fixed specimens and Gillespie et al., (2002) reported that DNA obtained from ethanol-fixed tissues consistently amplified more robustly compared to formalin-fixed tissues.

Commercially available cell lysis solutions have been used to preserve soft muscle tissue samples under field conditions. Fregeau et al., (2001) obtained high quality genetic profiles with DNA extracted from biopsies of human smooth muscles preserved in 1 ml of GenoFix up to one year at room temperature and for 3.5 years at -20 °C. LST buffer (a combination of potassium (K)and sodium (Na) salts with detergents and sodium azide as preservative) and commercially available Oragene<sup>™</sup> DNA self-collection kit (DNA Genotek) were used by Graham et al., (2008) to preserve 5-100 mg of tissues for 12 months at room temperature. The author also suggested the use of these solutions to preserve muscle tissue samples under field condition for the purpose of disaster victim identification. The author found that Oragene<sup>™</sup> was superior to LST buffer especially when compared with DNA yields of muscle tissues stored in 5 ml LST buffer, however, the quality of DNA obtained from tissues stored in LST buffer was

not significantly reduced compared to those recovered from samples stored in  $Oragene^{TM}$ .

Michaud and Foran, (2011) reported good quality DNA from pig tissues pig (0.2-0.5g) stored in solutions based in Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), NaCl (Sodium chloride) and EDTA (Ethylenediaminetetra-acetic acid) at room temperature for 6 months.

RNA*later* (Ambion), a commercially available aqueous sulphate salt solution that fixes fresh tissues rapidly at room temperature was used previously, but the main disadvantage of this solution was that it interfered with DNA extractions during routine laboratory practices (Caputo et al., (2011).

Most of the preservative solutions described above used fresh tissues to preserve at room temperature, in the present study, commercially available cell lysis solution (Qiagen) was selected to preserve fresh and partially decomposed soft muscle tissues of pig and rabbit. The idea was to evaluate the efficiency of commercially available cell lysis solution to preserve DNA in partially decomposed tissues under field conditions such as normally occurs during mass disaster situations where immediate access to collect samples might not be possible.

Qiagen cell lysis solution (5 ml and 1 ml) with and without the addition of 1% sodium azide (antibacterial agent) was used to preserve pig and rabbit soft tissues (0.25 g - 1 g) collected after several days of decomposition; in pig day 7 (79 accumulated degree-days (ADD) and day 15 (210 ADD) and in rabbit day 3 (45 ADD) and day 7 (79 ADD). Fresh tissues (day zero) were used as controls.4-plex multiplex amplification was successful in all pig and rabbit samples stored in cell lysis solutions for one year.

DNA was also extracted from aliquots of cell lysis solutions as described previously by Graham et al., (2008) and 4-plex multiplex amplification was successful in all samples stored for one year. The results suggested that commercially available Qiagen cell lysis solution with or without 1% sodium azide is suitable for long term storage (12 months) of soft tissue samples at room temperature and full 4-plex amplification is possible from fresh and partially decomposed tissues. Tissue samples with size ranges of 0.25 g – 1 g can be selected for preservation. An additional advantage of using cell lysis buffer is that DNA extraction can be performed directly on aliquots of the solution, i.e. no extra processing of tissues is required. The results found in this study are in agreement with

the previous findings (Graham et al., 2008; Fregeau et al., 2001) for the use of commercially available cell lysis solutions to be used under field conditions.

Dehydration (Oven drying) of soft muscle tissues has also been used previously as successful preservation strategy (Michaud, 2006). Heat drying of tissues reduces the action of bacteria and cellular enzymes that cause DNA degradation. 70 °C is considered to be sufficient for sterilisation of food (USDA food safety guidelines). Allen-Hall and McNevin (2012) found full DNA profiles from soft muscle tissues dehydrated at 35 °C for 28 days. Dehydrated (oven dried) tissues used in this study produced full4-plex multiplex amplification in all pig and rabbit samples after one year of storage at 4 °C, suggesting that heat drying of tissues is also an effective way to preserve DNA in soft tissues for a longer period of time.

### **5.5 Conclusion**

In conclusion, the studies presented in this chapter showed that 96% ethanol and cell lysis solution (with and without 1% sodium azide) are suitable for long term (1 year) storage of fresh and partially decomposed soft muscle tissues of pig and rabbit at room temperature. Tissue samples with size ranges of 0.25 g - 1 g can be selected for preservation. An additional advantage of using cell lysis buffer is that DNA extraction can be performed directly on aliquots of the solution, i.e. no extra processing of tissues is required. This system should therefore be considered as an additional method during Disaster victim identification (DVI) work to preserve fresh and partially decomposed samples.

Oven dried (dehydrated) soft muscle tissue samples of pig and rabbit produced full multiplex amplification after one year of storage at 4 °C, therefore, this approach can be used as an alternative method of soft muscle tissue preservation. However, this does require access to an oven.

10% buffered formalin is not suitable for long term storage of tissues at room temperature as it cause DNA degradation of larger fragments, However, amplification of the 70 bp product in rabbit was possible in few samples stored for one year and all samples preserved for one year, similarly, in pig, all samples amplified 70 bp amplicons after one year of storage at room temperature. PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification of formalin preserved samples suggested that DNA can still be obtained from fresh and partially decomposed tissues even after preservation in formalin for one month at room temperature. Therefore, formalin can be used for short term (1 month) storage of tissues at room temperature.

# CHAPTER 6 DNA DEGRADATION UNDER a CONTROLLED ENVIRONMENT

# 6.1 Introduction

In post-mortem tissues nucleases produced by host cells or released by microorganisms cause DNA to degrade into smaller fragments (Lindahl, 1993; Hofreiter et al., 2001). The rate of DNA degradation varies with light, humidity and temperature (Hochmeister, 1998; Pfeiffer et al., 1999; Bender et al., 2000; Cotton et al., 2000; Hoff-Olsen et al., 2001). High temperature and humidity cause bacterial and fungal growth that leads to further physical, chemical and biochemical degradation of HMW genomic DNA (Bar et al., 1988; Whitaker et al., 1995; Hofreiter et al., 2001). These highly degraded samples often results in partial DNA profiles with allele or complete locus dropout and loss of signal typically observed with larger-sized STR products. The amplification and profiling of shorter amplicons is more successful in degraded templates due to the fact that lower molecular weight loci are more likely to stay intact (Takahashi et al., 1997; Butler and McCord, 2003; Dixon et al., 2006).

In this study, the effect of temperature on DNA degradation was investigated. Post mortem soft muscle tissue samples of pig and rabbit were incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C for 21 days under controlled conditions in the laboratory. DNA extraction, quantification and 4-plex multiplex amplification was performed. DNA degradation was assessed between tissue samples incubated under controlled temperature verses tissue samples collected at different ADD from decomposing pig and rabbit at TRACES under natural environmental conditions.
### 6.2 Aims and Objectives

This chapter has the following aims and objectives.

- To determine the effect of different temperatures (27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C) on DNA persistence in post-mortem soft muscle tissues of rabbit and pig.
- To determine the amplification success of 4-plex multiplex PCR to amplify 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons in pig and rabbit soft muscle tissues samples incubated at different temperature for 21 days.
- To determine DNA persistence in relation to ADD between samples incubated in the laboratory verses collected from decomposing pig and rabbit bodies in the field.

#### 6.3 Results

#### 6.3.1 Samples

Soft muscle tissue samples (1 cm<sup>3</sup>) were collected from pig and rabbit carcases at day zero post-mortem (0 ADD). These samples were put inside 50 ml polypropylene tubes that were made air tight with a screw tap and incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C for 21 days (Section 2.1). Tissue samples (25-30 mg) were collected from each incubation temperature every second day and DNA extraction was carried out using DNeasy<sup>®</sup> Blood and Tissue kit and agarose gel electrophoresis performed to determine the presence of DNA (Sections 2.2.1 and 2.2.2). Samples were extracted in triplicate. DNA quantification of samples obtained from tissues incubated at different temperatures were quantified using Quant-iT<sup>TM</sup> PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dsDNA reagents (Invitrogen<sup>TM</sup>, UK) on the TECAN GEnios Pro Microplate Reader (Section 2.7).

#### 6.3.2 Rabbit Tissues

#### 6.3.2.1 Incubation at 27 °C

DNA quantification of rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 27 °C using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> showed that DNA was present until day 21 (567 ADD). The DNA quantity was higher at day one (27 ADD) and then started decreasing with the passage of time but was still present until day 21 (Figure 6.1 (gel 1) and 6.2).

#### 6.3.2.2 Incubation at 37 °C

Rabbit tissues incubated at 37 °C showed DNA until day 21 but day 7 (259 ADD) and day 9 (333 ADD) severe DNA degradation was seen (Figure 6.1 (gel 2) and 6.2).

#### 6.3.2.3 Incubation at 47 °C

DNA quantification of samples incubated at 47 °C showed severe DNA degradation at day 1 (47 ADD) to day 17 (799 ADD). There was some DNA found at day 19 (893 ADD) and day 21 (987 ADD) (Figure 6.1 (gel 3) and 6.2) that could be bacterial.



**Figure 6.1** Shown above is agarose gels of rabbit soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C , 37 °C and 47 °C (gel 1, 2 and 3 respectively) up to 21 days (D1-D21). +Ve control (day zero) and HindIII ladder (L) also shown.



**Figure 6.2** Shown above is DNA quantification using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> for rabbit soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C up to 21 days. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 6.3.3 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

4-plex multiplex PCR was performed to determine the amplification success of 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons in soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C for 21 days.

#### 6.3.3.1 Incubation at 27 °C

Rabbit soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C showed full 4-plex multiplex profile at day 1 (27 ADD). Drop-out in amplification of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp occurred at day 3 (81 ADD) and there was nearly complete failure of amplification after day five (Figure 6.3, Table 6.1). The amplification of 70 bp was consistent until day 17 (459 ADD). Tissue samples developed substantial odour by day seven and humidity was 88.5% to 100%.

**Table 6.1** Shown below are the results of multiplex (4-plex) amplification of rabbit tissues incubated at 27 °C up to 21 days.

-	Days	Accumulated	Rabbit soft tissues			
		degree-days	incubated at 27 °C			
		(ADD)	70	194	305	384
			bp	bp	bp	bp
_	1	27	+++	+++	+++	+++
	3	81	+++	++-	+	
	5	135	+++	++-	++-	++-
	7	189	+++	+		
	9	243	+++	+++		
	11	297	+++	+		
	13	351	+++	++-		
	15	405	+++			
	17	459	+++	+	+	+
	19	513	++-			
	21	567	++-	++-		



**Figure 6.3** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 27 °C for up to 21 days (567 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### 6.3.3.2 Incubation at 37 °C

Multiplex amplification of rabbit tissues incubated at 37 °C showed full 4-plex multiplex profile until day 3 (111 ADD). There was complete dropout in amplification of larger amplicons after day 5 until day 21 except day 13 and 15. The amplification of the 70 bp product was possible until day 21(777 ADD) but on days 7 and 9 no 70 bp product was amplified (Figure 6.4, Table 6.2). The humidity was 65% to 73.5% during incubation period.

Days	Accumulated	Rabbit soft tissues			
	degree-days	incubated at 37 °C			
	(ADD)	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp
1	37	+++	+++	+++	+++
3	111	+++	+++	+++	+++
5	185	+++	++-	++-	++-
7	259				
9	333				
11	407	+	+		
13	481	+++	+++	+++	+++
15	555	+++	+++	+	+
17	629	+++	++-		
19	703	+++	+		
21	777	+++			

Table 6.2 Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of rabbit tissuesincubated at 37 °C for 21 days.



**Figure 6.4** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 37 °C for up to 21 days (777 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### 6.3.3.3 Incubation at 47 °C

Multiplex amplification of rabbit tissue samples incubated at 47 °C showed full 4-plex profile only until day one (47 ADD). There was complete failure of amplification of larger amplicons (305 and 384 bp) after day one. 194 bp was amplified in in one samples of each triplicate at day three, five, seven and 15. There was dropout in 70 bp starting at on day 5 (Figure 6.5 and Table 6.3). The humidity was 98% to 100% during the incubation period.

tissues incubated at 47 °C for 21 days.

 Days
 Accumulated
 Rabbit soft tissues

 degree-days
 incubated at 47 °C

Table 6.3 Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification for rabbit soft muscle

	degree-days	incubated at 47 °C			
	(ADD)	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp
1	47	+++	+++	+++	+++
3	141	+++	+		
5	235	+	+		
7	329	++-	+		
9	423	++-			
11	517	+			
13	611	+++			
15	705	+	+		
17	799				
19	893	+			
21	987				



**Figure 6.5** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from rabbit soft muscle tissues incubated at 47 °C up to 21 days (987ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### 6.3.4 Pig Tissues

#### 6.3.4.1 Incubation at 27 $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$

DNA quantification of pig tissue samples incubated at 27 °C showed DNA at day one (27 ADD) and day three, there was severe DNA degradation observed in all samples from day five to day 21 (Figure 6.6 (gel 1) and 6.7). The humidity was 84% - 100% during incubation period.

#### 6.3.4.2 Incubation at 37 $^\circ\mathrm{C}$

DNA quantification of tissue samples incubated at 37 °C showed DNA at day one (37 ADD) and persistence until day 21 (Figure 6.6 (gel 2) and 6.7). The humidity was 64.5% to 79% during incubation period.

#### 6.3.4.3 Incubation at 47 °C

In DNA samples obtained from tissue samples incubated at 47 °C, there was DNA degradation after day one and persistence until day 21 (987 ADD) (Figure 6.6 (gel 3) and 6.7). The humidity was 79% - 100% during incubation period.



**Figure 6.6** Shown above is agarose gel electrophoresis of pig soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C , 37 °C and 47 °C (gel 1, 2 and 3) up to 21 days (D1-D21). +Ve control (day zero) and 100 bp DNA ladder (L) also shown. The small white spots appeared due to faulty gel tank.



**Figure 6.7** Shown above is DNA quantification using PicoGreen for pig soft muscle tissue samples incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C up to 21 days. The error bars indicate the standard error from three replicates. A total of 200  $\mu$ l was extracted from each sample and 3  $\mu$ l was used for quantification.

#### 6.3.5 4-plex Multiplex Amplification

#### 6.3.5.1 Incubation at 27 $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$

Pig tissues samples incubated at 27 °C showed full 4-plex profile only on day one (27 ADD). There was complete failure of amplification for larger amplicons after day 5 except one sample amplified at day 19 (513 ADD).. The 70 bp was present until day 21 with exception of few samples in triplicate set which did not work after day 15 (Figure 6.8 and Table 6.4). During amplification some samples appeared with peak heights less than the threshold (50 RFU), therefore, there was no sizing data for them and these samples were treated as undetected.

**Table 6.4** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubatedat 27 °C up to 21 days.

Days	Accumulated	pig soft tissues incubated			
	degree-days	at 27 °C			
	(ADD)	70	194	305	384
		bp	bp	bp	bp
1	27	+++	+++	+++	+++
3	81	++-	++-	++-	++-
5	135	+++	++-	++-	++-
7	189	+++	+++		
9	243	+++	+		
11	297	+++			
13	351	+++	+		
15	405	+++	+		
17	459	++-	+		
19	513	++-	+	+	+
21	567	++-			



**Figure 6.8** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from pig soft muscle tissues incubated at 27 °C up to 21 days (567 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### 6.3.5.2 Incubation at 37 $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$

There was full 4-plex multiplex profile in all samples incubated at 37 °C until day three (111 ADD). There was complete failure of amplification for 305 and 384 bp after day three except one sample amplified for 384 bp at day 11.The amplification of 70 bp was consistent until day 11 (407 ADD) (Figure 6.9 and Table 6.5).

**Table 6.5** Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification of pig tissues incubated at 37 °C up to 21 days.

Days	Accumulated	pig soft tissues incubated				
	degree-days	at 37 °C				
	(ADD)	70	194	305	384	
		bp	bp	bp	bp	
1	37	+++	+++	+++	+++	
3	111	+++	+++	+++	+++	
5	185	+++	+			
7	259	+++	++-			
9	333	+++				
11	407	+++	+		+	
13	481	++-	+			
15	555	+				
17	629	+++				
19	703	++-				
21	777	+				



**Figure 6.9** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from pig soft muscle tissues incubated at 37 °C up to 21 days (777 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown.

#### 6.3.5.3 Incubation at 47 $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$

In muscle tissues incubated at 47 °C, there was complete failure of amplification of 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp after day three (141 ADD) in all triplicate samples (Table 6.6). Amplifications of 70 bp was consistent until day 3 (141 ADD) and intermittent until day 21 (987 ADD) (Figure 6.10).

 Table 6.6 Shown below are the results of 4-plex multiplex amplification for pig muscle tissues incubated at 47 °C up to 21 days.

Days	Accumulated	Pig soft tissues incubated				
	degree-days	at				
	(ADD)	47 °C				
		70	194	305	384	
		bp	bp	bp	bp	
1	47	+++	+++	+++	+++	
3	141	+++	+++	+++	+++	
5	235	++-				
7	329	+				
9	423	++-				
11	517	+				
13	611	+				
15	705	++-				
17	799	+				
19	893	+				
21	987	++-				



**Figure 6.10** Shown above are examples of electropherograms of full and partial multiplex profile obtained from pig soft muscle tissues incubated at 47 °C up to 21 days (987 ADD). Human positive control (a) also shown...

#### 6.3.6 Comparative Analysis between Pig and Rabbit Tissues

The amplification of the 70 bp product was obtained in all samples of pig incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C for 21 days although not in all samples of triplicates. Amplification of larger amplicons (305 bp and 384 bp) was possible until day five (27 °C) and day three (37 °C and 47 °C) but again not in all samples of triplicates. Drop-out in amplification of 194 bp was observed after day 3 (37 °C and 47 °C) and day 1 (27 °C).

In case of rabbit, the drop-out in amplification of 305 bp and 384 bp was observed after day 1 (27 °C and 47 °C) and day 5 (37 °C). The amplification was 70 bp was possible in most of the samples incubated at different temperatures. The drop-out in amplification of 194 bp was observed after day 1 (27 °C and 47 °C) and day 3 (37 °C).

#### **6.4 Statistical Analysis**

ANOVA (analysis of variance) was performed on DNA quantity obtained from pig and rabbit incubation experiments using statistical package R version 2.10.1. The significance level (alpha value) was 0.05. The ANOVA was performed to determine the effect of species, ADD and temperature on DNA persistence in soft muscle tissue of pig and rabbit. The results showed that DNA persistence in soft muscle tissues is highly influenced by ADD ( $F_{1,186}$ =6.11, p=0.014), species ( $F_{1,186}$ =39.32, p<0.0001) and temperature ( $F_{2,186}$ =24.32, p<0.0001).

#### **6.5 Discussion**

The main purpose of experiments performed in this chapter was to identify the effect of various heat treatments (27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C) on DNA persistence in soft muscle tissues of rabbit and pig for a specific time point (21 days). 4-plex multiplex amplification was performed to determine the DNA persistent in soft tissues. These experiments were performed keeping in view mass disaster situations where bodies can be exposed to different environmental temperatures.

Overall, the results showed that the amplification of 70 bp was possible until day 21 in all samples of pig and rabbit incubated at 27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C with the exception of few samples. Utsuno and Minaguchi (2004) described that the amplification efficiency increases as PCR target size reduces. Previous researchers (Takahashi et al., 1997; Butler and McCord, 2003) also explained that the higher chance of amplification of shorter fragments in degraded DNA samples is due to the likelihood that the longer fragments will be degraded with time. In this study amplification of larger amplicons was possible until day five maximum especially at 27 °C. Itani et al., (2011) reported that the quantity of amplified DNA in skeletal muscles of dead rats kept at 20 °C was reduced from 10 ng to 1 ng in 2-4 weeks. Dixon et al., (2006) incubated blood and saliva samples at 37 °C with 100% humidity and total DNA degradation in the incubated samples was achieved within a short time period of 12-16 weeks.

Lahiri and Schnabel (1993) reported that the blood samples incubated at 37 °C for 24 hours resulted in the same amount and quality of DNA as obtained from frozen samples (-70 °C). Qiagen (2008) collected HMW DNA from human blood samples stored at 22 °C for three days and DNA degradation was observed after one week.

In this study, controlled incubation temperatures were converted to ADD and multiplex amplification results were compared between tissue samples incubated in the laboratory verses soft tissues collected from decomposing pig and rabbit carcasses at different ADD (Chapter 4), Although, this was not the perfect comparison as ideally, whole bodies should be exposed to high ambient temperature, but it was not possible under UK weather conditions.

Results showed that the shorter 70 bp amplicon was present with high frequency as long as muscles were available for collection with the exception of few samples at 37 °C and 47 °C (Tables 6.2 and 6.3). The larger amplicons drop out rapidly, both in terms of days

and ADD when compared to field samples. This potentially was caused by high humidity inside the closed polypropylene tubes but is also likely to be due to a more rapid degradation of DNA at higher temperatures.

During multiplex amplification it was observed in rabbit samples incubated at 37 °C that there was no 4-plex profile at day seven and day nine and appeared again on day 13 (Table 6.2), this might be due to the that these samples were not extracted properly i.e. human error was to blame. It was also observed in some samples that the peak heights of larger amplicons were below the threshold level (50 RFU) and therefore, not sized, CE was repeated for few of these samples by increasing the PCR products (2  $\mu$ l) and double injection time (20 s) as recommended by previous researchers (Lawlor et al., 1991; Handt et al., 1994) but it did not have an effect. It was observed that that by reducing the detection limit in analysis matrix to 30 RFU, the size and peak heights could be obtained for few samples, but this might not be acceptable for forensic cases.

Finally, the results demonstrated in this chapter indicated that the amplification of 70 bp was more persistent compared to larger amplicons with exception of few samples at 37 °C and 47 °C. As small length of SNP loci amplified more efficiently than the larger loci present in the STR system (Gill et al., 1998), therefore, it would be advisable to use SNPs in highly degraded soft muscle tissue samples commonly encountered during mass disaster situations (Gill et al., 2004; Budowle and Eisenberg et al., 2005; Butler et al., 2007).

#### 6.6 Conclusion

The designed 4-plex multiplex demonstrated a high level of sensitivity in obtaining amplification from heavily degraded DNA samples of incubation experiments. The amplification of larger amplicons (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) in pig and rabbit reduced more rapidly compared to 70 bp. The persistence of 70 bp in most of the samples incubated at different temperatures suggested that soft muscle tissues exposed to different temperature could be used to perform SNP analysis.

When controlled incubation data was converted to ADD and results of DNA degradation were compared with samples obtained at different ADD from decomposing pig and rabbit under field conditions, it was found that the drop-out in amplification of the 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons occurred more rapidly when samples were incubated under laboratory conditions compared to the field samples. Naturally the field conditions are much cooler, and so it is not possible, without further experimentation, to say whether the same would be seen in field samples and how much of the enhanced degradation was due to the high humidity within the closed plastic tubes.

# CHAPTER 7 GENERAL DISCUSSION and FUTURE WORK

#### 7.1 General Discussion and Future Work

The aim of this study was to assess DNA persistence in muscle tissues in relation to ADD. This study was carried out bearing in mind the mass disaster situations where forensic scientist often come across whole carcases, fragmented bodies and bodies with high insect activity. Pig and rabbit were selected as model organisms as they were previously used in many decomposition studies (Robins and Furey et al., 2001; Larkin et al., 2010; Simmons and Moffatt, 2010) to estimate PMI. DNA persistence was assessed in relation to ADD as it provides a measure of both time and temperature and also been used to estimate PMI (Megyesi and Haskell 2005; Slone et al., 2007; Adlam and Simmons 2007).

A 4-plex multiplex PCR based assay was developed that would amplify efficiently both fresh and degraded DNA samples of pig, rabbit and human. The absence of any detected discordance between independent analyses demonstrates that the amplification procedure of this multiplex is reliable and reproducible for pig, rabbit and human DNA samples. This multiplex is also cost effective and can amplify a similar size range of PCR amplicons covered by commercially available STR kits and can be used in forensic analysis to assess DNA persistence in decomposing human bodies and experimental studies.

However, due to high sensitivity, throughput and lower cost, PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dsDNA quantification was used to quantify DNA. The inconsistency observed in the results with respect to DNA quantity with increasing ADD is likely due to the non-specificity of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> dye as it binds to any dsDNA regardless of species. The increase in DNA quantity at later stages of decomposition was likely due to the bacterial and fungal growth on the decomposing tissues. This has also been described by Larkin et al., (2010). In some cases, amounts of DNA were also found to decrease with ADD, making any valid conclusions about DNA quantity and ADD difficult. In fact, there have been a number of studies that have found lack of consistency with PicoGreen<sup>®</sup>. Haque et al., (2003) reported that inconsistency in PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification results might be due to the variability in laboratory sample handling steps or due to residual (unmodeled) factors. The author also reported the amount of variance attributed to the entire laboratory handling procedures was 4.3% and intra-assay (between replicates) coefficient of variance (CV) was 13.6%. Rengarajan et al., (2002) also evaluated the sensitivity and linearity of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification and demonstrated that the intra-

182

assay CV of PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> was 8.3%. It was reported that the smaller volumes of DNA (2.0  $\mu$ l -5.0  $\mu$ l) used for PicoGreen<sup>®</sup> quantification also introduced more sample variability due to the sampling effect or increased failure to transfer smaller volumes (Ahn et al., 1996; Singer et al., 1997; Rengarajan et al., 2002; Haque et al., 2003).

Due to the inconsistency in DNA quantification results using PicoGreen<sup>®</sup>, statistical analysis was performed using only 4-plex multiplex amplification data. DNA persistence in muscles was assessed in relation to ADD by including all factors such as species, days, temperatures, whole carcasses, body fragments and suspended tissues as random variables and results suggested that there was no difference in DNA persistence in whole carcasses versus suspended tissues and whole carcass versus body fragments. However, there was a significant difference in DNA persistence in body fragments versus suspended tissues. Furthermore, the amplification of 70 bp was clearly more persistent compared to larger amplicons with increase in ADD.

The results obtained from field experiments suggested that muscle tissues if available should be collected for DNA profiling, since even if degraded, a SNP profile could be obtained. The results also suggested that the isolation of tissues from insect activity as quickly as possible (even if immediate storage is not possible) may be beneficial for DNA persistence. The significant result between body fragments and suspended tissues support this because suspended tissues had mesh keeping out insects. Seasonal variation in DNA persistence was observed. This was due to maggot mass growth in decomposing bodies especially at high temperature (10 °C-23 °C) in summer (Slone et al., 2007; Adlam and Simmons 2007). Insect activity free (suspended tissues) used during these experiments suggested that the isolation of tissues from insect activity as quickly as possible (even if immediate storage is not possible) would be a better choice to delay decomposition and hence increase DNA persistence, but no significant difference between whole carcasses and suspended tissues was difficult to explain in this context.

These experiments were performed in temperate climate and it was not possible to get high ambient temperature (27 °C, 37 °C and 47 °C). Therefore, controlled incubation experiments were carried out to assess DNA persistence in muscles. It was observed that the larger amplicons (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) droped-out more rapidly compared to 70 bp. This is likely due to the high temperature, bacterial and fungal growth and the action of hydrolytic enzymes (Eglington et al., 1991; Lindahl, 1993; Gill-King et al., 1996; Hofreiter et al., 2001). Further outdoor experiments should be performed at high ambient temperatures to assess DNA persistence in muscles.

Preservation and handling of samples during mass disaster situations is an important factor for successful DNA analysis (Prinz et al, 2005). The immediate access to mass disaster sites is not always possible; similarly, cold storage is not always available. Therefore, in this study, some preservation methods were evaluated to preserve DNA in fresh and partially decomposed tissues stored at room temperature for one year. The findings suggested full 4-plex multiplex amplification can be obtained successfully from tissues preserved in 96% ethanol, cell lysis solution (with or without the addition of 1% sodium azide (bacteriostatic agent) at room temperature for one year. Similarly, full multiplex amplification was obtained from dehydrated tissues stored at 4 °C for one year. The failure in amplification of larger amplicons (194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp) in formalin preserved samples suggested that formalin was not suitable for long term storage of tissues at room temperature. This system should therefore be considered as an additional method during DVI to preserve fresh and partially decomposed samples.

In the present study, RAG-1 gene was selected for 4-plex multiplex design. Although this gene is highly conserved across different mammals, future work should include confirmation of the target region via DNA sequencing. Also, in the 4-plex multiplex, the predicted 70 bp was sized much smaller (approximately 65 bp). This is likely due to the florescent dye attached to the primer as different dyes have been demonstrated to affect the mobility of DNA fragments, Alternatively, different performance optimised polymers (POP) have been shown to size fragments differently (Butler, 2005), For future studies the use of different size standards to carry out fragments analysis and the sequencing of the PCR products would be beneficial. Finally, potential future work could assess DNA preservation in post-mortem muscle tissue samples preserved at room temperature without any preservative solution.

## REFERENCES

ADLAM, R. E. & SIMMONS, T. (2007). The effect of repeated physical disturbance on soft tissue decomposition—Are taphonomic studies an accurate reflection of decomposition? *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 52, 1007-1014.

AHN, S. J., COSTA, J. & RETTIG EMANUEL, J. (1996). PicoGreen Quantitation of DNA: Effective Evaluation of Samples Pre-or Psost-PCR. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 24, 2623-2625.

ALLEN-HALL, A. & MCNEVIN, D. (2012). Human tissue preservation for disaster victim identification (DVI) in tropical climates. *Forensic Science International: Genetics*, doi.org/10.1016/j.fsigen.2011.12.005.

ALONSO A, A. S., MARTÍN P, SUTLOVIĆ D, ERCEG I, HUFFINE E, DE SIMÓN LF, ALBARRÁN C, DEFINIS-GOJANOVIĆ M, FERNÁNDEZ- RODRIGUEZ A, GARCÍA P, DRMIĆ I, REZIĆ B, KURET S, SANCHO M, PRIMORAC D (2001). DNA typing from skeletal remains: evaluation of multiplex and megaplex STR systems on DNA isolated from bone and teeth samples. *Croat Med J*, 42, 260-266.

ANDRÉASSON, H., NILSSON, M., BUDOWLE, B., LUNDBERG, H. & ALLEN, M. (2006). Nuclear and mitochondrial DNA quantification of various forensic materials. *Forensic Science International*, 164, 56-64.

ASAMURA, H., SAKAI, H., OTA, M. & FUKUSHIMA, H. (2007). MiniY-STR quadruplex systems with short amplicon lengths for analysis of degraded DNA samples. *Forensic Science International: Genetics*, 1, 56-61.

BACHMANN, J. & SIMMONS, T. (2010). The influence of preburial insect access on the decomposition rate. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 55, 893-900.

BÄR, W., KRATZER, A., MÄCHLER, M. & SCHMID, W. (1988). Post-mortem stability of DNA. *Forensic Science International*, 39, 59-70.

BARBISIN, M., FANG, R., O'SHEA, C. E., CALANDRO, L. M., FURTADO, M. R. & SHEWALE, J. G. (2009). Developmental Validation of the Quantifiler® Duo DNA Quantification Kit for Simultaneous Quantification of Total Human and Human Male DNA and Detection of PCR Inhibitors in Biological Samples\*. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 54, 305-319.

BENDER, K., SCHNEIDER, P. M. & RITTNER, C. (2000). Application of mtDNA sequence analysis in forensic casework for the identification of human remains. *Forensic Science International*, 113, 103-107.

BENJAMIN E. KRENKE, A. T., STACEY J. ANDERSON, ERIC BUEL, SHERRY CULHANE, CARLA J. FINIS, CHRISTINE S. TOMSEY, JEFFREY M. ZACHETTI, ARNI MASIBAY, DAWN R. RABBACH, ELIZABETH A. AMIOTT, AND CYNTHIA J. SPRECHER (2002). Validation of a 16-Locus Fluorescent Multiplex System. *J Forensic Sci*, 47, 773-785.

BERNSTEIN, R. M., SCHLUTER, S. F., BERNSTEIN, H. & MARCHALONIS, J. J. (1996). Primordial emergence of the recombination activating gene 1 (RAG1): sequence of the complete shark gene indicates homology to microbial integrases. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 93, 9454-9459.

BING, D. H. & BIEBER, F. R. (2001). Collecting and handling samples for parentage and forensics DNA-based genetic testing. *Current Protocols in Human Genetics*. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

BISANTI, M., GANASSI, S. & MANDRIOLI, M. (2009). Comparative analysis of various fixative solutions on insect preservation for molecular studies. *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata*, 130, 290-296.

BONIN, S., PETRERA, F., ROSAI, J. & STANTA, G. (2005). DNA and RNA obtained from Bouin's fixed tissues. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 58, 313-316.

BUDOWLE B, B. F., EISENBERG AJ (2005). Forensic aspects of mass disasters: strategic considerations for DNA-based human identification. *Leg Med (Tokyo)*, 7, 230-243.

BURGER, J., HUMMEL, S., HERRMANN, B. & HENKE, W. (1999). DNA preservation: A microsatellite-DNA study on ancient skeletal remains. *Electrophoresis*, 20, 1722-1728.

BUTLER JM, S. Y., MCCORD BR. (2003). The development of reduced size STR amplicons as tools for analysis of degraded DNA. *J. Forensic Sci*, 48, 1054-1064.

BUTLER M. JOHN, M. D. C., PETER M. VALLONE (2007). STRs vs. SNPs: thoughts on the future of forensic DNA testing. *Forensic Sci Med Pathol* 3, 200-205.

BUTLER, J. M. (2005). Forensic DNA Typing: Biology, Technology and Genetics of STR Markers, New York, USA, Elsevier Academic Press.

BUTLER, J. M. (2001). Forensic DNA typing: biology, technology, and genetics of STR markers, San Diego, CA, Academic press.

BUTLER, J. M., BUEL, E., CRIVELLENTE, F., MCCORD, B.R. (2004). Forensic DNA typing by capillary electrophoresis: using the ABI Prism 310 and 3100 Genetic Analyzers for STR analysis. *Electrophoresis* 25, 1397-1412.

CANO, R. J. & POINAR, H. N. (1993). Rapid isolation of DNA from fossil and museum specimens suitable for PCR. *BioTechniques*, 15, 432-4, 436.

CAPUTO, M., BOSIO, L. A. & CORACH, D. (2011). Long-term room temperature preservation of corpse soft tissue: an approach for tissue sample storage. *Investigative genetics*, 2, 17.

CARLSON, L. M., OETTINGER, M. A., SCHATZ, D. G., MASTELLER, E. L., HURLEY, E. A., MCCORMACK, W. T., BALTIMORE, D. & THOMPSON, C. B. (1991). Selective expression of RAG-2 in chicken B cells undergoing immunoglobulin gene conversion. *Cell*, 64, 201-208.

CHAKRABORTY, A., SAKAI, M. & IWATSUKI, Y. (2006). Museum fish specimens and molecular taxonomy: A comparative study on DNA extraction protocols and preservation techniques. *Journal of Applied Ichthyology*, 22, 160-166.

CHASE MR, E. R., REX MA, QUATTRO JM (1998). Extraction and amplification of mitochondrial DNA from formalin-fixed deep-sea mollusks. *Biotechniques*, 24, 243-247.

CINA SJ, G. P., GITTINGER CK, RE GG, SELF SE. (1994). Flow Cytometry: A screening tool for High Molecular Weight DNA. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 39, 1168-1174.

COLLINS PJ, H. L., LEIBELT CS, ROBY RK, REEDER DJ, FOXALL PA. (2004). Developmental validation of a single-tube amplification of the 13 CODIS STR loci, D2S1338, D19S433, and amelogenin: the AmpF/STR<sup>®</sup> Identifiler PCR Amplification Kit. *J.Forensic Sci*, 49, 1265-1277.

COTICONE, S. R., OLDROYD, N., PHILIPS, H. & FOXALL, P. (2004). Development of the AmpFISTR SEfiler PCR amplification kit: a new multiplex containing the highly discriminating ACTBP2 (SE33) locus. *International Journal of Legal Medicine*, 118, 224-234.

COTTON, E. A., ALLSOP, R. F., GUEST, J. L., FRAZIER, R. R. E., KOUMI, P., CALLOW, I. P., SEAGER, A. & SPARKES, R. L. (2000). Validation of the AMPFISTR<sup>®</sup> SGM Plus<sup>™</sup> system for use in forensic casework. *Forensic Science International*, 112, 151-161.

DAVID G. SCHATZ, M. A. O., DAVID BALTIMORE (1989). The V(D)J Recombination activating gene, RAG-1. *Cell*, 59, 1035-1048.

DAWSON MN, R. K., JACOBS DK (1998). Field preservation of marine invertebrate tissue for DNA analyses. *Mol Mar Biol Biotechnol*, 7, 145-152.

DESSAUER, H. C., COLE, C.J., AND HAFNER, M.S. (1995). Collection and storage of tissues. In: Hillis, D.M., and Moritz, C. (eds.). *Molecular systematics, 2nd ed. Sunderland, Mass.:Sinauer*, 25-41.

DIXON, L. A., DOBBINS, A. E., PULKER, H. K., BUTLER, J. M., VALLONE, P. M., COBLE, M. D., PARSON, W., BERGER, B., GRUBWIESER, P., MOGENSEN, H. S., MORLING, N., NIELSEN, K., SANCHEZ, J. J., PETKOVSKI, E., CARRACEDO, A., SANCHEZ-DIZ, P., RAMOS-LUIS, E., BRIŌN, M., IRWIN, J. A., JUST, R. S., LOREILLE, O., PARSONS, T. J., SYNDERCOMBE-COURT, D., SCHMITTER, H., STRADMANN-BELLINGHAUSEN, B., BENDER, K. & GILL, P. (2006). Analysis of artificially degraded DNA using STRs and SNPs—results of a collaborative European (EDNAP) exercise. *Forensic Science International*, 164, 33-44.

DOBBERSTEIN, R. C., HUPPERTZ, J., VON WURMB-SCHWARK, N. & RITZ-TIMME, S. (2008). Degradation of biomolecules in artificially and naturally aged teeth: Implications for age estimation based on aspartic acid racemization and DNA analysis. *Forensic Science International*, 179, 181-191.

EGLINTON, G., LOGAN, G. A., AMBLER, R. P., BOON, J. J. & PERIZONIUS, W. R. K. (1991). Molecular Preservation [and Discussion]. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 333, 315-328.

FBI (Federal Beauru of Investigations), (2007) http://www.fbi.gov/aboutus/lab/handbook-of-forensic-services-pdf (accessed February, 25, 2012).

FELDMAN, M. (1973). Reactions of nucleic acids and nucleoproteins with formaldehyde. *Prog Nucleic Acid Res Mol Biol*, 13.

FORAN DR, M. S., HEINEMEYER KS (1997). DNA-Based Analysis of Hair to Identify Species and Individuals for Population Research and Monitoring. *Wildlife Society Bulletin* 25, 840-847.

FORAN, D. R. (2006). Relative Degradation of Nuclear and Mitochondrial DNA: An Experimental Approach\*. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 51, 766-770.

FORTERRE, E. M. A. P. (1994). DNA stability at temperature typical for hyperthermophiles. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 22, 1681-1686.

FRANCE SC, K. T. (1996). DNA sequencing of formalin-fixed crustaceans from archival research collections. *Mol Mar Biol Biotechnol*, 5, 304-313.

FRANTZEN, M. A. J., SILK, J. B., FERGUSON, J. W. H., WAYNE, R. K. & KOHN, M. H. (1998). Empirical evaluation of preservation methods for faecal DNA. *Molecular Ecology*, 7, 1423-1428.

FRÉGEAU CJ, V. H., BORYS S, MCLEAN D, MAROUN JA, BIRNBOIN HC, FOURNEY RM (2001). AmpFISTR Profiler Plus and AmpFISTR COfiler analysis of tissues stored in GenoFix, a new tissue preservation solution for mass disaster DNA identification. *J Forensic Sci*, 46, 1180-1190.

GILL P, W. D., BUDOWLE B, GUERRIERI R (2004). An assessment of whether SNPs will replace STRs in national DNA databases--joint considerations of the DNA working group of the European Network of Forensic Science Institutes (ENFSI) and the Scientific Working Group on DNA Analysis Methods (SWGDAM). *Sci Justice*, 44, 51-53.

GILL, P., SPARKES, R., PINCHIN, R., CLAYTON, T., WHITAKER, J. & BUCKLETON, J. (1998). Interpreting simple STR mixtures using allele peak areas. *Forensic Science International*, 91, 41-53.

GILLESPIE, J. W., BEST, C. J. M., BICHSEL, V. E., COLE, K. A., GREENHUT, S. F., HEWITT, S. M., AHRAM, M., GATHRIGHT, Y. B., MERINO, M. J., STRAUSBERG, R. L., EPSTEIN, J. I., HAMILTON, S. R., GANNOT, G., BAIBAKOVA, G. V., CALVERT, V. S., FLAIG, M. J., CHUAQUI, R. F., HERRING, J. C., PFEIFER, J., PETRICOIN, E. F., LINEHAN, W. M., DURAY, P. H., BOVA, G. S. & EMMERT-BUCK, M. R. (2002). Evaluation of non-formalin tissue fixation for molecular profiling studies. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 160, 449-457.

GILLIO-TOS, A., DE MARCO, L., FIANO, V., GARCIA-BRAGADO, F., DIKSHIT, R., BOFFETTA, P. & MERLETTI, F. (2007). Efficient DNA extraction from 25-yearold paraffin-embedded tissues: study of 365 samples. *Pathology*, 39, 345 - 348.

GILL-KING, H. 1996. Chemical and ultrastructural aspects of decomposition. *Forensic Taphonomy*. CRC Press.

GRAHAM, E. A. M., TURK, E. E. & RUTTY, G. N. (2008). Room temperature DNA preservation of soft tissue for rapid DNA extraction: An addition to the disaster victim identification investigators toolkit? *Forensic Science International: Genetics*, 2, 29-34.

GRASSBERGER, M., STEIN, C., HANSLIK, S. & HOCHMEISTER, M. (2005). Evaluation of a novel tagging and tissue preservation system for potential use in forensic sample collection. *Forensic Science International*, 151, 233-237.

GREENSPOON, S. A., SYKES, K. L. V., BAN, J. D., POLLARD, A., BAISDEN, M.,
FARR, M., GRAHAM, N., COLLINS, B. L., GREEN, M. M. & CHRISTENSON, C.
C. (2006). Automated PCR setup for forensic casework samples using the Normalization Wizard and PCR Setup robotic methods. *Forensic Science International*, 164, 240-248.

GUNAWARDANE, D. M. D. D. N. (2009). An assessment of the impact of environmental factors on the quality of post-mortem DNA profiling. PhD, School of Medical Sciences, University of Adelaide, Australia.

Hall, T. A. (2011). BioEdit: a user-friendly biological sequence alignment editor and<br/>analysis program for Windows 95/98/NT.http://www.mbio.ncsu.edu/BioEdit/bioedit.html (accessed July. 21, 2012).

191

HAGLUND, P. (1996). Enantioselective separation of polychlorinated biphenyl atropisomers using chiral high-performance liquid chromatography. *Journal of Chromatography A*, 724, 219-228.

HANDT, O., RICHARDS, M., TROMMSDORFF, M., KILGER, C., SIMANAINEN, J., GEORGIEV, O., BAUER, K., STONE, A., HEDGES, R., SCHAFFNER, W. & ET, A. (1994). Molecular genetic analyses of the Tyrolean Ice Man. *Science*, 264, 1775-1778.

HAQUE, K., PFEIFFER, R., BEERMAN, M., STRUEWING, J., CHANOCK, S. & BERGEN, A. (2003). Performance of high-throughput DNA quantification methods. *BMC Biotechnology*, 3, 20.

HOCHMEISTER, M. N. (1998). PCR Analysis of DNA from fresh and decomposed bodies and skeletal remains in medicolegal death investigations *Methods in Molecular Biology*, 98, 19-26.

HOFF-OLSEN, P., JACOBSEN, S., MEVÅG, B. & OLAISEN, B. (2001). Microsatellite stability in human post-mortem tissues. *Forensic Science International*, 119, 273-278.

HOFREITER, M., SERRE, D., POINAR, H. N., KUCH, M. & PAABO, S. (2001). Ancient DNA. *Nat Rev Genet*, 2, 353-359.

HOLLAND, M. M., CAVE, C. A., HOLLAND, C. A. & BILLE, T. W. (2003). Development of a quality, high throughput DNA analysis procedure for skeletal samples to assist with the identification of victims from the World Trade Center attacks. *Croatian medical journal*, 44, 264-72.

HOLT CL, B. M., WALLIN JM, NGUYEN T, LAZARUK KD, WALSH PS. (2002). TWGDAM validation of AmpF\_STR<sup>™</sup> PCR amplification kits for forensic DNA casework. *J Forensic Sci*, 47, 66-96

HORSMAN, K. M., HICKEY, J. A., COTTON, R. W., LANDERS, J. P. & MADDOX, L. O. (2006). Development of a Human-Specific Real-Time PCR Assay for the Simultaneous Quantitation of Total Genomic and Male DNA\*. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 51, 758-765. HOSS, M., JARUGA, P., ZASTAWNY, T. H., DIZDAROGLU, M. & PAABO, S. (1996). DNA damage and DNA sequence retrieval from ancient tissues. *Nucleic acids research*, 24, 1304-7.

HOUDE, P., BRAUN, M. J. (1988). Museum collections as a source of DNA for studies of avian phylogeny. *Auk* 105:773-776.

ITANI M, Y. Y., DOI Y, MIYAISHI, S. (2011). Quantitative analysis of DNA degradation in the dead body. *Acta Med Okayama*, 65, 299-306.

JEFFREYS, A. J., WILSON, V. & THEIN, S. L. (1985). Hypervariable 'minisatellite' regions in human DNA, *Nature*, 314, 67-73.

JOBLING, M. A., P. GILL (2004). "Encoded evidence: DNA in forensic analysis."*Nat Rev Genet* 5(10), 739-751.

JOHNSON, L. A. & FERRIS, J. A. J. (2002). Analysis of postmortem DNA degradation by single-cell gel electrophoresis. *Forensic Science International*, 126, 43-47.

KADASH K, K. B., BIEGA LA, DUCEMAN BW (2004). Validation study of the TrueAllele automated data review system. *J. Forensic. Sci*, 49, 660-667.

KILPATRICK, C. W. (2002). Noncryogenic Preservation of mammalian tissues for DNA extraction: An assessment of storage methods. *Biochemical Genetics*, 40, 53-62.

KOPPELSTAETTER, C., JENNINGS, P., HOCHEGGER, K., PERCO, P., ISCHIA, R., KARKOSZKA, H. & MAYER, G. (2005). Effect of tissue fixatives on telomere length determination by quantitative PCR. *Mechanisms of Ageing and Development*, 126, 1331-1333.

KOSHIBA, M., OGAWA, K., HAMAZAKI, S., SUGIYAMA, T., OGAWA, O. & KITAJIMA, T. (1993). The effect of formalin fixation on DNA and the extraction of high-molecular-weight DNA from fixed and embedded tissues. *Pathology - Research and Practice*, 189, 66-72.

KRENKE, B. E., VICULIS, L., RICHARD, M. L., PRINZ, M., MILNE, S. C., LADD, C., GROSS, A. M., GORNALL, T., FRAPPIER, J. R. H., EISENBERG, A. J., BARNA, C., ARANDA, X. G., ADAMOWICZ, M. S. & BUDOWLE, B. (2005).
Validation of a male-specific, 12-locus fluorescent short tandem repeat (STR) multiplex. *Forensic Science International*, 148, 1-14.

KUNKLE, R. A., MILLER, J. M., ALT, D. P., CUTLIP, R. C., COCKETT, N. E., WANG, S., RICHT, J. A., THOMSEN, B. V. & HALL, S. M. (2006). Determination of sheep prion gene polymorphisms from paraffin-embedded tissue. *Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation*, 18, 443-447.

LAHIRI, D. K. & SCHNABEL, B. (1993). DNA isolation by a rapid method from human blood samples: Effects of MgCl2, EDTA, storage time, and temperature on DNA yield and quality *Biochemical Genetics*, 31, 321-328.

LARKIN, B., IASCHI, S., DADOUR, I. & TAY, G. (2010). Using accumulated degreedays to estimate post-mortem interval from the DNA yield of porcine skeletal muscle. *Forensic Science, Medicine, and Pathology*, 6, 83-92.

LAVIZZO-MOUREY, R. J. (1987). Dehydration in the elderly: A short review. *J Natl Med Assoc*, 79, 1033-1038.

LAWLOR, D. A., DICKEL, C. D., HAUSWIRTH, W. W. & PARHAM, P. (1991). Ancient HLA genes from 7,500-year-old archaeological remains. *Nature*, 349, 785-788.

LEGRAND, B., MAZANCOURT, P. D., DURIGON, M., KHALIFAT, V. & CRAINIC, K. (2002). DNA genotyping of unbuffered formalin fixed paraffin embedded tissues. *Forensic Science International*, 125, 205-211.

LEHMANN, U. & KREIPE, H. (2001). Real-Time PCR analysis of DNA and RNA extracted from formalin-fixed and paraffin-embedded biopsies. *Methods*, 25, 409-418.

LINDAHL, T. (1993). Instability and decay of the primary structure of DNA. *Nature*, 362, 709-715.

LIU, J., JOHNSON, R. M. & TRAWEEK, S. T. (1993). Rearrangement of the BCL-2 gene in follicular lymphoma. Detection by PCR in both fresh and fixed tissue samples. *Diagnostic molecular pathology : the American journal of surgical pathology, part B*, 2, 241-7.

LYGO, J. E., JOHNSON, P. E., HOLDAWAY, D. J., WOODROFFE, S., KIMPTON, C. P., GILL, P., WHITAKER, J. P. & CLAYTON, T. M. (1994). The validation of

short tandem repeat (STR) loci for use in forensic casework. *International Journal of Legal Medicine*, 107, 77-89.

MANDRIOLI, M., BORSATTI, F. & MOLA, L. (2006). Factors affecting DNA preservation from museum-collected lepidopteran specimens. *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata*, 120, 239-244.

MATSUO, S., SUGIYAMA, T., OKUYAMA, T., YOSHIKAWA, K., HONDA, K., TAKAHASHI, R. & MAEDA, S. (1999). Preservation of pathological tissue specimens by freeze-drying for immunohistochemical staining and various molecular biological analyses. *Pathology International*, 49, 383-390.

MEGANATHAN, P. R., DUBEY, B., JOGAYYA, K. N. & HAQUE, I. (2011). Validation of a Multiplex PCR Assay for the Forensic Identification of Indian Crocodiles\*. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 56, 1241-1244.

MEGYESI, MS, N. S., HASKELL NH (2005). Using accumulated degree-days to estimate the post-mortem interval from decomposed human remains. *J Forensic Sci*, 50, 618-626.

MERICKEL, S. K. & JOHNSON, R. C. (2004). Topological analysis of Hin-catalysed DNA recombination in vivo and in vitro. *Molecular Microbiology*, 51, 1143-1154.

MICHAUD, C. L. & FORAN, D. R. (2011). Simplified field preservation of tissues for subsequent DNA analyses. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 56, 846-852.

MICHAUD, C. L. (2006). Simple tissue preservation methods that result in reliable DNA analyses. M.Sc., Michigan State University.

MICKA KA, A. E., HOCKENBERRY TL, SPRECHER CJ, LINS AM, RABBACH DR, TAYLOR JA, BACHER JW, GLIDEWELL DE, GIBSON SD, CROUSE CA, SCHUMM JW (1999). TWGDAM validation of a nine-locus and a four-locus fluorescent STR multiplex system. *J. Forensic. Sci*, 44, 1243-1257.

MIETHING, F., HERING, S., HANSCHKE, B. & DRESSLER, J. (2006). Effect of fixation to the degradation of nuclear and mitochondrial DNA in different tissues. *Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry*, 54, 371-374.

MULERO, J. J., CHANG, C. W., CALANDRO, L. M., GREEN, R. L., LI, Y., JOHNSON, C. L. & HENNESSY, L. K. (2006). Development and Validation of the

AmpFℓSTR<sup>®</sup> Yfiler<sup>™</sup> PCR Amplification Kit: A Male Specific, Single Amplification 17 Y-STR Multiplex System<sup>\*</sup>. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 51, 64-75.

MULERO, J. J., CHANG, C. W., LAGACÉ, R. E., WANG, D. Y., BAS, J. L., MCMAHON, T. P. & HENNESSY, L. K. (2008). Development and Validation of the AmpF<sup>ℓ</sup>STR<sup>®</sup> MiniFilerTM PCR Amplification Kit: A MiniSTR Multiplex for the Analysis of Degraded and/or PCR Inhibited DNA\*. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 53, 838-852.

MURALIDHARAN K, W. C. (1994). Transporting and storing field-collected specimens for DNA without refrigeration for subsequent DNA extraction and analysis. *Biotechniques*, 17, 420-422.

MURPHY, M. A., WAITS, L. P., KENDALL, K. C., WASSER, S. K., HIGBEE, J. A. & BOGDEN, R. (2002). An evaluation of long-term preservation methods for brown bear (*Ursus arctos*) faecal DNA samples. *Conservation Genetics*, 3, 435-440.

NAGY, Z. (2010). A hands-on overview of tissue preservation methods for molecular genetic analyses. *Organisms Diversity & Evolution*, 10, 91-105.

NEDWELL, D. (1984). The input and mineralization of organic carbon in anaerobic aquatic sediments. *ADV. MICROBIOL. ECOL,* 7, pp. 93-131.

NEUBAUER, P., WROBEL, B. & WEGRZYN, G. (1996). DNA degradation at elevated temperatures after plasmid amplification in amino acid-starved Escherichia coli cells. *Biotechnology letters*, 18, 321-326.

NICKLAS, J. A. & BUEL, E. (2006). Simultaneous Determination of Total Human and Male DNA Using a Duplex Real-Time PCR Assay. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, 51, 1005-1015.

NIEMCUNOWICZ-JANICA A, P. W., JANICA JR, SKAWROŃSKA M, JANICA J, KOC-ZÓRAWSKA E (2007). Typeability of AmpFISTR SGM plus loci in kidney, liver, spleen and pancreas tissue samples incubated in different environments. *Adv Med Sci.* 2007;52:135-8, 52, 135-8.

NIETFELDT JW, B. R. (1989). A new method for storing animal tissue prior to mtDNA extraction. *Biotechniques*, 7, 31-32.

NJI (National institute of Justice), (2005). Mass Fatality Incidents: A Guide for Human Forensic Identification, http://www.nij.gov/pubs-sum/199758.htm (accessed February, 25, 2012).

OGATA, M., MATTERN, R., SCHNEIDER, P. M., SCHACKER, U., KAUFMANN, T. & RITTNER, C. (1990). Quantitative and qualitative analysis of DNA extracted from post-mortem muscle tissues. *International Journal of Legal Medicine*, 103, 397-406.

O'LEARY, J., BROWNE, G., LANDERS, R., CROWLEY, M., HEALY, I., STREET, J., POLLOCK, A., MURPHY, J., JOHNSON, M., LEWIS, F., MOHAMDEE, O., CULLINANE, C. & DOYLE, C. (1994). The importance of fixation procedures on DNA template and its suitability for solution-phase polymerase chain reaction and PCR in situ hybridization. *The Histochemical Journal*, 26, 337-346.

ONORI, N., ONOFRI, V., ALESSANDRINI, F., BUSCEMI, L., PESARESI, M., TURCHI, C. & TAGLIABRACCI, A. (2006). Post-mortem DNA damage: A comparative study of STRs and SNPs typing efficiency in simulated forensic samples. *International Congress Series*, 1288, 510-512.

PÄÄBO, S., POINAR, H., SERRE, D., JAENICKE-DESPRÉS, V., HEBLER, J., ROHLAND, N., KUCH, M., KRAUSE, J., VIGILANT, L. & HOFREITER, M. (2004). Genetic analysis from ancient DNA. *Annual Review of Genetics*, 38, 645-679.

PAVELIĆ J, G.-T. K., BOSNAR MH, KARDUM MM, PAVELIĆ K (1996). PCR amplification of DNA from archival specimens. A methodological approach. *Neoplasma*, 43, 75-81.

PENNA, T. C., MAZZOLA, P. G. & SILVA MARTINS, A. M. (2001). The efficacy of chemical agents in cleaning and disinfection programs. *BMC infectious diseases*, 1, 16.

PFEIFFER, H., HÜHNE, J., SEITZ, B. & BRINKMANN, B. (1999). Influence of soil storage and exposure period on DNA recovery from teeth. *International Journal of Legal Medicine*, 112, 142-144.

PHEGON, P., WONGWIGGARN, S. & PANVISAVAS, N. (2008). Analysis of DNA from degraded tissue. *Forensic Science International: Genetics Supplement Series*, 1, 439-441.

PRINCE JA, F. L., HOWELL WM, JOBS M, EMAHAZION T, BLENNOW K, BROOKES AJ (2001). Robust and accurate single nucleotide polymorphism genotyping by dynamic allele-specific hybridization (DASH): design criteria and assay validation. *Genome Res*, 11, 152-162.

PRINZ M, C. A., MAYR WR, MORLING N, PARSONS TJ, SAJANTILA A, SCHEITHAUER R, SCHMITTER H, SCHNEIDER PM (2007). DNA Commission of the International Society for Forensic Genetics (ISFG): Recommendations regarding the role of forensic genetics for disaster victim identification (DVI). *Forensic Sci Int Genet*, 1, 3-12.

QIAGEN. (2008). Effects of blood storage temperature on DNA quantity and quality using the Gentra Puregene Blood Kit http://www.qiagen.com/literature/qiagennews/weeklyarticle/08\_11/e28/default.aspx (accessed on March, 31<sup>st</sup>, 2012).

RENGARAJAN K, C. S., MEHTA M, NICKERSON JM. (2002). Quantifying DNA concentrations using fluorometry: a comparison of fluorophores. *Mol Vis.*, 416-421

RERKAMNUAYCHOKE B, C. W., JOMSAWAT U, THANAKITGOSATE J, PATTANASAK N, ROJANASUNAN P (2000). Comparison of DNA extraction from blood stain and decomposed muscle in STR polymorphism analysis. *J Med Assoc Thai* 83, S82-88.

ROBINS J, M. S. E., FUREY L. (2001). Hit or miss? Factors affecting DNA preservation in Pacific and archaeological material. *Australian archaemetry conference*. Auckland, NZ.

ROBY RK, C. A. (2007). Validating Expert Systems: Examples with the FSS-i3<sup>™</sup> Expert Systems Software. *Profiles in DNA*, 10, 13-15.

RODRÍGUEZ, D., BASTIDA, R. & OLSSON, P.E. (2002). DNA extraction from formalin fixed franciscana tissues, *Latin American Journal of Aquatic Mammals*, 1, 123-128.

ROEDER, A. D., ARCHER, F. I., POINAR, H. N. & MORIN, P. A. (2004). A novel method for collection and preservation of faeces for genetic studies. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 4, 761-764.

SCHULTZ, C. L., AKKER, Y., DU, J. & RATECH, H. (1999). A lysis, storage, and transportation buffer for long-term, room-temperature preservation of human clinical lymphoid tissue samples yielding high molecular weight genomic DNA suitable for molecular diagnosis. *American journal of clinical pathology*, 111, 748-52.

SEUTIN, G., WHITE, B. N. & BOAG, P. T. (1991). Preservation of avian blood and tissue samples for DNA analyses. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 69, 82-90.

SGUEGLIA, J., GEIGER, S. & DAVIS, J. 2003. Precision studies using the ABI Prism 3100 Genetic Analyzer for forensic DNA analysis. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 376, 1247-1254.

SHEDLOCK AM, H. M., PIETSCH TW, BENTZEN P (1997). Enhanced DNA extraction and PCR amplification of mitochondrial genes from formalin-fixed museum specimens. *Biotechniques*, 22, 394-400.

SHEU, J. I. E. Y. (2006). Characterisation of DNA degradation using direct current conductivity and dynamic dielectric relaxation techniques. *AAPS PharmSciTech*, 7.

SHI, S.-R., DATAR, R., LIU, C., WU, L., ZHANG, Z., COTE, R. J. & TAYLOR, C. R. (2004). DNA extraction from archival formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissues: heat-induced retrieval in alkaline solution. *Histochemistry and Cell Biology*, 122, 211-218.

SHIOZAWA, D.K., KUDO, J., EVANS, R.P., WOODWARD, S. R., WILLIAMS, R. N., (1992). DNA extraction from preserved trout tissues. *Western North American Naturalist*, 52.

SIBLEY, C .G, and AHLQUIST, J. E. (1981). Instructions for specimens preservation for DNA extraction: A valuable source of data for systematic. Assoc. Syst. Collections Newsletter 9: 44-45.

SIMMONS T, A. R., MOFFATT C. (2010). Debugging decomposition data-comparative taphonomic studies and the influence of insects and carcass size on decomposition rate. *J Forensic Sci*, 55, 8-13.

SINGER, V. L., JONES, L. J., YUE, S. T. & HAUGLAND, R. P. (1997). Characterization of PicoGreen Reagent and Development of a Fluorescence-Based Solution Assay for Double-Stranded DNA Quantitation. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 249, 228-238.

199

SLONE, D. H. & GRUNER, S. V. (2007). Thermoregulation in larval aggregations of carrion-feeding blow flies (Diptera: Calliphoridae). *Journal of Medical Entomology*, 44, 516-523.

SRINIVASAN, M., SEDMAK, D. & JEWELL, S. (2002). Effect of fixatives and tissue processing on the content and integrity of nucleic acids. *Am J Pathol*, 161, 1961-1971.

SWANGO, K. L., HUDLOW, W. R., TIMKEN, M. D. & BUONCRISTIANI, M. R. (2007). Developmental validation of a multiplex qPCR assay for assessing the quantity and quality of nuclear DNA in forensic samples. *Forensic Science International*, 170, 35-45.

SWANGO, K. L., TIMKEN, M. D., CHONG, M. D. & BUONCRISTIANI, M. R. (2006). A quantitative PCR assay for the assessment of DNA degradation in forensic samples. *Forensic Science International*, 158, 14-26.

SWGDAM, (2004). Revised validation guidelines issued by scientific working group on DNA analysis methods (SWGDAM). *Forensic Science Communications*, 6.

TAKAHASHI, M., KATO, Y., MUKOYAMA, H., KANAYA, H. & KAMIYAMA, S. (1997). Evaluation of five polymorphic microsatellite markers for typing DNA from decomposed human tissues: –Correlation between the size of the alleles and that of the template DNA–. *Forensic Science International*, 90, 1-9.

TURNER, P. C., A.D.BATES. A. G. M., WHITE, M. R. H. (2000). Molecular Biology (Instant Notes). Oxon, UK, BIOS Scientific publishers.

United States Food Safety Inspection Service (FSIS). Safety of fresh pork. (2003). http://www.fsis.usda.gov/Fact\_Sheets/Pork\_from\_Farm\_to\_Table/index.asp (accessed April. 01, 2012).

URBANI C, L. R., KRAMER B. (1999). The effect of temperature on sex determination using DNA-PCR analysis of dental pulp. *J Forensic Odontostomatol*, 17, 35-9.

UTSUNO H, M. K. (2004). Influence of template DNA degradation on the genotyping of SNPs and STR polymorphisms from forensic materials by PCR. *Bull Tokyo Dent Coll*, 45, 33-46.

VONWURMB-SCHWARK, N., HARBECK, M., WIESBROCK, U., SCHROEDER, I., RITZ-TIMME, S. & OEHMICHEN, M. (2003). Extraction and amplification of nuclear and mitochondrial DNA from ancient and artificially aged bones. *Legal Medicine*, *5*, S169-S172.

WALLIN JM, B. M., LAZARUK KD, FILDES N, HOLT CL, WALSH PS (1998). TWGDAM validation of the AmpFISTR blue PCR amplification kit for forensic casework analysis. *J. Forensic Sci*, 43, 854-870.

WANDELER, P., HOECK, P. E. A. & KELLER, L. F. (2007). Back to the future: museum specimens in population genetics. *Trends in Ecology & Colution*, 22, 634-642.

WANG, D. Y., CHANG, C.-W., LAGACÉ, R. E., CALANDRO, L. M. & HENNESSY, L. K. (2011). Developmental Validation of the AmpFℓSTR® Identifiler® Plus PCR Amplification Kit: An Established Multiplex Assay with Improved Performance. *Journal of Forensic Sciences*, no-no.

WHITAKER JP, C. T., URQUHART AJ, MILLICAN ES, DOWNES TJ, KIMPTON CP, GILL P. (1995). Short tandem repeat typing of bodies from a mass disaster: high success rate and characteristic amplification patterns in highly degraded samples. *Biotechniques*, 18, 670-677.

WILLERSLEV, E., HANSEN, A. J. & POINAR, H. N. (2004). Isolation of nucleic acids and cultures from fossil ice and permafrost. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 19, 141-147.

ZEALEY, G. R., GOODEY, A. R., PIGGOTT, J. R., WATSON, M. E., CAFFERKEY, R. C., DOEL, S. M., CARTER, B. L. A., WHEALS, A. E (1988). Amplification of plasmid copy number by thymidine kinase expression in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Molecular and General Genetics MGG*, 211, 155-159.

ZSIKLA, V., BAUMANN, M. & CATHOMAS, G. (2004). Effect of buffered formalin on amplification of DNA from paraffin wax embedded small biopsies using real-time PCR. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 57, 654-656.

# **APPENDIX I**

384 bp F

	10	20	30	40	50	60			
Pig	AAACCCTCGCT	GAGCAATCTC	CAGCAGTCCT	GGACAAGCCT	GTGGTCAGA	GTCAGCC			
Human	<b>T</b>		<mark></mark>	G	.A	<b>T</b> .			
Rabbit	GC'	<b>.</b>	· · · · · · · · · · · ·	CAG/	4				
		L							
	70	80	90	100	110	120			
Di									
Pig	CTGCCTCAACC	AGCATTCAAGCO	CCATCCAAA	GTTTTTAAAGO	JAATCCCACGA	AGATGGG			
Rabbit	.CAAG	. 11G A AG	CT		1ll	. CA.C.A.			
Kabbit	00								
	130	140	150	160	170	180			
Pig	AAAGCAAGAGAG	CAAAGCCATCC	ACCAAGCCAA	CCTGAGACGT	TCTGCCGCAT	CTGTGGG			
Human	G	G	. T	<b>TC</b> A.					
Rabbit	G		<mark></mark>	<b>T</b> CA.	T				
	190	200	210	220	230	240			
Pig	AATTCTTTCAAG	CACCACTGGGC/	ACAAGAGAAG	GTATCCAGTCO	CACGGGCCTG	GGATGGT			
Human	T.G	AG.TGAA	CG	A	T T				
Rabbit	A/	ATGAAA.	CG	ACT	· · T · · · · · · · · ·	CA			
	250	260	270	280	290	300			
Pia	AAAACCCAAGT	CTTTTACGGA	AGAAGGAAAA	GAGGGCCACG	CCTGGCCAG	ACCTCATT			
Human		A.		ATT	G.				
Rabbit	G	A.	.AAG						
	31.0	320	330	34.0	350	360			
Pig	GCCAAAGTTTTC	CCGGATCGATG	GAAGGCAGA	TGTT GACT CG/	ATCCACCCCAC	CTGAGTTC			
Human	G			•••••		• • • • • • • •			
Rabbit	RabbitG								
		<b></b>	384 bp	R					
	370	380	390	400	410	420			
Pig	TGCCATAACTG	TGGAGCTTCA	CACAGGAA	GTTTAGCAGC	ACCCCATGTG	GGTTTAC			
Human		A		T(	3				
Rabbit		С.ТА		G.TO	3. <b>T</b>				
	430	440	450	460	470	480			
Dig	TCCCCAACCAA			CCACACCCTA		CTCCCAC			
Human	T G	TGA CCATGO	AGIOGCACCC	A C	TC	A			
Rabbit		GA		TG.A.C.	TC				
	190	5.0.0	510	52.0	520	E40			
Pig	ATTGCACGTCG	GGGACTCAAGA	GGAAGAGTCA	GCAGCCAAAC	AT GCAGCTCA	<b>GCAAAAAA</b>			
Human	.cc		<mark>T</mark>	T '	<b>P</b>				
Rabbit	.cc	<b>T</b>	GA	ΤΤ	GT.				
	550	5 60	570	580	590	600			
Pic	CTCAAA ACTON	ATT CACCCAC	CGAGACAAGC	CCGTCACCCC	AGAGGAGAC	TCAGCCC			
TIG T	CI CAMARCIGIU	UNI I UNCCUMU	COMON CAMOL	CCO: CMOCGC		- CAUGUL			
HITMAN	A PROVIDE STATEMENT MAN	C A	۵	State Stat	٨	7			
Rabbit		.CA	.A		A	А			

	61	.0 .6	20	630	640	650	660
Pig	AGGATCAGCA	GCAAGGAAC	TGATGAAGA	AGATCGCCAA	CTGCGGTCAC	ATACATCTT	AGC
Human		<b>T</b> G	.c		AA.		Т
Rabbit	c	GG	.c	<b>TT</b>	AA.		Т
	67	0 6	80	690	700	710	720
Dia	CCCA ACCTCC		ACTTCCCCC	· · · · · · · · · · ·	.	TCCTCCCAC	
Human	A	.T	ACTICCC00	A	GAAAICIAIC	CICCIGCCAG	
Rabbit	A	.T					
	73	0 7	40	750	760	770	780
							•••
Pig	TGTGAACACA	TCCTGGCCG	ACCCGGTGG	AGACCAGCTG	CAAGCATGTO	FTTTTGCAGG/	ALC.
					-		
Human Babbit		.TT.	T	A	T		j
Rabbit			70 hn F		1		
			10 00 1				
							840
Pig	TGCATTCTCA	GGTGCCTCA	AAGTCATGG	GCAGCAGTTG	TCCCTCTTG	CACTATCCC	TGT
Human	•••••	.A		<b>TA</b>			C
Rabbit	G.	• • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • •	TA	СТ1	AA	C
70.1							
/0 b	90 R 85	8 0	60	870	880	890	900
Pig	TTTCCTACTG	ACCTGGAGA	GTCCAGTGA	AGTCTTTTCT	GAGCATCTT	AATACCCTG	ATG
Human	c			c	G	<b>T</b>	
Rabbit	c	· · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · ·	.A	.T.T	<b>CTT</b>	A
	91	.0 9	20	930	940	950	960
Pig	GTGADATCCC	CAGCAAAGG	ACTOCAACO	ACCACATCAC	CTTCCAAAA		· ·
Human	T	A	T	G	T	TATAATCAC	C
Rabbit	TT	CCA.	т.	G		c	c
	97	0 9	80	990	1000	1010	1020
Pig	ATCTCAAGCC	ACAAGGAGT	CGAAGGAGA	CATTTGTGCA	TATTAATAAA	GGGGGGCCGG	CCC
Human	T.	A.	.AA	TT	<b>c</b>	•••••	• • •
Rabbit	6.1	· · · · A · · A ·	. A. GA I .				•••
			1				1080
Pig	CGCCAGCATC	TCCTGTCCC	TGACGCGGA	GGGCTCAGAA	ACACCGTCTC	AGGGAGCTC	AAG
Human	A	.TG.	<b>T</b>	.A	GG		
Rabbit		AG.	C	.A	GG	G	
	109	90 11	100 :	1110 :	1120	1130	1140
Pig	CTGCAAGTCA	AGGCCTTCG	CCGACAAAG	AAGAAGGTGG	CGATGTGAAG	TCAGTGTGC	CTG
Human		.AT.	.T		A	c1	A
Rabbit	T.A	<b>TT</b> .	. <b>T</b>	· · · · · · · · · · ·	A	<b>T</b>	
	115	50 11	160 :	1170 :	1180	1190	1200
Pig	ACCTTCTTCC	TGCTACTCC	TGACCCCCA	GGA ATGA GGA	CAGACAACC	Gaccaacemer	300
Human	ACCTTOTICC	G.CT.	I UNOUGOUGA	JULI CAUCA	G		AU
Rabbit		.TG.CC.	A.				
0.000000000000000000000000000000000000				Several second second second			

	194 b					p F	
	1210	1220	1230	1240	1250	1260	
Pig	GCCATCATGCGAGG	CCAGGGCTCC	GGCCTGCAGC	CTGCTGTTTG	TTGGCCATC	CGCGTC	
Human	AG	AAT	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	.A		T	
Rabbit	AG	T.GAT	••••••	.A	• • • • • • • • • • •	· · · T · · ·	
				6 <del>71</del>			
	1270	1280	1290	1300	1310	1320	
Pig	AACACCTTCCTCAG	CTGCAGCCAG	TACCACAAGA	TGTACAGGACT	GTGAAGGCC	ATCACG	
Human	•••••••	<b>T</b>	•••••		A	A	
Rabbit		· · · · · · . T · · ·			A	A	
	1330	1340	1350	1360	1370	1380	
110 P.S		1	1			1	
Pig	GGCAGGCAGATTTT	CCAGCCTTTG	CATGCCCTTC	GGAATGCGGA	JAAGGTCCTT	CTGCCC	
Rabbit	GA	TC.		T	Δ	AA	
THE PERSON PERSO				194 bp	R		
	1390	1400	1410	1420	1430	1440	
Dia		1	1				
Human	GOCTACCACCCCTT	T.	ACCACCI CI GA	AGAAIGIGICI	ICCAGCAC	T. T. T	
Rabbit		т				тт.	
			0				
	1450	1460	1470	1480	1490	1500	
Pig	GGCATTATTGATGG	GCTGTCTGGA	CTCTCCTCCT	CTGTGGACGAT	TACCCAGTO	GACACC	
Human				<b>T</b>			
Rabbit	c	AA		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	: <mark></mark> G	T	
	1510	1520	1530	1540	1550	1560	
Pig	ATTGCCAAGCGCTT	CCGCTATGAC	TCGGCTCTGGT	GTCCGCTCTC	TGGACATGG	AAGAA	
Human	AA.G	T	AT	<b>TT</b> .G.			
Rabbit	AA.G	T	AAT	<b>AT</b> .G	•••••••	· · · · ·	
	1 5 7 0	1500	1500	1600	1610	1620	
			1				
Pig	GACATCCTGGAGGG	TATGAGAGCC	CAAGACCTTGA	ACGACTACCTG	ATGGCCCCT	TCACT	
Rabbit	ТА	С		G		c	
	1630	1640	1650	1660	1670	1680	
Pig	GTGGTGGTGAAGGA	GTCTTGTGAT	GGGATGGGAGA	CGTGAGTGAGT	AGCACGGCA	GTGGG	
Human			A		<b>T</b> G.		
Rabbit	<b>.</b> A	. <mark></mark>		<mark>c</mark>	<mark>T</mark> G.	т	
	212212		100000	12222		2020023	
	1690	1700	1710	1720	1730	1740	
Pig	CCGGTCGTGCCGGA	AAAGGCCGTT	CGGTTTTCCTT	CACAGTCATG	AAATCACCA	TCGCA	
Human	TATA	AC		A	<b>TT</b> .	.TC	
KADDIT		GA	· . T A		· · · · <mark>· · · · · ·</mark>	.A	
	1750	1760	1770	1780	1790	1800	
Pig	CACCCC						
Human	A. CT	TAA	A	A	G. G.	.T	
Rabbit	c	TA		A	G.		

	1810	1820	1830	1840	1850	1860
Pig	AAGCCCTTGTGCCT	CATGCTGGCCG	JACGAATCCGA	ACCATGAGACO	CTGACGGCCA	ATCCTG
Human	A	T A	TGT.	· · · · C · · · · · ·	3 <b>T</b>	
Rabbit	•••••G••••••	T T A	T G T		•••••••••	
	1870	1880	1890	1900	1910	1920
	••••					
Pig	AGCCCTCTCATTGC	CGAGAGGGAGG	GCCATGAAGAG	GCAGCCAGCT	AATGCTGGAGA	ATGGGA
Human	· · T · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Τ	• • • • • • • • • • • •	<b>TG</b> .AT.	· · · · · · · <b>T</b> · · · C	••••
Rabbit	G	TC	••••••	<b>TG</b> .AT.0	3 <b>T</b>	••••
	1930	1940	1950	1960	1970	1980
	••••	• • • •   • • • •	• • • •   • • • •	· · · · ·   · · · ·	• • • •   • • • •	
Pig	GGCATCCTCCGGAC	TTTCAAGTTC	ATCTTCAGGGG	CACCGGATA	<b>FGATGAGAAA</b>	TGGTC
Human	· · · · · T · · · · · · · ·		• • • • • • • • • • • • •	c		<b>T</b> G
Rabbit	<b>T</b> A	• • • • • • • • • • •	T	<b>T</b>	A	. T
	1990	2000	2010	2020	2030	2040
	•••• •••• ••••	• • • •   • • • •	· · · · ·   · · · ·		• • • •   • • • •	
Pig	CGGGAAGTGGAAGG	CCTTGAGGCT	<b>FCTGGCTCTG</b>	<b>CTACATCTG</b>	FACCCTCTGTC	GATGCC
Human	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	c			<b>. T</b> T	
Rabbit	•••••	• • • • • • • • • • • •		TT	<b>T T</b>	
	2050	2060	2070	2080	2090	2100
	· · · ·   · · · ·   · · · ·				• • • •   • • • •	
Pig	ACCCGCCTGGAAGC	CTCTCAAAAT	TGGTCTTCCA	ACTCCATAAC	CAGAAGCCAC	GGGAG
Human	· · · · · T · · · · · · · ·	•••••	••• T•••••••		<b>.</b> T .	. T
Rabbit	••••• <b>T</b> •••••	• • • • • • • • • • •	T	· · · · · · · · · · · ·	<b>.</b> T .	.T
		305 b	pF			
	2110	2120	2130	2140	2150	2160
		• • • •   • • • •	• • • •   • • • •		• • • •   • • • •	
Pig	AATTTGGAGCGCTA	TGAGGTCTGG	CGTTCCAACCO	CATACCATGA	GACGGTGGAT	GAACTT
Human	CCAT	• • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • •	T	.T.TA.	G
Rabbit	CA	••••• <mark>•••</mark> •••	· • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.cc	.T.TA.	G
	2170	2180	2190	2200	2210	2220
Pig	CGGGACCGGGTGAA	AGGGGTCTCGC	JCCAAACCCT1	CATTGAGACO	GTGCCTTCCA	TAGAT
Human	<b>T</b>	A.	T T		4C	
Rabbit	AT	A.	G <b>T</b>		AC	.C
	2230	2240	2250	2260	2270	2280
Pig	GCCCTCCACTGTGA	CATTGGCAATC	CAGCCGAGT	TTACAACAT	TTCCAGCTCC	AGATA
9	COULCENCIOLON.	on i ooonni (	m	a	a	alou in
Human	A	•••••	· · · · · <b>·</b> T · · · ·		GA	
Rabbit	A		<b>T</b>	. C	A	



**Appendix I** Shown above is the recombination activating gene (RAG-1) showing conserved regions for 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp in pig, rabbit and human. The dots shows the conserved regions.

# **APPENDIX II**

## A. Courses Attended

- Excel for Researchers
- Central induction event
- Reflective skills, presentation and conference techniques
- Analytical methods
- Analytical methods
- Time and Project Management
- Reference manager and Bibliographic
- Teambuilding
- Health, safety and Ethics
- Technical/Scientific Writing
- Reflective Skills
- Legal, business and other aspects
- The theory/Philosophy of Ethics
- Practical Ethics and Governance
- Teaching tool kits
- SPSS2
- Careers in Academia Workshop, Birmingham
- Data protection
- Research techniques for life sciences, UCLan
- Gene Mapper software tutorial
- A guide to poster design
- Scientific Writing, University of Sheffield, UK
- GRAD School, University of Essex, UK.
- Applied Biosystems Symposium on application of Y- Chromosome analysis in Court. Vienna, Austria.
- Public lecturer on Genetic Fingerprinting, Past, Present and Future delivered by Professor Sir Alec Jeffrey, Lancaster Town Hall, UK.

## B. Membership of National and International Research Societies

- American Academy of Forensic Sciences (AAFS), USA.
- European Society of Human Genetics (ESHG), Vienna, Austria.
- International Society for Applied Biological Sciences, (ISABS), Czech Republic.
- International Society for Forensic Genetics (ISFG), Germany.
- British Association for Human Identification, (BAHID), UK.
- The Genetics Society, Edinburgh, UK.
- Postgraduate research society, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK.

## C. Conferences Attended

### **International Conferences**

- 24<sup>th</sup> World Congress of the International Society for Forensic Genetics (ISFG), August 29<sup>th</sup>-September 3, 2011, University of Vienna, Austria-Poster presentation.
- European Society of Human Genetics (ESHG) conference, May 28- 31, Amsterdam, the Netherlands-Poster presentation.
- 8<sup>th</sup> International Livestock & Poultry Congress, March 27-28, 2007, at Aiwan-e -Iqbal Complex, Lahore, Pakistan

## National Conferences and Meetings

- Annual Science and Technology conferences, 6<sup>th</sup>-8<sup>th</sup> June, 2011, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK-Poster presentation.
- Annual Science and Technology conference, 30<sup>th</sup> June 2010, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK- Poster presentation..
- Annual Science and Technology conference, 30<sup>th</sup> June 2009, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK.
- Genetics Society, 12<sup>th</sup> November, 2010, the Royal Society, London, UK.
- Launch conference of Cancer at UCLan, Tuesday, 24<sup>th</sup> May, 2011, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK.

## **D.** Publications

## **Abstract Published in National and Internal Conference Proceedings**

The research abstract published in the following conferences

- European Journal of Human Genetics and ESHG conferences, June 2012, Germany. (Control No. 2012-A-2304-ESHG).
- American Academy of Forensic Sciences (AAFS), 64<sup>th</sup> annual scientific meeting in Atlanta, Georgia, February, 20 - 25, 2012, USA.
- 63<sup>rd</sup> annual meetings of the American Academy of Forensic Sciences, p.82, February 21-26, 2011, Chicago, USA.
- European Society of Human Genetics (ESHG) conference, p01.83, May 28- 31, Amsterdam, the Netherlands.
- the 7<sup>th</sup> International Society for Biological Sciences (ISABS) conference in Forensic, Anthropological and medical genetics and Mayo clinical lecturers in translational medicine, June 20-24, 2011, Bol, Island of Brac, Croatia.
- 24<sup>th</sup> World Congress of the International Society for Forensic Genetics (ISFG), p.122, August 29<sup>th</sup>-September 3, 2011, University of Vienna, Austria.
- The British Association for Human identification (BAHID) conference, April 8-10, Manchester, United Kingdom.
- Annual Science and Technology conferences, 6<sup>th</sup>-8<sup>th</sup> June, 2011, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK.
- Annual Science and Technology conference, 30<sup>th</sup> June 2010, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK.
- Annual Science and Technology conference, 30<sup>th</sup> June 2009, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK.

## **Journal Article**

Nazir, M. S., J. A. Smith, *et al.* (2011). "DNA degradation in post-mortem soft muscle tissues in relation to accumulated degree-days (ADD)." Forensic Science International: Genetics Supplement Series 3(1): e536-e537.

Forensic Science International: Genetics Supplement Series 3 (2011) e536-e537

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Forensic Science International: Genetics Supplement Series



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/FSIGSS

# DNA degradation in post-mortem soft muscle tissues in relation to accumulated degree-days (ADD)

#### M.S. Nazir, J.A. Smith, W. Goodwin\*

School of Forensic and Investigative Sciences, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, UK

ARTICLE INFO

#### ABSTRACT

Article history: Received 12 September 2011 Accepted 30 September 2011

Keywords: Post-mortem interval Accumulated degree-days (ADD) DNA degradation In order to assess DNA degradation in the model organisms chosen (pig and rabbit), two nuclear genes, Connexin 43 and RAG-1, were aligned to identify conserved regions. Primers were designed to amplify 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons. The primers were also designed to amplify human DNA, which allowed the use of commercially purchased DNA standards to be used as controls. Following DNA extraction PCR analysis was performed using the four primers sets in a multiplex (4-plex): the PCR was optimised so that it worked over a wide range of template amounts (0.1–75.83 ng). The multiplex (4-plex) PCR was found to work efficiently in triplicate samples with all three species down to 0.3 ng of DNA template. This multiplex has been used to assess whether DNA degradation can be predicted by accumulated degree-days (ADD), which provides a measure of both time and temperature. Full 4-plex profiles were generated until day 7 (112 ADD) from whole carcasses and body fragments. Future work will include; development of real-time PCR quantification assays, DNA fragment analysis and DNA preservation.

© 2011 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

Extracting DNA from muscle tissue can be important for forensic investigations, in particular, when attempting to use DNA profiling to identify human remains. DNA degradation in biological samples starts rapidly after death with fragmentation of DNA caused by endogenous nuclease activity and hydrolytic attack [1]. The persistence of DNA in soft muscle tissue has been shown to correlate with ADD, which is the cumulative total of the average daily temperatures. One study demonstrated that DNA survives for 101 ADD in summer and 138 ADD in winter. However, these observations were based on limited data [2]. Therefore, further research on ADD will be helpful for a better understanding of the likelihood of successfully retrieving DNA from post-mortem muscle tissue.

#### 2. Materials and methods

#### 2.1. Experimental design

To access DNA degradation in soft muscle tissues, 60 rabbit carcasses were used in the first pilot study: 12 triplicate sets of rabbit whole carcasses (36 carcasses) were placed in direct contact with the ground and covered by a wire mesh to prevent scavenger access; 12 triplicate sets of rear legs (36 rear legs) were cut from 18 rabbits and put alongside the whole carcasses. This experiment was performed at the University of Central Lancashire (UCLan) field site called TRACES—the Taphonomic Research in Anthropology: Centre for Experimental Studies. The environmental temperature and humidity was recorded every hour using a data-logger.

#### 2.2. Sample collection

Muscle tissue samples  $(1 \text{ cm}^3)$  were collected from whole carcasses, and body fragments in triplicate, starting from day zero until no soft tissue remained and stored at  $-20 \text{ }^{\circ}\text{C}$  until processing. Samples collected at day zero were used as positive controls.

#### 2.3. DNA extraction

DNA extraction was carried out using DNeasy<sup>10</sup> blood and tissue kit according to the manufacturer's instructions.

#### 2.4. Primer design, optimisation and multiplexing

Two nuclear genes, Connexin 43 and RAG-1, were aligned to identify conserved regions in human, pig and rabbit. Primers were designed to amplify 70 bp, 194 bp, 305 bp and 384 bp amplicons. The singleplex and multiplex (4-plex) PCR was optimised to work with different primer concentrations (0.05–0.4  $\mu$ M).

#### 3. Results

Multiplex (4-plex) PCR was optimised successfully on ABI 310 Genetic Analyser for rabbit DNA samples and also worked with pig

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

E-mail address: whgoodwin@uclan.ac.uk (W. Goodwin).

<sup>1875-1768/\$ –</sup> see front matter  $\odot$  2011 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.fsigss.2011.09.116



Fig. 1. Electropherograms from (a) body fragments at 13 ADD, (b) 112 ADD, (c) whole bodies at 13 ADD and (d) 112 ADD.

and human DNA. The multiplex profiles were obtained for DNA samples extracted from muscle taken from fragmented bodies at 13 ADD and 112 ADD (Fig. 1a and b). Similarly DNA extracted from muscle taken from whole bodies gave full 4-plex profiles at day 1 (13 ADD) and day 7 (112 ADD) (Fig. 1c and d). After day seven no soft tissues remained in either fragmented or whole bodies.

#### 4. Discussion

This research was conducted to provide empirical evidence to supplement the advice available to the forensic community for the collection of muscle tissues for forensic analysis; this type of collection is normally carried out to determine the identity of individuals following mass disasters, such as plane crashes or natural disasters [3].

The primer sets developed allows us to assess the amount of intact DNA in rabbit, pig and human. The data showed that DNA profiles (4-plex) could be recovered from samples several days post-mortem, for as long as soft muscle tissues remained. This supports the collection of soft muscle tissue whilst it is present. The data presented are all from a temperate environment; it is not clear whether DNA persistence will be present for similar ADD in warmer climates [4].

#### **Conflict of interest**

None.

#### Acknowledgement

We are also grateful to the staff at TRACES for helping to undertake this research.

#### References

- R. Alaeddinj, S.J. Walsh, A. Abbas, Forensic implications of genetic analyses from degraded DNA-a review, Forensic Sci. Int. Genet. 4 (2010) 148–157.
  B. Larkin, S. Laschi, I. Dadour, G.K. Tay, Using accumulated degree-days to estimate B. Balkill, S. Lakkill, S. La
- 230-243.
- [4] P. Phegon S. Wongwiggarn, N. Panvisavas, Analysis of DNA from degraded tissue, Forensic Sci. Int. Genet. Suppl. 1 (2008) 439–441.